SPRINGER BRIEFS IN PHYSICS

Robert B. Mann

Black Holes: Thermodynamics, Information, and Firewalls



SpringerBriefs in Physics

Editorial Board

Egor Babaev, University of Massachusetts, Massachusetts, USA Malcolm Bremer, University of Bristol, Bristol, UK Xavier Calmet, University of Sussex, Sussex, UK Francesca Di Lodovico, Queen Mary University of London, London, UK Maarten Hoogerland, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand Eric Le Ru, Victoria University of Wellington, Wellington, New Zealand Hans-Joachim Lewerenz, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, USA James Overduin, Towson University, Towson, USA Vesselin Petkov, Concordia University, Concordia, Canada Charles H.-T. Wang, University of Aberdeen, Aberdeen, UK Andrew Whitaker, Queen's University Belfast, Belfast, UK More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/8902

Robert B. Mann

Black Holes: Thermodynamics, Information, and Firewalls



Robert B. Mann Department of Physics and Astronomy University of Waterloo Waterloo, ON Canada

ISSN 2191-5423 SpringerBriefs in Physics ISBN 978-3-319-14495-5 DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-14496-2 ISSN 2191-5431 (electronic) ISBN 978-3-319-14496-2 (eBook)

Library of Congress Control Number: 2014959412

Springer Cham Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London © The Author(s) 2015

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer International Publishing AG Switzerland is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Contents

Bla	ick Ho	les: Thermodynamics, Information, and Firewalls 1				
1	Introd	uction				
2	Black	Holes				
	2.1	Gravitational Collapse				
	2.2	Anti de Sitter Black Holes 7				
3	Black	Hole Thermodynamics				
	3.1	Black Hole Mechanics				
	3.2	Enthalpy, Pressure, and Volume 15				
	3.3	Black Holes as Chemical Systems				
4	Field (Quantization in Curved Spacetime				
	4.1	Quantum Field Theory in Curved Spacetime				
	4.2	Scalars				
	4.3	Spinors				
	4.4	Hadamard States				
5	Particl	e Creation and Observer-Dependent Radiation				
	5.1	Thermality				
	5.2	Acceleration Radiation				
	5.3	Pair Creation				
	5.4	Accelerating Detectors				
6	Black Hole Radiation 4					
	6.1	Tunnelling				
	6.2	Black Hole Entropy 61				
7	The Ir	formation Paradox 64				
	7.1	Implications of the Information Paradox71				
	7.2	Remedies for the Information Paradox				
	7.3	Complementarity				

8	Firewa	lls	77
	8.1	The Firewall Argument	77
	8.2	Responses to the Firewall Argument	80
	8.3	A Toy Firewall Model	86
9	Summa	ary	86
Ref	erences		87
Ind	lex		97

Black Holes: Thermodynamics, Information, and Firewalls

Abstract Black holes have presented us with some of the most baffling paradoxes in physics. From their original conception as dark stars, they have come to be understood as physical systems with their own thermodynamic behaviour. This same behaviour leads to paradoxical conflicts between some of the basic principles of physics whose resolution is not straightforward and that suggest a new structure—known as a firewall—may be present. I shall review the origins and interconnections between black hole thermodynamics, quantum fields in curved spacetime, the information paradox, and firewalls.

1 Introduction

Black Holes have presented us with paradoxical situations ever since their conceptualization in 1783 by the Reverend Michell [1]. Originally seeking a means for determining stellar masses by measuring the reduction in the speed of corpuscular light due to a given star's gravitational pull, Michell reasoned that the maximal effect measurable would be limited by the escape velocity from the star. This would have to be the speed of light, at that time most recently measured by Bradley to be 301,000 km/s [2]. Any star more massive than this upper bound (500 times the mass of the sun assuming the same average density) would not permit light to escape from its surface. While no theoretical constraints for objects having speeds greater than c were known at the time, there were no empirical measurements indicating such objects existed either. Paradoxically, such stars would be *dark stars*, invisible to an outside observer, though they could be indirectly inferred from their gravitational influence on nearby luminous objects. The relationship between their mass and radius is given by the same relativistic value $R = \sqrt{2GM/c^2}$ for Schwarzschild black holes. Ironically, the method fails because light moves through space at constant speed regardless of the local strength of gravity.

It would take nearly two centuries before the paradoxes associated with dark stars—now referred to as black holes—would dawn upon the physics community at large. Their inexorable gravitational chokehold on matter turns from puzzle to paradox once the information content of the matter is taken into account. At this point in time there is no consistent understanding of how quantum physics allows information to either be retained in or escape from a black hole.

The purpose of this book is to present the historical and conceptual origins of this problem, making connections with the latest research in the subject. Beginning with the notion of a black hole in Sect. 2, I will review the laws of black hole mechanics and their relationship with the laws of thermodynamics in Sect. 3. These laws in turn depend upon our understanding of quantum field theory in curved space-time (discussed in Sect. 4) and of pair creation (Sect. 5). From this emerges our basic understanding of black hole radiation (Sect. 6). This confluence of ideas led to what became known as the information paradox: the puzzle of how a thermally radiating black hole can be consistent with the unitary evolution quantum physics requires, discussed in Sect. 7. It was generally thought for a time that recent conjectures about duality between gravitational physics and gauge theories straightforwardly resolve the problem (at least in principle). However more detailed study of the information paradox indicates that the resolution of this problem is not at all straightforward, and that a new structure-known as a firewall-may be present. This strange phenomenon is discussed in Sect. 8, along with responses to this new perspective on black holes. An overview of the current situation is the subject of the Sect. 9.

2 Black Holes

The physical notion of a black hole is essentially the same as that contemplated by Michell: a region of space where the gravity is so strong that nothing can escape from it. From a non-relativistic perspective this would imply that the escape velocity from this kind of region is infinite. But we don't need such a strong requirement. It is enough for an object to be a black hole if nothing luminous can escape from it. This will be the case if the escape velocity is greater than the speed of light c.

If the region is spherical, then a particle will be trapped in the region if its kinetic energy is less than its gravitational potential energy

$$\frac{1}{2}mv^2 - \frac{GMm}{r} < \frac{1}{2}mc^2 - \frac{GMm}{r} < 0 \Rightarrow r < \frac{2GM}{c^2} \equiv r_h \tag{1}$$

and so if the mass M is concentrated within a region smaller than r_h it will trap all particles moving at subliminal speed—the object will be a black hole.

Relativistic considerations imply that this is a firm limit: the invariance of the speed of light for all observers indicates that all matter travels at subliminal speed. Hence (without taking quantum effects into account) a black hole will absorb all

matter and emit nothing. It is a perfect absorber, whose physical temperature is zero. The earliest and best known example of a black hole is the Schwarzschild solution

$$ds^{2} = -c^{2} \left(1 - \frac{r_{h}}{r}\right) dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{1 - \frac{r_{h}}{r}} + r^{2} d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(2)

where $d\Omega_2^2 = d\theta^2 + (\sin \theta d\phi)^2$ is the standard line element on the sphere S^2 . Curiously, the quantity r_h plays the same limiting role as in Newtonian theory.

The metric appears to be singular (i.e. some components becoming infinite) at both $r = r_h$ and r = 0, but the former singularity is due simply to a coordinate choice. Writing

$$t = t_* \qquad r = r_h \left[W \left(\exp\left(\frac{r_*}{r_h} - 1\right) \right) + 1 \right] \tag{3}$$

yields from (2)

$$ds^{2} = \frac{W\left(\exp\left(\frac{r_{*}}{r_{h}}-1\right)\right)}{W\left(\exp\left(\frac{r_{*}}{r_{h}}-1\right)\right)+1}\left(-dt_{*}^{2}+dr_{*}^{2}\right)+r_{h}^{2}\left[W\left(\exp\left(\frac{r_{*}}{r_{h}}-1\right)\right)+1\right]^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
$$= -\frac{W\left(\exp\left(\frac{u-v}{2r_{h}}-1\right)\right)}{W\left(\exp\left(\frac{u-v}{2r_{h}}-1\right)\right)+1}dudv+r_{h}^{2}\left[W\left(\exp\left(\frac{u-v}{2r_{h}}-1\right)\right)+1\right]^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(4)

where W is the Lambert-W function, defined via $W(y) \exp(W(y)) = y$ and $(u, v) = ct_* \pm r_*$. The horizon $r = r_h$ is at $r_* = -\infty$. The space-time smoothly continues through $r = r_h$.

A particle moving on a radial trajectory will have $d\theta/ds = d\phi/ds = 0$; if the particle moves at the speed of light (e.g. a photon) then $ds^2 = 0$. Hence from (4) it is easy to see that ingoing (outgoing) radial light rays follow lines du/ds = 0 (dv/ds = 0) or u = constant (v = constant). The metric (2) can be extended across $r = r_h$ along either of these null lines. Writing $(u', v') = (\exp(u/2r_h), -\exp(-v/2r_h)) = \sqrt{r/r_h - 1}$ ($\exp((r + t)/2r_h), -\exp((r - t)/2r_h)$) transforms (2) to

$$ds^{2} = -\frac{4r_{h}^{2}e^{-\left[W\left(-\left(\frac{u'v'}{e}\right)\right)+1\right]}}{W\left(-\left(\frac{u'v'}{e}\right)\right)+1}du'dv' + r_{h}^{2}\left[W\left(-\left(\frac{u'v'}{e}\right)\right)+1\right]^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(5)

which are referred to as Kruskal coordinates. A plot of the function W(-x/e) indicates that it monotonically increases with increasing negative *x* and diverges at x = 1. Hence the metric is finite at u'v' = 0 (corresponding to $r = r_h$) but diverges

r=0

r=0

= constant

t = constant



at u'v' = -1 or r = 0. The Kretschmann scalar $R_{abcd}R^{abcd}$ diverges at this point and so this is a genuine curvature singularity. All geodesics either meet this singularity or else extend to infinite affine parameter—in this sense Kruskal coordinates are maximal.

Figure 1 illustrates the nature of the Kruskal description of the Schwarzschild solution (2). The outside of the black hole is generally regarded to be the region at the right—this is the region described by the coordinates in (2). However the coordinates (4) describe a much larger space-time, one that includes the entire region bounded within the thick black lines at r = 0. These thick lines denote the curvature singularity. Kruskal coordinates (4) are maximal: all geodesics either extend to infinite affine parameter without leaving this chart or meet the singularity at r = 0. The surface $r = r_h$ maps to u'v' = 0 and is non-singular.

The chief advantage of the Kruskal diagram is that all light rays (or null rays) are at $\pm 45^{\circ}$. This makes it easy to discern which regions of spacetime are in causal contact with each other, since all massive particles must move on trajectories whose slopes are steeper than 45° .

The causal structure is more easily shown in a Penrose diagram, which maps the entire space-time to a finite region. For flat Minkowski space-time the metric becomes

$$ds^{2} = -c^{2}dt^{2} + dr^{2} + r^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$

= $(\sec^{2} X_{+} \sec^{2} X_{-}) \left[dUdV + \left(\frac{\tan X_{+} - \tan X_{-}}{2 \sec X_{+} \sec X_{-}} \right)^{2} d\Omega_{2}^{2} \right]$
= $(\sec^{2} X_{+} \sec^{2} X_{-}) d\tilde{s}^{2}$ (6)

upon setting $\tan X_{\pm} = ct \pm r$. Since light rays obey $ds^2 = 0 = d\tilde{s}^2$ the causal relations between various regions are preserved in going from ds^2 to $d\tilde{s}^2$. The range



Fig. 2 Penrose diagram: the causal structure of Minkowski space-time (top) and Schwarzschild space-time (bottom). The coordinates U and V are depicted as well

of X_{\pm} is between $\pm \frac{\pi}{2}$, and the entire space-time is mapped into a finite region, as shown at the top of Fig. 2.

More generally one maps a given spacetime manifold \mathbb{M} with metric g_{ab} into a subset of a manifold $\tilde{\mathbb{M}}$ with metric \tilde{g}_{ab} . The conformal relation between the metrics is $\tilde{g}_{ab} = \Omega^2 g_{ab}$. The boundary of the image of \mathbb{M} in $\tilde{\mathbb{M}}$ represents the 'points at infinity' in the original spacetime.

Returning to the Schwarzschild metric, writing

$$\tan U = u' \qquad \tan V = v' \tag{7}$$

yields a metric conformal to (5) (and therefore also to (4)). The coordinates (U, V) have finite range, and one can map the diagram in Fig. 1 to that of the bottom diagram in Fig. 2.

We see from Fig. 2 that in Minkowski space-time all future-directed light rays can reach infinity \mathcal{I}^+ ('scri-plus') whereas in Schwarzschild space-time any futuredirected light rays that cross $r = r_h$ will encounter the singularity, and hence so will all future-directed timeline curves. This is the idea of the trapped region a black hole induces. To make this notion more precise, we need to define a region to which particles are able to escape. From 2 this region should be the portion 'near infinity', i.e. at \mathcal{I}^+ . So a black hole region \mathbb{B} , in mathematical terms, is defined as

$$\mathbb{B} = \mathbb{M} - \mathbb{I}^{-}(\mathcal{I}^{+}) \tag{8}$$

where $\mathbb{I}^-(A)$ denotes the chronological past of a region *A*. Hence a black hole is that part of space-time not in the past of the escape-region of light rays (not in the past of \mathcal{I}^+ or future null infinity).

The event horizon \mathbb{H} of the black hole is the boundary of \mathbb{B} . It is a null hypersurface (generally assumed to be at least once-differentiable) composed of future null geodesics without caustics that cannot be extended. In other words the expansion of the null geodesics comprising the horizon cannot become negatively infinite. In physical terms, it is the bounds the region of no-escape for both matter and light.

2.1 Gravitational Collapse

The Schwarzschild black hole (2) is very instructive for understanding some basic properties of black holes, but is physically unrealistic. Due to time-reversal symmetry, the singularity at r = 0 in the future has a counterpart in the past, yielding a 'white hole' structure at the bottom of the Penrose diagram in Fig. 2. The white hole \mathbb{W} is defined as $\mathbb{W} = \mathbb{M} - \mathbb{I}^+(\mathcal{I}^-)$: it is the part of the manifold not in the future of the distant past of a time-reversed escape region. Just as a black hole is a total absorber, a white hole is a total emitter: nothing can enter it but anything can leave. Such objects are presumably physically unrealistic—they certainly do not conform to the more intuitive notion of a black hole being the result of the collapse of some form of matter into an ultra-dense no-escape region.

In fact, there is a solution to Einstein's equations describing such a collapsed object: the Oppenheimer and Snyder solution [3]. This solution matched a collapsing ball of dust (a form of stress-energy with density but no pressure) onto the metric (2), yielding a space-time that modelled the collapse of a star into a black hole. Since then many other collapse solutions have been obtained. The general form of the Penrose diagrams for such spacetimes is given in Fig. 3. We see that the left and bottom parts of the original space-time shown at the bottom of Fig. 2 are no longer present. However the future event horizon remains. There is a point in time at which the fluid collapses beyond which nothing can escape, even though the singularity has yet to form. This is given by the intersection of the diagonal line



from i^+ with the vertical line in Fig. 3. This is the kind of black hole relevant to astrophysics. A depiction of the process in more familiar coordinates is given in Fig. 4.

It is also relevant to considerations of black hole thermodynamics. The vacuum solution (2) is applicable everywhere outside of the fluid. Since it has an event horizon, the general properties of black hole radiation—and the conundrums they introduce—that are deduced from (2) will also be present for the collapse solution shown in Fig. 4.

2.2 Anti de Sitter Black Holes

An important class of solutions of particular relevance to string theory are solutions in which the space-time is asymptotic to a space-time of constant negative curvature. This latter space-time is known as anti de Sitter (AdS) spacetime, and is a solution to the Einstein equations



Fig. 4 Gravitational collapse: gravitational collapse of matter shown in more familiar coordinates

$$R_{ab} - \frac{1}{2}g_{ab}R - \Lambda g_{ab} = T_{ab} \tag{9}$$

with matter stress-energy tensor $T_{ab} = 0$ and cosmological constant $\Lambda = -(D-1)$ $(D-2)/2\ell^2 < 0$ in *D*-dimensions. The most general vacuum metric in the static spherically symmetric case is

$$ds^{2} = -c^{2} \left(\frac{r^{2}}{\ell^{2}} + k - \left(\frac{r_{0}}{r} \right)^{D-3} \right) dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{\frac{r^{2}}{\ell^{2}} + k - \left(\frac{r_{0}}{r} \right)^{D-3}} + r^{2} d\Omega_{k}^{2}$$
(10)

where $d\Omega_k^2$ is the metric on a compact (D-2)-dimensional space Σ_k of constant curvature with sign k. It can be written as

$$d\Omega_k^2 = d\theta^2 + \frac{\sin^2(\sqrt{k}\theta)}{k} d\Omega_{D-3}$$
(11)

with k = 1 being the (D - 2)-sphere, k = 0 being a torus, and k = -1 being a compact hyperbolic space [4, 5], where $d\Omega_{D-3}$ is the metric of a (D - 2)-sphere.

The metric (10) describes what is called a Schwarzschild-AdS black hole, with the constant of integration r_0 given by

$$r_0^{D-3} = \frac{16\pi GM}{(D-2)\mathcal{V}(\Sigma_k)}$$
(12)

where *M* is the mass of the black hole and $\mathcal{V}(\Sigma_k)$ is the volume of Σ_k (4π for a twodimensional sphere). When M = 0 the metric (10) is that of anti de Sitter spacetime.

Light cone (u, v) and Kruskal (u', v') coordinates are defined by

$$u, v = t \pm r_* = t \pm \int \frac{dr}{\frac{r^2}{\ell^2} + k - \left(\frac{r_0}{r}\right)^{D-3}} \qquad u' = e^{\kappa u} \quad v' = -e^{-\kappa v}$$
(13)

(where κ is a constant whose significance will be discussed later), and repeating the procedure for the Schwarzschild case yields the diagrams illustrated in Figs. 5 and 6. There is no choice of conformal factor that allows both the asymptotic boundaries \mathcal{I} and the singularity at r = 0 to be represented as straight lines [6], though it is common in the literature to do so.

Note that asymptotic infinity is timelike in the Schwarzschild-AdS case. Physically this means that any massive object projected away from the black hole will inevitably return to its starting point. The cosmological constant induces a confining potential for any massive particle, as an analysis of the geodesic equation indicates. Light rays, however, can reach $r = \infty$ in finite time. It is common to put reflecting boundary conditions at $r = \infty$ so that light rays are 'confined' like massive objects. The negative cosmological constant thus prevents radiation emitted by the black hole from escaping to infinity, allowing the black hole to reach equilibrium with its Hawking radiation, provided it is large enough. In this sense the eternal black hole (10) described by Figs. 5 and 6 is more physically relevant than its asymptotically flat counterpart in Fig. 2.



Fig. 5 Kruskal Diagram for Schwarzschild-AdS: the causal structure of the space-time described by the Schwarzschild-AdS metric (10)



Fig. 6 Penrose diagram for Schwarzschild-AdS: Penrose diagrams for AdS (*left*) and Schwarzschild-AdS (*right*) space times

3 Black Hole Thermodynamics

The first hints of a fundamental relationship between gravitation, thermodynamics, and quantum theory came from studying black holes. For over 40 years a wealth of evidence has been acquired indicating that the laws of black hole mechanics are

equivalent to the ordinary laws of thermodynamics applied to a system containing a black hole. The subject inextricably blends both classical thermodynamics and quantum physics, yielding deep insights into both the nature of quantum phenomena occurring in strong gravitational fields and some of the most baffling paradoxes in physics.

In what follows, for simplicity the constants G, c, and \hbar will be set equal to unity; departures from this will be stated as appropriate.

3.1 Black Hole Mechanics

The first realization that black holes are thermodynamic systems came when Bekenstein noted [7] that thermodynamic entropy was closely analogous to the area of a black hole event horizon. Due to a theorem of Hawking [8], implying this area never decreases (provided the energy of matter is positive and space-time is regular), Bekenstein proposed that black holes should indeed be assigned an entropy that was proportional to the horizon area. Shortly afterward four laws of black hole mechanics were formulated [9], recapitulating the area law (or 2nd law of thermodynamics), and adding three others. These were

0th Law	Surface gravity (denoted by κ) is constant over the event horizon
1st Law	Differences in mass between nearby solutions are equal to differences in
	area times the surface gravity plus additional work-type terms
2st Law	The area of the event horizon never decreases in any physical process
	provided the energy of matter is positive and space-time is regular
3rd Law	No procedure can reduce the surface gravity to zero by a finite number
	of steps

The analogy between surface gravity and temperature was noted, but a formal equivalence had to await the inclusion of quantum effects. This relationship was first explored by Hawking [10], who made use of the formalism developed by Parker [11] for calculating particle production in curved spacetimes. This is foundational in understanding both black hole radiation and the resultant paradoxes that ensue, as we shall see.

The parallel with standard thermodynamics was therefore proposed to be

Energy	Ε	\leftrightarrow	М	Mass
Temperature	Т	\leftrightarrow	$\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$	Surface Gravity
Entropy	S	\leftrightarrow	$\frac{A}{4}$	Horizon Area

in units where $G = c = \hbar = k_B = 1$, where on the left-hand side we see the basic thermodynamic quantities of a physical system, and on the right their counterparts in black hole physics. The first law of mechanics for black holes [9] reads

$$dM = \frac{\kappa}{8\pi} dA + \Omega dJ + \Phi dQ \tag{14}$$

where J and Q are respectively the angular momentum and charge of the black hole. Their respective thermodynamic conjugates are the angular velocity Ω and the electromagnetic potential Φ , both evaluated at the horizon. The ΩdJ and ΦdQ terms are understood as thermodynamic work terms. Using the above identifications the correspondence with thermodynamics would be appear to be straightforward:

$$dE = TdS + VdP + \text{work terms}$$
(15)

provided one ignores the "pressure-volume" term. Pretty much all investigations into black hole thermodynamics regarded this term as irrelevant. However recent studies have suggested it might play an important role [12].

To see this, consider the application of the Hamiltonian formalism [13-15] to derive the first law of black hole mechanics. Suppose one has a solution to Einstein's equations that describes a black hole with a Killing field. Solutions perturbatively close to this (background) solution, but which do not necessarily have the same symmetries, can be obtained from solving the linearized equations. The linearized constraint equations on a hypersurface can be expressed in the form of a Gauss-type law [13] that relates a boundary integral at the horizon to a boundary integral at infinity. Both the choice of hypersurface and the choice of Killing field will determine the physical interpretation of this Gauss law relation. The first law of black hole mechanics for asymptotically flat or anti de Sitter (AdS) black hole spacetimes follows from taking the Killing vector l^a to be the generator of a Killing horizon and choosing an appropriate spacelike hypersurface [14].

Denoting by Σ the foliation of spacetime by a family of hypersurfaces, the metric can be written as

$$g_{ab} = s_{ab} - n_a n_b \tag{16}$$

where n^a is the unit timelike normal to the hypersurfaces, so that $n \cdot n = -1$. The tensor s_{ab} is the induced metric on the hypersurfaces Σ and satisfies $s_a{}^b n_b = 0$. In the Hamiltonian formalism, it comprises half of the dynamical variables, the other half being its canonically conjugate momentum $\pi^{ab} = -\sqrt{s}(K^{ab} - Ks^{ab})$, where $K_{ab} = s_a{}^c \nabla_c n_b$ is the extrinsic curvature of Σ , with $K = K^a{}_a$ its trace. It is convenient to likewise define $\pi = \pi^a{}_a$ and $s = s^a{}_a$.

Consider evolving the system along the vector field

$$\xi^a = Nn^a + N^a, \tag{17}$$

with $N = -\xi \cdot n$ denoting the lapse function and N^a the shift, which is tangential to Σ . Contracting the Einstein tensor with the unit normal yields (in *D* space-time dimensions)

$$H \equiv -2G_{ab}n^{a}n^{b} = -R^{(D-1)} + \frac{1}{|s|} \left(\frac{\pi^{2}}{D-2} - \pi^{ab}\pi_{ab}\right),$$

$$H_{b} \equiv -2G_{ac}n^{a}s_{b}^{c} = -2D_{a}(|s|^{-\frac{1}{2}}\pi^{ab}).$$
(18)

and the full gravitational Hamiltonian is then given by $\mathcal{H} = NH + N^a H_a$. The quantity D_a is the covariant derivative operator with respect to s_{ab} on Σ , and $R^{(D-1)}$ its scalar curvature. Regarding the cosmological constant as a form of stress energy implies $8\pi T_b^a = -\Lambda g_b^a$, yielding

$$H = -2\Lambda, \quad H_b = 0 \tag{19}$$

for the constraint equations.

Suppose g_{ab} is a solution to the field equations with Killing vector ξ^a . Writing $\tilde{g}_{ab} = g_{ab} + \delta g_{ab}$ as a linear approximation to another solution, the corresponding perturbations are given by $h_{ab} = \delta s_{ab}$ and $p^{ab} = \delta \pi^{ab}$, where s_{ab} and π^{ab} can be regarded as the initial data for the original (background) solution g_{ab} . The linearized Hamiltonian and momentum constraints will be δH and δH_a and the perturbed solution is assumed to have cosmological constant $\tilde{\Lambda} = \Lambda + \delta \Lambda$. It is straightforward to show [13–15] that

$$D_a B^a = N \delta H + N^a \delta H_a = -2N \delta \Lambda \tag{20}$$

where

$$B^{a}[\xi] = N(D^{a}h - D_{b}h^{ab}) - hD^{a}N + h^{ab}D_{b}N + \frac{1}{\sqrt{|s|}}N^{b}(\pi^{cd}h_{cd}s^{a}_{b} - 2\pi^{ac}h_{bc} - 2p^{a}_{b})$$
(21)

with the latter equality in (20) following from (19). Equation (20) is a Gauss' law relation with source proportional to $N\delta\Lambda$. Since $N = \xi^a n_a$, with ξ^a a Killing vector, this source itself may be written as a total derivative, yielding from (20) [16, 17]

$$D_a(B^a - 2\delta\Lambda\omega^{ab}n_b) = 0 \tag{22}$$

where $N = -D_c(\omega^{cb}n_b)$. The antisymmetric tensor ω^{ab} satisfies

$$\nabla_c \omega^{cb} = \xi^b \tag{23}$$

and is referred to as the Killing potential.

Integrating (22) over a volume \hat{V} contained in Σ gives

$$\int_{\partial \hat{V}_{out}} d\mathcal{S}r_c \left(B^c[\xi] - 2\delta\Lambda\omega^{cb}n_b \right) = \int_{\partial \hat{V}_{in}} d\mathcal{S}r_c \left(B^c[\xi] - 2\delta\Lambda\omega^{cb}n_b \right)$$
(24)

where $\partial \hat{V}_{in,out}$ are the respective inner and outer boundaries of \hat{V} . The unit normal on each boundary is denoted as r_c , where r^c points into \hat{V} on the inner boundary and out of \hat{V} on the outer boundary. These different boundary integrals have distinct geometrical and physical interpretations.

The Killing potential is not unique; it is only defined up to a divergenceless term. If ω_{ab} solves $\nabla^a \omega_{ab} = \xi_b$ then so does $\omega'_{ab} = \omega_{ab} + \zeta_{ab}$ where $\nabla^a \zeta_{ab} = 0$. If $\zeta_{ab} = \nabla^c \eta_{[cab]}$ (the square brackets denoting antisymmetry) then the value of (24) remains unchanged. However if ζ_{ab} cannot be written this form, then the values of the integrals on the outer and inner boundaries will change by equal and opposite amounts. Consequently they cannot be given separate interpretations; only their difference is meaningful. It is therefore useful to write $\omega^{cb} = \omega^{cb} - \omega^{cb}_{AdS} + \omega^{cb}_{AdS}$ for the $\partial \hat{V}_{out}$ integral, where ω^{ab}_{AdS} is the Killing potential of the background anti de Sitter spacetime, giving

$$\int_{\partial \hat{V}_{out}} dSr_c \left(B^c[\xi] - 2\delta\Lambda\omega_{AdS}^{cb} n_b \right) = \int_{\partial \hat{V}_{out}} dSr_c \left(2\delta\Lambda(\omega^{cb} - \omega_{AdS}^{cb}) n_b \right) + \int_{\partial \hat{V}_{in}} dSr_c \left(B^c[\xi] - 2\delta\Lambda\omega^{cb} n_b \right)$$
(25)

Setting the outer boundary at spatial infinity for asymptotically flat or AdS spacetimes, the respective variations in the total mass \mathcal{M} and angular momentum \mathcal{J} of the space-time are defined as

$$16\pi\delta\mathcal{M} = -\int_{\infty} d\mathcal{S}r_c \left(B^c [\partial/\partial t] - 2\delta\Lambda\omega_{AdS}^{cb} n_b \right)$$
(26)

$$16\pi\delta\mathcal{J} = \int_{\infty} d\mathcal{S}r_c B^c[\partial/\partial\varphi]$$
(27)

and are obtained by respectively setting $\xi^a = (\partial/\partial t)^a$ (time translations) and $\xi^a = (\partial/\partial \varphi)^a$ (rotations). The ω_{AdS}^{cb} term renders δM finite [17]. Setting the inner boundary to be the horizon gives

$$2\kappa_h \delta \mathcal{A}_h = -\int\limits_h d\mathcal{S}r_c B^c [\partial/\partial t + \Omega_h \partial/\partial \varphi]$$
(28)

where ξ^a is taken to be the horizon generating Killing vector, with $\kappa_h = \sqrt{-\frac{1}{2} \nabla^a \xi^b \nabla_a \xi_b} \Big|_{r=r_h}$ the surface gravity and \mathcal{A}_h the area of the black hole horizon. The above presumes that this horizon is a bifurcate Killing horizon whose Killing generator vanishes on the bifurcation sphere.

3.2 Enthalpy, Pressure, and Volume

Hence from (24) we obtain a generalization of the first law of black hole mechanics (14)

$$\delta \mathcal{M} = \kappa_h \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_h}{8\pi} + \Omega_h \delta \mathcal{J} + V \delta P \tag{29}$$

upon taking \hat{V}_{in} to be the black hole horizon and \hat{V}_{out} the boundary at infinity. The last term is the analogue of the familiar pressure-volume term from thermodynamics, with

$$P = -\frac{\Lambda}{8\pi} = \frac{(D-1)(D-2)}{16\pi l^2}$$
(30)

interpreted as thermodynamic pressure (the latter relation being the definition of l) and

$$V = \left(\int_{\infty} dSr_c n_b \left(\omega^{cb} - \omega^{cb}_{AdS}\right) - \int_h dSr_c n_b \omega^{cb}\right)$$
(31)

interpreted as its conjugate thermodynamic volume, and is finite because of the presence of the ω_{AdS}^{cb} term.

The preceding argument can be generalized to black holes with multiple rotations and U(1) charges, yielding [18, 19]

$$\delta \mathcal{M} = \kappa_h \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_h}{8\pi} + \sum_i^{\left[\frac{D-2}{2}\right]} (\Omega_h^i - \Omega_\infty^i) \delta \mathcal{J}^i + V \delta P + \sum_j \Phi_h^j \delta Q^j$$
(32)

where $\left[\frac{D-2}{2}\right]$ is the smallest integer greater than $\frac{D-2}{2}$. The quantities Ω_{∞}^{i} allow for the possibility of a rotating frame at infinity [20] and the Φ_{h}^{i} are the potentials for the electric (and magnetic) U(1) charges evaluated at the black hole horizon. We see from the first law (32) that the thermodynamic volume V may be interpreted as

the change in the mass under variations in the cosmological constant with the black hole horizon area and angular momentum held fixed.

Since a negative cosmological constant induces a vacuum pressure, P is naturally regarded as a thermodynamic pressure. The mass M is then understood as a gravitational version of chemical enthalpy. This is the total energy of a system including both its internal energy E and the energy PV required to "make room for it" by displacing its (vacuum energy) environment: M = E + PV. In other words, M is the total energy required to "create a black hole and place it in a cosmological environment".

Another reason for including the pressure volume term is connected with the Smarr formula [21], which relates the various thermodynamic quantities to each other from scaling relations. The scaling dimensions of \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{J} are D-2, while Λ has dimension -2. Regarding $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{J}, \Lambda)$, an application of Euler's formula for homogeneous functions yields [17, 22]

$$\frac{D-3}{D-2}M = \kappa_h \frac{\mathcal{A}_h}{8\pi} + \sum_i (\Omega_h^i - \Omega_\infty^i) \mathcal{J}^i - \frac{2}{D-2} PV_h + \frac{D-3}{D-2} \sum_j \Phi_h^j \mathcal{Q}^j \qquad (33)$$

since the scaling dimensions of \mathcal{M} and Q are both D - 3.

Consider the Reissner-Nordstrom anti de Sitter (SAdS) solution as an example. The metric, field strength F and gauge potential A in d > 3 spacetime dimensions are

$$ds^{2} = -f(r)dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{f(r)} + r^{2}d\Omega_{D-2}^{2},$$

$$F = dA, \quad A = -\sqrt{\frac{D-2}{2(D-3)}}\frac{q}{r^{D-3}}dt$$
(34)

where f(r) is given by

$$f = 1 - \frac{m}{r^{D-3}} + \frac{q^2}{r^{2(D-3)}} + \frac{r^2}{l^2}$$
(35)

and $d\Omega_d$ is the metric for the standard element on S^d . The relevant parameters are [23]

$$\mathcal{M} = \frac{D-2}{16\pi} \omega_{D-2} m \qquad \qquad Q = \frac{\sqrt{2(D-2)(D-3)}}{8\pi} \omega_{D-2} q \qquad (36)$$

$$\kappa_h = \frac{f'(r_+)}{2} = \frac{D-3}{2r_+} \left(1 - \frac{q^2}{r_+^{2(D-3)}} + \frac{D-1}{D-3} \frac{r_+^2}{l^2} \right)$$
(37)

3 Black Hole Thermodynamics

$$\mathcal{A}_{h} = \omega_{D-2} r_{+}^{D-2} \qquad \Phi = \sqrt{\frac{D-2}{2(D-3)}} \frac{q}{r_{+}^{D-3}}$$
(38)

with $\omega_n = \frac{2\pi^{\frac{n+1}{2}}}{\Gamma(\frac{n+1}{2})}$ the volume of the unit *n*-sphere and the location of the event horizon r_+ determined from $f(r_+) = 0$. It is convenient to use this latter relation to obtain

$$m = r_{+}^{D-3} + \frac{q^2}{r_{+}^{D-3}} + \frac{r_{+}^{D-1}}{l^2}$$

thereby yielding

$$d\mathcal{M} = \frac{(D-2)\omega_{D-2}}{16\pi} \left[(D-3) \left(r_{+}^{D-2} - \frac{q^2}{r_{+}^{D-2}} \right) + (D-1) \frac{r_{+}^{D-2}}{l^2} \right] dr_{+} \\ - \frac{(D-2)\omega_{D-2}}{8\pi} \frac{r_{+}^{D-1}}{l^3} dl + \frac{(D-2)\omega_{D-2}}{8\pi} \frac{q}{r_{+}^{D-3}} dq \qquad (39)$$
$$dQ = \frac{\sqrt{2(D-2)(D-3)}}{8\pi} \omega_{D-2} dq \qquad d\mathcal{A} = \omega_{D-2}(D-2)r_{+}^{D-3} dr_{+}$$

so that

$$\begin{aligned} \kappa \frac{d\mathcal{A}}{8\pi} + \Phi dQ &= \frac{D-3}{16\pi r_{+}} \left(1 - \frac{q^{2}}{r_{+}^{2(D-3)}} + \frac{D-1}{D-3} \frac{r_{+}^{2}}{l^{2}}\right) \omega_{D-2} (D-2) r_{+}^{D-3} dr_{+} \\ &+ \frac{(D-2)q}{8\pi r_{+}^{D-3}} \omega_{D-2} dq \\ &= \frac{D-2}{16\pi} \omega_{D-2} \left[(D-3) \left(r_{+}^{D-2} - \frac{q^{2}}{r_{+}^{D-2}} \right) + (D-1) \frac{r_{+}^{D-2}}{l^{2}} \right] dr_{+} \quad (40) \\ &+ \frac{(D-2)q}{8\pi r_{+}^{D-3}} \omega_{D-2} dq \\ &= dM + \frac{(D-2)\omega_{D-2}}{8\pi} \frac{r_{+}^{D-1}}{l^{3}} dl = dM - V dP \end{aligned}$$

where P is given by (30) and

$$V = \frac{\omega_{D-2} r_+^{D-1}}{D-1} \,. \tag{41}$$

as inferred from the Smarr relation (33) or from (31). Note that the Smarr relation would not hold if the *VP* term in (33) were absent.

3.3 Black Holes as Chemical Systems

A new perspective on black hole thermodynamics thus emerges, leading to a different understanding of known processes and to the discovery of new phenomena. The thermodynamic correspondence with black hole mechanics is completed to include the familiar pressure/volume terms:

Th	ermodynamics	Black Hole Mechanics		
Enthalpy	Н	Mass	М	
Temperature	Т	Surface Gravity	$\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$	
Entropy	S	Horizon Area	$\frac{A}{4}$	
Pressure	Р	Cosmological Constant	$-\frac{\Lambda}{8\pi}$	
First Law	$dH = TdS + VdP + \dots$	First Law	$dM = \frac{\kappa}{8\pi} dA + V dP + \dots$	
			(4	

where the black hole work terms are $\sum_{i} \Omega_{i} dJ_{i} + \Phi dQ$ for multiply rotating and charged black holes.

One of the first implications of this new perspective was the realization that charged black holes behave as Van der Waals fluids [24]. The Van der Waals equation modifies the equation of state for an ideal gas to one that approximates the behaviour of real fluids [25]

$$\left(P + \frac{a}{v^2}\right)(v - b) = T \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad P = \frac{T}{v - b} - \frac{a}{v^2},$$
 (43)

taking into account the attraction between the molecules and their finite size, respectively parameterized by the constants (b, a). Here v = V/N is the specific volume of the fluid, *P* its pressure, and *T* its temperature. Critical points occur at isotherms $T = T_c$, where P = P(v) has an inflection point at $P = P_c$ and $v = v_c$, and obey the universal relation $\frac{P_c v_c}{kT_c} = \frac{3}{8}$ for any such fluid. A liquid/gas phase transition takes place at temperatures $T < T_c$, and is governed by Maxwell's equal area law, which states that the two phases coexist when the areas above and below a line of constant pressure drawn through a *P*-*v* curve are equal.

Surprisingly, charged AdS black holes obey the same basic relationships.¹ For example, the Reissner-Nordstrom-AdS metric in D = 4 is given by (34), with $f(r) = 1 - \frac{2M}{r} + \frac{Q^2}{r^2} + \frac{r^2}{l^2}$. Its thermodynamic volume is given by the "Euclidean

¹ Although the notion that a charged black hole could be considered as a Van der Waals fluid had been noted before [23], the absence of the pressure and volume terms led to a mismatch of intensive and extensive thermodynamic variables [24].

relationship" $V = \frac{4}{3}\pi r_+^3$, where r_+ is the location of the event horizon. The relation $T = \frac{f'(r_+)}{4\pi}$ along with the above identification of pressure and volume yield the equation of state

$$P = \frac{T}{v} - \frac{1}{2\pi v^2} + \frac{2Q^2}{\pi v^4}, \qquad v = 2r_+ l_P^2 = 2\left(\frac{3V}{4\pi}\right)^{1/3},\tag{44}$$

where the 'specific volume' v = 6V/N, with $N = A/l_P^2$ counting the number of degrees of freedom associated with the black hole horizon, $l_P = \sqrt{G\hbar/c^3}$. The *P*-*v* and *P*-*T* diagrams, Fig. 7, mimic the behavior of a Van der Waals fluid for any fixed *Q*, with the liquid/gas phase transition replaced by the (first-order) small/large black hole phase transition, still described by the equal-area law. Curiously the parameters at the critical point obey the relation $\frac{P_c v_c}{T_c} = 3/8$, precisely as in the Van der Waals case, and the critical exponents are the same as those for a Van der Waals fluid [24]. So far no black holes have been found in Einstein gravity that have different critical exponents.

Additional insights emerge. The well-known first-order phase transition between radiation and large AdS black holes [26] can be understood as a "solid/liquid" phase transition: the coexistence line in the *P*-*T* diagram has no terminal point and is present for all values of Λ . As for new phenomena, both *reentrant phase transitions* [19] and *triple points* [27] have been found for Kerr-AdS black holes.



Fig. 7 Fluid behavior of charged AdS black holes: *left* the *P*-*v* diagram. Isotherms decrease in temperature from *top* to *bottom*. The two upper *dark curves* correspond to the "ideal gas" one-phase behaviour for $T > T_c$, the critical isotherm $T = T_c$ is denoted by the *thick dark line*, and the lower (*red*) *solid lines* correspond to a two-phase state occurring for $T < T_c$ for which the oscillatory part of the isotherm has to be replaced according to the Maxwell's equal area law. *Right* the *P*-*T* diagram. The coexistence line of the two black hole phases terminates at a critical point characterized by the Van der Waals mean field theory critical exponents. In both figures Q = 1

The former refers to a situation in which a system can undergo a transition from one phase to another and then back to the first by continuously changing one thermodynamic variable, all others being held constant; it was first observed in a nicotine/ water mixture [28] and is present in multicomponent fluid systems, gels, ferroelectrics, liquid crystals, and binary gases [29]. In the case of black holes, three separate phases emerge, referred to as small, intermediate, and large black holes. A standard first order phase transition separates the small and large black holes, but the intermediate and small ones (for a small range of pressures, $P \in (P_t, P_z)$) are separated by a finite jump in the Gibbs free energy *G*, shown in Fig. 8 for D = 6. For any given pressure in this range, the black hole will change from large to small to large (labeled intermediate) upon lowering the temperature—giving the reentrant phase transition. Similar behaviour has been observed for Born–Infeld black holes [30].

Once two rotation parameters are included, a gravitational *triple point* can also emerge [27]. The simplest example is that of a doubly-rotating black hole in D = 6, with rotation parameters J_1 and J_2 . If the ratio $J_2/J_1 \ll 1$, a new branch of (locally) stable tiny cold black holes appears, with both the $J_2 = 0$ 'no black hole region' and the unstable branch of tiny hot black holes disappearing. The zeroth-order phase



Fig. 8 Reentrant phase transition: *left* the Gibbs free energy *G* of a singly-spinning black hole in D = 6, displayed for fixed pressure $P \in (P_t, P_z)$ and J = 1. There is a finite jump in its global minimum indicating the presence of the zeroth-order phase transition. As *T* decreases, the system follows the lower vertical solid red curve, until at $T = T_1$ it joins the upper horizontal *solid red curve* corresponding to small stable black holes and undergoes a first order large/small black hole phase transition. As *T* continues to decrease the system follows this upper curve until $T = T_0$, where G has a discontinuity at its global minimum. Further decreasing *T*, the system jumps to the uppermost *vertical red line* of large stable black holes. This corresponds to the "zeroth order" phase transition between small and large black holes and completes the reentrant phase transition. *Right* the three-phase coexistence diagram displayed in the *P*-*T* plane. The first-order phase transition between small/large black holes is displayed by *thick solid black curve*. It emerges from (T_t, P_t) and terminates at a critical point (not displayed) at (T_c, P_c) . The *solid red curve* indicates the zeroth-order phase transition between intermediate/small black holes; the *dashed black curve* delineates the 'no black hole region'



Fig. 9 Triple point: various black hole phases are displayed for a doubly-spinning Kerr-AdS black hole in D = 6 and the angular momenta ratio $J_2/J_1 = 0.05$ in the *P*-*T* plane. The diagram is in many ways analogous to the solid/liquid/gas phase diagram, including the existence of a triple point where three coexistence lines merge together. Note however that there are two critical points. That is, the small/intermediate black hole coexistence line does not extend to infinity (as in the solid/liquid case) but rather terminates, similar to the "liquid/gas" coexistence line, in a critical point

transition is 'replaced' by a 'solid/liquid'-like phase transition of small to large black holes. Once J_2 becomes sufficiently large a second critical point and the *triple point* both emerge, replicating the behaviour of a solid/liquid/gas system as shown in Fig. 9. Two distinct first order small/intermediate and intermediate/large black hole phase transitions are possible as the temperature increases for fixed pressure in a certain range—the two transitions terminate at critical points on one end and merge at the other end to form a triple point where the three phases coexist. This kind of behaviour has more recently been found for charged AdS black holes in Gauss–Bonnet gravity [31]. Even more interesting phenomena can take place for higher-dimensional rotating black holes; a review of the current situation is given in Ref. [19].

More generally, indications are emerging that every dimensionful parameter has a thermodynamic interpretation. The insight here is from Lovelock gravity, which in any given dimension has a finite number of dimensional coefficients. Each coefficient in the Lovelock action has a thermodynamic interpretation, modifying both the Smarr formula and the first law of thermodynamics [32, 33]. A similar situation takes place in Born-Infeld electrodynamics in which the Born-Infeld coupling constant has a thermodynamic conjugate interpreted as vacuum polarization [30]. The above relations transform from mechanical relations into thermodynamic ones upon making the identifications $S \rightarrow A/4$ and $\frac{\kappa}{2\pi} \rightarrow T$. This latter relation cannot be obtained without invoking quantum physics.

4 Field Quantization in Curved Spacetime

The striking parallel between black hole mechanics and black hole thermodynamics raises the question as to the origin of this correspondence. Pivotal to this relationship is the derivation of black hole temperature, which necessarily relies on the incorporation of quantum physics into curved space-time settings [34].

4.1 Quantum Field Theory in Curved Spacetime

Quantization of matter fields on a fixed spacetime background is analogous to quantizing charged fields (fields describing charged particles) in a fixed classical electromagnetic field background. The presumption is that the gravitational field of the quantized matter and the quantum properties of the background space-time can be neglected. Given the enormous success of quantum field theory in the earth's feeble gravitational field, we have good empirical grounds for accepting this premise of semiclassicality. It is crucial in obtaining black hole radiation.

For field quantization in general spacetime backgrounds it is not possible to use an approach based on a global symmetry, such as that of Poincare invariance used in flat-space quantum field theory. There is no preferred vacuum and no natural Fock space construction of the Hilbert space [35]. Instead, several key assumptions must be made.

- 1. All quantum states are defined on a spacelike slice Σ of 4-dimensional spacetime, whose intrinsic curvature $R_{abcd}^{(3)}$ and extrinsic curvature K_{ab} are both everywhere small compared to the Planck length: $|R_{abcd}^{(3)}| \ll 1/l_p^2$, $|K_{ab}| \ll 1/l_p^2$.
- 2. There is some spatio-temporal neighbourhood of Σ where the full space-time curvature R_{abcd} is also small: $|R_{abcd}| \ll 1/l_p^2$.
- 3. The wavelength λ of any quanta on Σ is much longer than the Planck length $\lambda \gg l_p$.
- 4. The stress-energy of all matter obeys positive energy conditions and the energy and momentum densities of the matter are small compared to the Planck density $(\tilde{1}/l_p^4)$.
- 5. For a least a certain interval of proper time τ , Σ evolves sufficiently smoothly (so that $|dN/d\tau| \ll 1/l_p$ and $|dN^a/d\tau| \ll 1/l_p$) into future slices that respect the preceding four properties.

Fig. 10 Nice slices: two different slices for the collapse diagram that satisfy the niceness conditions

The preceding conditions are sometimes referred to as the 'niceness' conditions [36], and are regarded as ensuring that semiclassical physics is valid (Fig. 10).

4.2 Scalars

To see how this works in practice, it is useful to review the method for quantizing a free scalar field φ in a curved space-time, whose action is

$$I = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \left(g^{ab} \nabla_a \varphi \nabla_b \varphi + m^2 \varphi^2 \right)$$
(45)

in D spacetime dimensions, with

$$\nabla^2 \varphi - m^2 \varphi = 0 \tag{46}$$

being its equation of motion. Its energy-momentum tensor is

$$T_{ab} = \nabla_a \varphi(x) \nabla_b \varphi(x) - \frac{g_{ab}}{2} \left[\nabla^c \varphi(x) \nabla_c \varphi(x) + m^2 (\varphi(x))^2 \right]$$

obtained by varying the action with respect to the metric. Its conjugate momentum is

$$\pi(x) = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{\text{KG}}}{\partial (n^a \partial_a \varphi(x))} = \sqrt{-g(x)} n^a \nabla_a \varphi(x), \tag{47}$$

with n^a the timelike unit vector normal to Σ .



Taking Σ to be a (D-1) dimensional manifold with a product embedding in *D*-dimensional space-time (so that the full manifold is $\mathbb{R} \times \Sigma$) then the Hamiltonian is

$$H_{\text{KG}} = \int d^3x \sqrt{-g(x)} T_{00}$$

= $\int d^3x \sqrt{-g(x)} \left\{ \nabla_0 \varphi(x) \nabla_0 \varphi(x) - g_{00} \frac{1}{2} \left[\nabla^c \varphi(x) \nabla_c \varphi(x) + m^2 (\varphi(x))^2 \right] \right\}$

and one can canonically quantize the field by imposing

$$[\varphi(x^0, \vec{x}), \pi(x^0, \vec{y})] = i\delta(\vec{x}, \vec{y})$$

$$\tag{48}$$

using a coordinate chart (x^0, \vec{x}) at some $t = x^0$ (so that $n^a = (1, 0, 0, 0)$), where $\pi(x^0, \vec{y}) = -\sqrt{s}n^a \nabla_a \varphi|_{x=(x^0, \vec{y})}$ is the conjugate momentum to φ and where

$$\int d^{D-1}x w(\vec{x}) \,\delta(\vec{x},\vec{y}) = w(\vec{y}) \tag{49}$$

for some function $w(\vec{x})$ on Σ . The relation (48) can be obtained from the covariant commutator

$$[\varphi(x),\varphi(y)] = i\Delta(x-y) = \int \frac{d^D k}{(2\pi)^{D-1}} \delta(k^2 - m^2) \frac{k^0}{|k^0|} \exp(-ik \cdot (x-y))$$
(50)

which is independent of the particular choice of slice. If the space-time points (x, y) are spacelike separated, then $\Delta(x - y) = 0$, ensuring that measurements at such separations commute, a consequence of locality and causality.

The current

$$j^{a}(\chi,\phi) = -i\sqrt{g}g^{ab}(\chi^{*}\nabla_{b}\phi - (\nabla_{b}\chi^{*})\phi)$$
(51)

is conserved ($\nabla_a j^a = 0$) provided both (χ, ϕ) are solutions to (46). This can in turn be used to define an inner product

$$\langle\langle \chi, \phi \rangle \rangle = \int_{\Sigma} d\Sigma_a j^a(\chi, \phi)$$
 (52)

where Σ_a is the volume element on Σ with unit normal n^a . The conservation of j^a ensures that the inner product is independent of the choice of slice (or of x^0 in particular). It is straightforward to show that

4 Field Quantization in Curved Spacetime

$$\langle\langle \chi, \chi^* \rangle\rangle = 0 \qquad \quad \langle\langle \chi, \phi \rangle\rangle^* = -\langle\langle \chi^*, \phi^* \rangle\rangle = \langle\langle \phi, \chi \rangle\rangle \tag{53}$$

The next step is to specify a notion of positive frequency solutions from the full solution space Q, from which a vacuum and the Hilbert space of states could be constructed by restricting the inner product (52) to this subspace. We can write

$$Q = Q_+ \oplus Q_-$$
 where $\forall \chi, \phi \in Q_+ \langle \langle \chi, \chi \rangle \rangle > 0$ and $\langle \langle \chi, \phi^* \rangle \rangle = 0$

(54)

and use the states in \mathcal{Q}_+ to define creation and annihilation operators via

$$\hat{a}(\chi) = \langle \langle \chi, \varphi \rangle \rangle \quad \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\chi) = -\langle \langle \chi^*, \varphi \rangle \rangle = -\hat{a}(\chi^*)$$
(55)

which in turn obey the relations

$$[\hat{a}(\chi), \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\phi)] = \langle \langle \chi, \phi \rangle \rangle \qquad [\hat{a}(\chi), \hat{a}(\phi)] = [\hat{a}^{\dagger}(\chi), \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\phi)] = 0 \tag{56}$$

as a consequence of (48). The state $|0\rangle$ obeying

$$\hat{a}(\chi)|0\rangle = 0 \qquad \forall \chi \in Q_+$$
 (57)

is the vacuum, and by acting repeatedly on $|0\rangle$ with creation operators

$$\prod_{n=1}^{N} \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\chi_n) |0\rangle = \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\chi_1) \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\chi_2) \cdots \hat{a}^{\dagger}(\chi_N) |0\rangle = 0 \qquad \forall \chi_j \in \mathcal{Q}_+$$
(58)

one can construct the Fock space of states as the span of all states of the above form for all *N*. Constructing an orthonormal basis ϕ_k for Q_+ we can define

$$\hat{a}_{k} = \langle \langle \phi_{k}, \phi \rangle \rangle \quad \hat{a}_{k}^{\dagger} = -\langle \langle \phi_{k}^{*}, \phi \rangle \rangle$$
(59)

and decompose the field operator φ

$$\varphi(x) = \int d^3 \mathbf{k} \Big[\phi_{\mathbf{k}}(x) \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}} + \phi_{\mathbf{k}}^*(x) \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger} \Big].$$
(60)

which is called the *mode expansion*. The functions $\phi_k(x)$ are called *mode functions* and the operators \hat{a}_k are called *mode operators*.

In spacetimes that possess time translation symmetry, a preferred set of modes can be defined in terms of the eigenfunctions of the timelike Killing vector ξ

$$\xi^a \partial_a \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}(x) = -i\omega_{\boldsymbol{k}} \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}(x), \qquad \xi^a \partial_a \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}^*(x) = i\omega_{\boldsymbol{k}} \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}^*(x), \tag{61}$$

where $\omega_k > 0$. The modes with eigenvalues $\mp i\omega_k$ are respectively the *positive/* negative frequency modes. In a coordinate system where $K^a \partial_a = \partial_t$, the Klein-Gordon equation implies that the $\phi_k(x)$ are eigenfunctions of ∇_i with eigenvalue ik, the magnitude of which is

$$|\boldsymbol{k}|^2 = \omega_{\boldsymbol{k}}^2 - m^2.$$

The mode expansion reduces the problem of solving the quantum field theory to that of finding a complete set of solutions to the \mathbb{C} -valued Klein-Gordon equation. It satisfies Hermiticity by construction, and each mode function satisfies (46). If the set of mode functions is complete and normalized to

$$\langle \langle \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}(\boldsymbol{x}), \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}'}(\boldsymbol{x}) \rangle \rangle = -\langle \langle \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}(\boldsymbol{x})^*, \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}'}(\boldsymbol{x})^* \rangle \rangle = \delta^3(\boldsymbol{k} - \boldsymbol{k}'), \langle \langle \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}}(\boldsymbol{x}), \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}'}(\boldsymbol{x})^* \rangle \rangle = 0,$$

$$(62)$$

then the canonical commutation relations (48) are satisfied if the mode operators satisfy

$$[\hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}}, \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}'}^{\dagger}] = \delta^3(\boldsymbol{k} - \boldsymbol{k}') \tag{63}$$

which is a specification of (56) to this basis.

In the mode expansion the momentum operator is

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{P}} = \int d^3 x \hat{T}_{0i} = \int d^3 \boldsymbol{k} \boldsymbol{k} \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}}^{\dagger} \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}},$$

which is a weighted sum of the number operators $N_k = \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} \hat{a}_k$ for each mode. Its eigenstates are the Fock states, with eigenvalues obtained by solving

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{P}}|n_{\boldsymbol{k}_1},n_{\boldsymbol{k}_2},\ldots\rangle = \left[\sum_i n_{\boldsymbol{k}_i} \boldsymbol{k}_i\right]|n_{\boldsymbol{k}_1},n_{\boldsymbol{k}_2},\ldots\rangle$$

and it is easy to see that the vacuum state $|0\rangle$ has no momentum. The Hamiltonian is

$$\hat{H}_{\mathrm{KG}} = \int d^3 x \, \hat{T}_{00} = \int d^3 k \, \frac{\omega_k}{2} \left[\hat{a}_k \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} + \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} \hat{a}_k \right] = \int d^3 k \, \omega_k \left[\hat{a}_k^{\dagger} \hat{a}_k + \frac{1}{2} [a_k, a_k^{\dagger}] \right]$$
(64)

in the mode expansion. The latter term is divergent due to (63), but since it is constant the energy scale can be shifted by subtracting it off. Its removal will only affect the value of the cosmological constant, which must be set from observation. This yields

4 Field Quantization in Curved Spacetime

$$\hat{H}_{\mathrm{KG}} = \int d^3 \boldsymbol{k} \, \omega_{\boldsymbol{k}} \hat{a}^{\dagger}_{\boldsymbol{k}} \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}}$$

and the energy of a given state is obtained from solving the eigenvalue equation

$$\hat{H}_{\mathrm{KG}}|n_{k_1},n_{k_2},\ldots\rangle = \left[\sum_i n_{k_i}\omega_{k_i}\right]|n_{k_1},n_{k_2},\ldots\rangle$$

with the zero eigenvalue case being the vacuum, with zero energy. Since

$$\omega_{\boldsymbol{k}}^2 = |\boldsymbol{k}|^2 + m^2,$$

the Fock states are interpreted as describing particles of mass m. The state $|n_k\rangle$ describes a state of n_k particles, each with energy ω_k , momentum k, and mass m. Since they have definite momentum these particles are completely de-localized, unlike classical particles, which are localized objects. Each of these particles is identical, with

$$|n_{\boldsymbol{k}_1}, n_{\boldsymbol{k}_2}\rangle = |n_{\boldsymbol{k}_2}, n_{\boldsymbol{k}_1}\rangle$$

since the mode operators commute. In other words, they obey Bose-Einstein statistics. The Klein-Gordon field φ describes bosonic particles of spin-0.

The problem with this construction is that in a general curved spacetime there are many ways of doing this, with no particular subspace singled out as a natural choice for the positive frequency space [37]. Different notions of positive frequency will yield different Fock space constructions that are unitarily inequivalent [38], and the vacuum state $|0\rangle$ with respect to one choice of \tilde{Q}_+ will not necessarily be in the Fock space constructed from the vacuum $|\tilde{0}\rangle$ with respect to another choice \tilde{Q}_+ .

However there is a linear relation between different choices. For another choice \tilde{Q}_+ any $\tilde{\phi} \in \tilde{Q}_+$ is a linear combination $\tilde{\phi} = \phi + \chi^*$ for some $(\chi, \phi) \in Q_+$. Consequently two complete sets of modes $\{\phi_k, \phi_k^*\}$ and $\{\chi_k, \chi_k^*\}$ with associated mode operators \hat{a}_k and \hat{a}_k are, by completeness and orthonormality, related by

$$\chi_{\boldsymbol{k}}(x) = \int d^3 \boldsymbol{k}' \left[\alpha_{\boldsymbol{k}\boldsymbol{k}'} \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}'}(x) + \beta_{\boldsymbol{k}\boldsymbol{k}'} \phi_{\boldsymbol{k}'}^*(x) \right],$$

where $\alpha_{kk'} = \langle \langle \chi_k(x), \phi_{k'}(x) \rangle \rangle$ and $\beta_{kk'} = -\langle \langle \chi_k(x), \phi_{k'}^*(x) \rangle \rangle$. This is called a *Bogoliubov transformation* [34] and the complex numbers $\alpha_{kk'}$ and $\beta_{kk'}$ are called *Bogoliubov coefficients*. Inverting this transformation yields

$$\phi_{\mathbf{k}} = \int d^{3}\mathbf{k}' \left[\alpha_{\mathbf{k}'\mathbf{k}}^{*} \chi_{\mathbf{k}'}(x) - \beta_{\mathbf{k}'\mathbf{k}} \chi_{\mathbf{k}'}^{*}(x) \right]$$

inducing in turn the following transformations

$$\hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}} = \int d^{3}\boldsymbol{k}' \left[\alpha_{\boldsymbol{k}'\boldsymbol{k}} \hat{\mathbf{a}}_{\boldsymbol{k}'} + \beta_{\boldsymbol{k}'\boldsymbol{k}}^{*} \hat{\mathbf{a}}_{\boldsymbol{k}'}^{\dagger} \right] \qquad \hat{\mathbf{a}}_{\boldsymbol{k}} = \int d^{3}\boldsymbol{k}' \left[\alpha_{\boldsymbol{k}\boldsymbol{k}'}^{*} \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}'} - \beta_{\boldsymbol{k}\boldsymbol{k}'}^{*} \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}'}^{\dagger} \right] \tag{65}$$

on the mode operators.

The commutation relations of the mode operators imply that the Bogoliubov coefficients must satisfy

$$egin{pmatrix} lpha & eta \ eta^{*} & lpha^{*} \end{pmatrix} egin{pmatrix} lpha^{\dagger} & -eta^{\mathsf{T}} \ -eta^{\dagger} & lpha^{\mathsf{T}} \end{pmatrix} = egin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$

where the individual entries are to be interpreted as block matrices.

From (65) we see that the Fock bases associated with these two mode expansions differ, leading to two different particle interpretations of the field excitations. Whenever any of the β -coefficients are nonzero, positive frequency states get transformed into a combination of positive and negative frequency states, leading to particle production. Specifically, according to the particle interpretation based on the $\phi_k(x)$ modes, particles are present in the vacuum of the $\chi_k(x)$ mode expansion $|0\rangle_{\chi}$. The average number of particles present in mode k is given by

$$_{\chi}\langle 0|N_{k}|0\rangle_{\chi} = _{\chi}\langle 0|\hat{a}_{k}^{\dagger}\hat{a}_{k}|0\rangle_{\chi} = \int d^{3}k' \left|\beta_{kk'}\right|^{2}.$$

In this sense, there is no invariant notion of particles in quantum field theory: as with simultaneity, particle interpretations are observer-dependent.

4.3 Spinors

Spin-1/2 particles likewise have observer-dependent interpretations. A Dirac field $\Psi(x)$ of mass *m* (with minimal coupling to gravity) is described by an action

$$S = \int d^{D}x \sqrt{-g(x)} \bigg\{ \frac{i}{2} \big[\bar{\Psi}(x) \gamma^{a} (\nabla_{a} \Psi(x)) - (\nabla^{a} \bar{\Psi}(x)) \gamma^{a} \Psi(x) \big] - m \bar{\Psi}(x) \Psi(x) \bigg\},$$

where the covariant derivative $\nabla_a = \partial_a = \Gamma_a$, and the *spin connection* Γ_a is

4 Field Quantization in Curved Spacetime

$$\Gamma_a = \frac{1}{4} \gamma_b (\partial_a \gamma^b + \Gamma^b_{ca} \gamma^c)$$

with Γ_{ca}^{b} the usual Christoffel symbols associated with the metric g_{ab} . The Dirac matrices γ_{a} satisfy

$$\{\gamma_a, \gamma_b\} = 2g_{ab}$$

and an overbar denotes the Dirac adjoint, defined as

$$\bar{\Psi}(x) = \Psi^{\dagger}(x)\tilde{\gamma}^0$$

with $\tilde{\gamma}^0$ the zeroth component of $\tilde{\gamma}^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$, defined by $\gamma^{\scriptscriptstyle A} = V^{\scriptscriptstyle A}_{\alpha} \tilde{\gamma}^{\scriptscriptstyle b}$, where

$$\{\tilde{\gamma}_{\scriptscriptstyle A},\tilde{\gamma}_{\scriptscriptstyle B}\}=2\eta_{\scriptscriptstyle AB}$$

and where V_{α}^{A} is referred to as the vielbein field. The set of V_{α}^{A} comprise a set of local basis vectors for the metric, and are related to it via the equation

$$g_{ab} = \eta_{\rm AB} V_{\alpha}^{\ A} V_{\alpha}^{\ B} \tag{66}$$

with η_{AB} the metric on flat Minkowski space-time [34].

Variation of the action with respect to Ψ yields the equation of motion

$$[i\gamma^a \nabla_a - m]\Psi(x) = 0 \tag{67}$$

and varying the action with respect to the metric results in

$$T_{ab} = \frac{i}{2} \left[\bar{\Psi}(x) \gamma_{(a}(\nabla_{b)} \Psi(x)) - (\nabla_{(a} \bar{\Psi}(x)) \gamma_{b)} \Psi(x) \right]$$
(68)

which is the energy-momentum tensor for the Dirac field.

As with the scalar case, there is an inner product

$$\langle\langle \Psi_1(x), \Psi_2(x) \rangle\rangle = \int d\Sigma_a \bar{\Psi}_1(x) \gamma^a \Psi_2(x)$$

where the integration is over a spacelike hypersurface Σ with unit normal n^a . The current $\overline{\Psi}_1(x)\gamma^a\Psi_2(x)$ is conserved as a consequence of (67). The field Ψ can likewise be expanded in a complete set modes

$$\hat{\Psi}(x) = \sum_{s} \int d^{3}\boldsymbol{k} \Big[\hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k},s} \psi^{+}_{\boldsymbol{k},s}(x) + \hat{b}^{\dagger}_{\boldsymbol{k},s} \psi^{-}_{\boldsymbol{k},s}(x) \Big],$$
where $s \in \{\uparrow, \downarrow\}$ is an index related to the spinor nature of the field. The mode functions $\psi_{k,s}^{\pm}(x)$ satisfy the spinor valued Dirac equation and are normalized to

$$\begin{split} \langle \langle \psi_{\boldsymbol{k},s}^{+}(x), \psi_{\boldsymbol{k}',s'}^{+}(x) \rangle \rangle &= -\langle \langle \psi_{\boldsymbol{k},s}^{-}(x), \psi_{\boldsymbol{k}',s'}^{-}(x) \rangle \rangle = \delta_{ss'} \delta^{3}(\boldsymbol{k} - \boldsymbol{k}'), \\ \langle \langle \psi_{\boldsymbol{k},s}^{\pm}(x), \psi_{\boldsymbol{k}',s'}^{\pm}(x) \rangle \rangle &= 0. \end{split}$$

Unlike the Klein-Gordon scalar field, the mode operators for the Dirac spinor satisfy the anticommutation relations

$$\{\hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k},s}, \hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k}',s'}^{\dagger}\} = \{\hat{b}_{\boldsymbol{k},s}, \hat{b}_{\boldsymbol{k}',s'}^{\dagger}\} = \delta_{ss'}\delta^{3}(\boldsymbol{k} - \boldsymbol{k}'),$$
(69)

with all other anticommutators vanishing. This ensures that the energy of the field has a lower bound and that causality is obeyed [39].

Apart from this, the construction of the Fock basis follows the same procedure as in the scalar case. Excitations of the vacuum state, defined via

$$\hat{a}_{\boldsymbol{k},s}|0\rangle = \hat{b}_{\boldsymbol{k},s}|0\rangle = 0$$

for all k and s, have two different types of quanta. Upon partitioning the mode functions into positive and negative frequency with the timelike Killing vector ξ_a , states created by $a_{k,s}^{\dagger}$ can interpreted as *particles*, whereas states created from $b_{k,s}^{\dagger}$ can be interpreted as *antiparticles*. Since mode operators anticommute,

$$(a_{k,s}^{\dagger})^2 = (b_{k,s}^{\dagger})^2 = 0$$

there is only one excitation per mode, yielding a realization of the *Pauli Exclusion Principle*. Particles have mass m and spin-1/2, with s labelling the spin state as being up or down with respect to some axis. Its antiparticle counterpart has the same mass but with the spin state pointing in the opposite direction.

The mode anticommutation relations imply the Fock states are antisymmetric

$$|1_{k_1,s_1}, 1_{k_2,s_2}\rangle = -|1_{k_2,s_2}, 1_{k_1,s_1}\rangle$$

and so the quanta of the Dirac field obey Fermi-Dirac statistics.

In a general curved space-time there is no preferred set of modes. But, as with the Klein-Gordon field, all possible sets of modes are related by a Bogoliubov transformation. For example, two sets of modes $\{\psi_{k,s}^{\pm}(x)\}$ and $\{\vartheta_{k,s}^{\pm}(x)\}$ with corresponding mode operators $\{\hat{a}_{k,s}, \hat{b}_{k,s}^{\dagger}\}$ and $\{\hat{c}_{k,s}, \hat{a}_{k,s}^{\dagger}\}$, are related by

4 Field Quantization in Curved Spacetime

$$\hat{a}_{k} = \int d^{3}k' \left[\alpha_{kk'} \hat{c}_{k'} + \beta_{kk'}^{*} \hat{d}_{k'}^{\dagger} \right] \quad \hat{b}_{k} = \int d^{3}k' \left[\alpha_{kk'} \hat{d}_{k'} + \beta_{kk'}^{*} \hat{c}_{k'}^{\dagger} \right] \hat{c}_{k} = \int d^{3}k' \left[\alpha_{kk'}^{*} \hat{a}_{k'} + \beta_{kk'}^{*} \hat{b}_{k'}^{\dagger} \right] \quad \hat{d}_{k} = \int d^{3}k' \left[\alpha_{kk'}^{*} \hat{b}_{k'} + \beta_{kk'}^{*} \hat{a}_{k'}^{\dagger} \right]$$

where $\alpha_{kk'} = \langle \langle \psi_k^+(x), \vartheta_{k'}^+(x) \rangle \rangle$ and $\beta_{kk'} = \langle \langle \psi_k^+(x), \vartheta_{k'}^-(x) \rangle \rangle$ suppressing the spin degree of freedom for ease of notation. However, the fermionic Bogoliubov coefficients must satisfy

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha & \beta \\ \beta^* & \alpha^* \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha^{\dagger} & \beta^{\mathrm{T}} \\ \beta^{\dagger} & \alpha^{\mathrm{T}} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

to be consistent with the anticommutation relations.

4.4 Hadamard States

Intuitively the vacuum is regarded as a state of no particles, and an excited state is (at the least) a state in which the particle number (or more generally the number of quanta) $N = \sum_n \hat{a}_n^{\dagger} \hat{a}_n$ has some nonzero value. However without an unambiguous definition of positive frequency, as is the case in curved space-time, there is no invariant notion of particle number, even at a fixed instant of time (since that notion itself depends on the choice of slice).

The notion of a state is therefore more usefully given by computing time-ordered expectation values of field operators, such as $\langle 0|\phi(x)|0\rangle \equiv \langle \phi(x)\rangle$, $\langle 0|\phi(x)$ $\phi(y)|0\rangle \equiv \langle \phi(x)\phi(y)\rangle$, $\langle 0|\phi(x)\phi(y)\phi(z)|0\rangle \equiv \langle \phi(x)\phi(y)\phi(z)\rangle$, etc. Restricting attention to situations in which $\langle \phi(x)\rangle = 0$ and for which knowledge of

$$G(x, y) = \langle \phi(x)\phi(y) \rangle \tag{70}$$

(a quantity known as the Wightman function) is sufficient to uniquely determine the *n*-point function $\langle \phi(x_1) \cdots \phi(x_n) \rangle$ (called quasi-free states [38]), will allow for a labelling of states with values of physical observables, since they can all in principle be determined from (70). One obstacle to overcome here is the determination of observables for which two space-time points coincide: these will contain products of field operators at the same space-time point and so are ill-defined due to the distributional character of the field operators. The most pertinent example here is the expectation value of the stress-energy tensor $\langle T_{ab}(x) \rangle$, which sources the gravitational field in the semiclassical approximation. Normal ordering of creation and annihilation operators are at the left—yields the difference between the value of the observable for the state of interest and its value in the vacuum. However this

difference is not invariant in curved space-time for the same reasons given above for the number operator.

There is one set of states, known as Hadamard states, for which $\langle T_{ab}(x) \rangle$ can be constructed so that it remains both local and conserved. They are defined by the requirement

$$\lim_{x \to y} G(x, y) = \frac{U_1(x, y)}{\sigma(x, y)} + U_2(x, y) \ln \sigma + U_3(x, y)$$
(71)

where the smooth functions $U_i(x, y)$ all obey U(x, x) = 1 and where $\sigma(x, y)$ is the geodesic distance from x to y. The functions U_1 and U_2 are determined by requiring that G(x, y) obey Eq. (46) in terms of x. A state that is initially Hadamard in some suitable neighbourhood of a Cauchy slice will remain Hadamard throughout the spacetime [40], and any Hadamard state can be constructed as a state in the Fock space defined on any other Hadamard state if the slices are spatially compact [38]. The Hadamard condition (71) essentially states that the short-distance (or ultraviolet) behaviour of a state is similar to that of the two-point function $\langle \phi(x)\phi(x') \rangle$ in flat spacetime. States not satisfying the condition (71) have divergent stress-energy tensors, and so are regarded as physically singular.

Hence restriction to the set of Hadamard states is compatible with the semiclassical niceness conditions, namely that on scales much smaller than any curvature scale, flat-space quantum field theory is a good approximation. Futhermore, any state in a Fock space constructed from the usual flat Minkowski vacuum space obeys (71) and so Hadamard states are conceptually the most reasonable generalization of such Minkowski-Fock states to curved space-time [38].

Note that the short-distance behaviour of Hadamard states is determined by $\sigma(x, y)$, in other words by the local space-time geometry. The short-distance (UV) divergences that ensue can be removed by a renormalization procedure that is local and state-independent, yielding a unique result for $\langle T_{ab}(x) \rangle$ upon to the addition of local curvature terms that arise due to a renormalization of gravitational couplings. All observers will see a finite density of particles in any Hadamard state.

5 Particle Creation and Observer-Dependent Radiation

The possibility that temperature and acceleration are related to one another in quantum field theory first came from studying reflecting barriers in flat space [41], and was firmly established by Unruh [42], who investigated how positive-frequency normal modes for uniformly accelerated observers are related to the positive-frequency modes for inertial observers, who use the standard quantization of the free field in Minkowski space. The use of the KMS condition to characterize thermal states for accelerated observers was developed by a number of authors [43–49], responding to analogous developments in the theory of black holes.

Acceleration radiation was perhaps as big a surprise as black hole radiation. The flat space Minkowski metric has, as noted above, a preferred state for a quantum field, namely the Minkowski vacuum. Yet it appears to be thermal to accelerating observers. How can this be, since the space-time has no curvature? Indeed what is the meaning of a thermal state?

5.1 Thermality

The notion of thermality is well defined in a system with finitely many degrees of freedom. The expectation value of any operator O in a canonical ensemble at temperature $\beta^{-1} = T$ is

$$\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle_{\beta} = \langle e^{-\beta H} \mathcal{O} \rangle = \frac{\operatorname{tr} \left[e^{-\beta H} \mathcal{O} \right]}{Z}$$
 (72)

where $Z = \text{tr}[e^{-\beta H}]$ and the trace is over the mircrostates of the system with Hamiltonian *H*. A quantum field has infinitely many degrees of freedom and so some care must taken in its definition, since the trace will diverge. The relevant notion here is that of a KMS state, which is defined via the condition

$$\langle \mathcal{A}(-i\beta)\mathcal{B}\rangle_{\beta} = \langle \mathcal{B}\mathcal{A}\rangle_{\beta} \tag{73}$$

for any operators $(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B})$, and where

$$\langle \mathcal{A}(t)\mathcal{B}\rangle \equiv \langle e^{itH}\mathcal{A}e^{-itH}\mathcal{B}\rangle \tag{74}$$

with A(t) the time-evolution of A. In other words the time coordinate t is transformed ('Wick-rotated') to imaginary values, and

$$\langle \mathcal{A}(-i\beta)\mathcal{B}\rangle_{\beta} = \langle e^{-\beta H}e^{\beta H}\mathcal{A}e^{-\beta H}\mathcal{B}\rangle = \langle \mathcal{A}e^{-\beta H}\mathcal{B}\rangle = \langle e^{-\beta H}\mathcal{B}\mathcal{A}\rangle = \langle \mathcal{B}\mathcal{A}\rangle_{\beta}$$
(75)

using (72) and (74).

The condition (73) is known as the Kubo-Martin-Schwinger (KMS) condition [50, 51]. It characterizes a thermal state in curved space-time, being equivalent to (72) for finite systems. Systems satisfying the KMS condition locally minimize the free energy, and any finite system coupled to an infinite systems obeying (73) will come into thermal equilibrium with that system, respecting (72) [52].

For a model scalar field system (45) in thermal equilibrium, there must be a timelike Killing vector since an equilibrium state is a stationary state by definition. Indeed, thermal equilibrium is defined with respect to measurements made by observers following orbits of this Killing vector. This symmetry implies that the Wightman function $G(x, y) = \langle \phi(x)\phi(y) \rangle$ from (70) depends on the temporal

difference $\Delta t = x^0 - y^0$ of the two scalar fields. Setting $\Delta t = -i\Delta \tau$ the KMS condition is [52]

$$G^{\beta}(\Delta \tau - i\beta, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) = G^{\beta}(\Delta \tau, \vec{y}, \vec{x})$$
(76)

where $G^{\beta}(x, y) \equiv \langle \phi(x)\phi(y) \rangle_{\beta}$. This relationship can be extended into a single function on the complex-time plane obeying

$$\mathcal{G}^{\beta}(z, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) = \mathcal{G}^{\beta}(z + in\beta, \vec{x}, \vec{y})$$
(77)

for integer *n*. The function \mathcal{G}^{β} is holomorphic in the complex *z* plane apart from branch cuts along lines $(|\Re(z)| > |\vec{x} - \vec{y}|, \Im(z) = n\beta)$ ending in poles at $\Re(z) = |\vec{x} - \vec{y}|$.

A free scalar field whose Wightman function $\mathcal{G}^{\beta}(z, \vec{x}, \vec{y})$ obeys (77) on a stationary space-time is defined to be in a thermal state. If the space-time is static then the function G^{β} periodic in imaginary time τ with period β ($\tau \rightarrow \tau + \beta$) is related to thermal states on the original (Lorentzian) space-time by analytic continuation.

5.2 Acceleration Radiation

The metric for flat Minkowski space

$$ds^{2} = dx^{a}dx^{a} = -dt^{2} + dr^{2} + r^{2}d\Omega_{D-2}^{2} = -dt^{2} + dx^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{D} dw^{i}dw^{i}$$
(78)

(written above in both spherical and Cartesian coordinates) can also be written as

$$ds^{2} = -\kappa^{2} \mathsf{X}^{2} d\mathsf{T}^{2} + d\mathsf{X}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{d} dW^{i} dW^{i}$$
(79)

$$=e^{2\kappa\zeta}(d\zeta^2 - d\eta^2) + \sum_{i=2}^d dW^i dW^i$$
(80)

$$= -e^{\kappa(U-V)}dUdV + \sum_{i=2}^{d} dW^{i}dW^{i}$$
(81)

where these various forms follow from the coordinate transformations



$$t = \mathsf{X}\sinh(\kappa\mathsf{T}) = \frac{1}{\kappa}e^{\kappa\zeta}\sinh(\kappa\eta) = \frac{1}{2\kappa}\left(e^{\kappa U} - e^{-\kappa V}\right) \tag{82}$$

$$x = \mathsf{X}\cosh(\kappa\mathsf{T}) = \frac{1}{\kappa} e^{\kappa\zeta} \cosh(\kappa\eta) = \frac{1}{2\kappa} \left(e^{\kappa U} + e^{-\kappa V} \right)$$
(83)

and (for notational convenience) $\vec{w} = \vec{W}$.

The (η, ζ) coordinates take values in the ranges $-\infty < \eta, \zeta < \infty$ and cover the region x > |t|, which is called the *right Rindler wedge* and is denoted *I*, as depicted in Fig. 11. The inverse transformation is

$$\eta = \mathsf{T} = \frac{1}{\kappa} \operatorname{arctanh}(t/x),$$
$$\zeta = \frac{1}{\kappa} \ln(\kappa \mathsf{X}) = \frac{1}{2\kappa} \ln[\kappa^2 (x^2 - t^2)].$$

The region -x > |t| (or *left Rindler wedge*, denoted *II*) requires another Rindler coordinate system to cover it, one that differs from (82) and (83) by an overall minus sign. In region *II* this implies that η is a decreasing function of *t*: time "flows backwards" in this wedge. Although the left Rindler wedge is casually disconnected from the right Rindler wedge, both can be influenced by events in the *past wedge* -t > |x|, (denoted *P*) and can in turn influence events in the *future wedge* t > |x| (denoted *F*).

Observers located at constant $\zeta = \zeta_0$ (or constant X) are referred to as *Rindler* observers, in contrast to Minkowski observers who are located at $x = x_0$. These observers experience a time translation symmetry $T \rightarrow T + T_0$, with Killing vector

 $\xi = \partial_T$. The surface at X = 0 in the Rindler coordinates is a Killing horizon for this ξ .

Rindler observers located at $\vec{w} = \vec{w}_0$ have the trajectory

$$z^{a}(\eta) = rac{1}{\kappa} e^{\kappa \zeta_{0}} [\sinh(\kappa \eta), \cosh(\kappa \eta), \vec{w}_{0}]$$

in terms of Minkowski coordinates, and are confined to the right Rindler wedge. The Killing horizons at X = 0 ($t = \pm x$) are the future/past communication horizons for this observer. The Killing vector ξ generates a boost symmetry along this observer's worldline, whose proper time is $e^{\kappa \zeta_0} \eta$, and whose proper velocity v^a and proper acceleration a^a are

$$v^{a}(\eta) = e^{-\kappa\zeta_{0}} \frac{\partial z^{a}}{\partial \eta} = \left[\cosh(\kappa\eta), \sinh(\kappa\eta), \vec{0}\right]$$

$$a^{a}(\eta) = e^{-\kappa\zeta_{0}} \frac{\partial v^{a}}{\partial \eta} = \kappa e^{-\kappa\zeta_{0}} \left[\sinh(\kappa\eta), \cosh(\kappa\eta), \vec{0}\right]$$
(84)

respectively. The magnitude of the acceleration is

$$a_b a^b = \kappa^2$$

and we see that Rindler observers move with uniform acceleration κ . The line $\zeta = 0$ is the worldline of an observer moving with (eternal) uniform acceleration κ , and who measures proper time η , crossing the t = 0 line at $\eta = 0$ and $x = 1/\kappa$. There are analogous observers in region *II*, whose trajectories are likewise lines of constant ζ in the left Rindler wedge.

The 2-point function in the Minkowski vacuum

$$G_M(x, y) = G_M(\Delta t, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) = \langle 0 | \phi(x) \phi(y) | 0 \rangle$$
(85)

satisfies

$$(\nabla_x^2 - m^2)G_M(x, y) = \delta^D(x - y)$$
(86)

where $\Delta t = x^0 - y^0 = t_x - t_y$ using the Cartesian coordinates (78). Writing $t = i\tau$ yields the Euclidean metric

$$ds_E^2 = d\tau^2 + dr^2 + r^2 d\Omega_{D-2}^2 = d\tau^2 + dx^2 + \sum_{i=2}^d dw^i dw^i$$
(87)

and the Euclidean 2-point function

5 Particle Creation and Observer-Dependent Radiation

$$G_M(i\Delta\tau, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) = G_E(\Delta\tau, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) = G_E(x, y)$$
(88)

(where $\vec{x} = (x, \vec{w})$) is uniquely defined by requiring

$$(\nabla_E^2 - m^2)G_E(x, y) = \delta^D(x - y) \tag{89}$$

where the derivative operator acts on the *x* coordinates, analogous to (86). If we begin with the Euclidean G_E defined from (89), then the resultant Minkowksi G_M will depend on how the real *t*-axis is approached due to the branch cuts in G_M .

One could apply the KMS condition (76) at any desired value of β to obtain thermal states in the Minkowski space. However for a Rindler observer the value of β is set by the state of motion. Indeed, writing $(\tau, x, \vec{w}) = (X \sin \frac{2\pi}{\beta} \Upsilon, X \cos \frac{2\pi}{\beta} \Upsilon, \vec{W})$ yields $G_R(\Delta \Upsilon, \vec{X}, \vec{Y})$, which is periodic in $\Delta \Upsilon$ with period β (with $\vec{X} = (X, \vec{W})$). The metric (87) becomes

$$ds^{2} = \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right)^{2} X^{2} d\Upsilon^{2} + d\mathsf{X}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{d} dW^{i} dW^{i}$$

$$\tag{90}$$

which is identical to the metric (79) upon setting $T = i\Upsilon$ and identifying $\beta = \frac{2\pi}{\kappa}$. The boost symmetry generated by ∂_T becomes a rotation symmetry generated by ∂_{Υ} .

Analytically continuing $G_E(\Delta\Upsilon, \vec{X}, \vec{Y})$ to a holomorphic function of complex ΔT thus yields

$$G_M(\Delta t, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) \to G_E(\Delta \tau, \vec{x}, \vec{y}) = G_R(\Delta \Upsilon, \vec{X}, \vec{Y}) = G_R^{2\pi/\kappa}(\Delta \tau, \vec{Y}, \vec{X})$$
(91)

and so the Minkowski vacuum with respect to uniformly accelerating observers (those using Rindler time T) is indeed a thermal state with temperature $T = \beta^{-1} = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$.

The thermality experienced by an accelerated detector is a consequence of its causal disconnection with certain regions of space-time. A uniformly accelerated observer in region I (one that follows an orbit of $\partial/\partial T$) is causally disconnected from region II, and so any state (such as the vacuum state) detected by this observer is obtained by tracing over the degrees of freedom in region II. This yields a mixed state from the perspective of the accelerated observer, with an entropy coming from entanglement between modes from regions I and II.

To see this relationship explicitly, consider the expansion (60), which is

$$\varphi(x) = \int d^3 \mathbf{k} \left[\phi_{\mathbf{k}}(x) \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}} + \phi_{\mathbf{k}}^*(x) \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger} \right]$$

where Eq. (46) implies that

$$\phi_k(x) = \phi_k(\vec{x})e^{-i\omega_k t} \tag{92}$$

is a plane-wave mode of positive frequency in the coordinates (78). Note that it is analytic and bounded in the lower-half complex-t plane. However in the Rindler coordinates (79) the modes are

$${}^{I}\phi_{k}(\mathsf{X}) = \begin{cases} \tilde{\phi}_{k}(\vec{\mathsf{X}})e^{-i\omega T} & \text{region } I & {}^{II}\phi_{k}(\mathsf{X}) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{region } I \\ \tilde{\phi}_{k}(\vec{\mathsf{X}})e^{i\omega T} & \text{region } II \end{cases}$$
(93)

in regions I and II respectively. For a massless scalar the positive and negative frequency modes in each region are

$${}^{I}\phi_{\omega}^{\pm}(\mathsf{X}) = \begin{cases} \tilde{\phi}_{\omega}(\vec{W})e^{\mp i\omega(T-\epsilon\ln(X)/\kappa)} = \tilde{\phi}_{\omega}(\vec{W})\left(\frac{x-\epsilon t}{L}\right)^{\pm i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} & \text{region } I\\ 0 & \text{region } II \end{cases}$$
(94)

$${}^{II}\phi_{\omega}^{\pm}(\mathsf{X}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \text{region } I \\ \tilde{\phi}_{\omega}(\vec{W})e^{\pm i\omega\{T-\epsilon\ln(-X)/\kappa\}} = \tilde{\phi}_{\omega}(\vec{W})\left(\frac{\epsilon t-x}{L}\right)^{\mp i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} & \text{region } II \end{pmatrix}$$
(95)

where the sign flip in region *II* occurs because the future directed Killing vector is $\xi = \partial_{-T} = -\partial_T$ in that region. Note that $\phi^{\pm *} = \phi^{\mp}$ in each region. The frequency $\omega > 0$ and the constant $\epsilon = \pm 1$ corresponds to the mode propagating in the positive/negative *X*-direction respectively. Specification of the constant *L* is equivalent to specifying the phase of the Rindler modes; this choice is purely a matter of convention.

Note that ${}^{I}\phi^{+}$ and ${}^{II}\phi^{-} = {}^{II}\phi^{+*}$ are both proportional to $(x - \varepsilon t)^{i\varepsilon\omega/\kappa}$, since the latter is

$${}^{II}\phi^{-} \propto \left(\frac{\epsilon t - x}{L}\right)^{i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} = \left(\frac{-(x - \epsilon t)}{L}\right)^{i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} = \left(\frac{(x - \epsilon t)}{L}\right)^{i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} (e^{i\pi})^{i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} = \left(\frac{(x - \epsilon t)}{L}\right)^{i\epsilon\omega/\kappa} e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa}$$
(96)

with a similar relation for ${}^{II}\phi^+$. Hence the combination

$$\phi^p_{\omega} = {}^I \phi^+_{\omega} + {}^{II} \phi^-_{\omega} \tag{97}$$

is a positive frequency mode with respect to the Minkowski time t since it is analytic in the lower-half complex plane of $(x - \epsilon t)$. It must therefore share a common vacuum state with the Minkowski modes. The associated annihilation operator is

5 Particle Creation and Observer-Dependent Radiation

$$\hat{a}_{p,\omega} = \langle \langle \phi_{\omega}^{p}, \varphi \rangle \rangle
= \langle \langle (I \phi_{\omega}^{+} + {}^{II} \phi_{\omega}^{-}), \varphi \rangle \rangle
= \langle \langle I \phi_{\omega}^{+}, \varphi \rangle \rangle + \langle \langle I^{II} \phi_{\omega}^{-}, \varphi \rangle \rangle
= \hat{a}_{\omega} + e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \langle \langle I^{II} \phi_{\omega}^{+*}, \varphi \rangle \rangle
= \hat{a}_{\omega,I} - e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger}$$
(98)

using (59). Since \hat{a}_p is an annihilation operator for positive frequency states, it must act on the Minkowski vacuum as $\hat{a}_p |0\rangle = 0$, and so

$$\hat{a}_{\omega,I}|0\rangle = e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger}|0\rangle \tag{99}$$

indicating correlations between the modes in regions I and II. Similarly, the combination

$$\phi_{\omega}^{p'} = {}^{II} \phi_{\omega}^+ + {}^{I} \phi_{\omega}^- \tag{100}$$

is also a positive frequency mode with respect to the Minkowski time *t*. Its associated $\hat{a}_{p',\omega} = \langle \langle \phi_{\omega}^{p'}, \varphi \rangle \rangle$ will also annihilate the Minkowski vacuum and so

$$\hat{a}_{\omega,II}|0\rangle = e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger}|0\rangle \tag{101}$$

Since $\hat{a}_{\omega,I}$ and $\hat{a}_{\omega,II}$ respectively annihilate the vacua $|0\rangle_I$ and $|0\rangle_{II}$ in regions I and II, we can write

$$|0\rangle \propto \prod_{\omega} f(\hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger}, \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger})|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II}$$
(102)

and so obtain for any given ω

$$\hat{a}_{\omega,I}|0\rangle = \hat{a}_{\omega,I}f(\hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger},\hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger})|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II} = [\hat{a}_{\omega,I},f]|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II} = e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa}\hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger}|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II}$$

$$(103)$$

$$\hat{a}_{\omega,II}|0\rangle = \hat{a}_{\omega,II}f(\hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger}, \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger})|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II} = [\hat{a}_{\omega,II}, f]|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II} = e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa}\hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger}|0\rangle_{I}|0\rangle_{II}$$

$$(104)$$

implying

$$f(\hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger}, \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger}) = \exp\left[e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger} \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger}\right]$$
(105)

using (56). The operators $\hat{a}_{p,\omega}$ and $\hat{a}_{p',\omega}$ are not properly normalized. Rescaling them to be $\hat{a}_{R,\omega} = \lambda \hat{a}_{p,\omega}$ and $\hat{a}_{L,\omega} = \tilde{\lambda} \hat{a}_{p',\omega}$ so that their commutators are analogous to (63) yields $\lambda = \tilde{\lambda} = 1/\sqrt{1 - e^{-2\pi\omega/\kappa}}$ and so

$$\hat{a}_{R,\omega} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - e^{-2\pi\omega/\kappa}}} \left(\hat{a}_{\omega,I} - e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger} \right) = \cosh r_{\omega} \hat{a}_{\omega,I} - \sinh r_{\omega} \hat{a}_{\omega,II}^{\dagger}$$

$$\hat{a}_{L,\omega} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - e^{-2\pi\omega/\kappa}}} \left(\hat{a}_{\omega,II} - e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa} \hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger} \right) = \cosh r_{\omega} \hat{a}_{\omega,II} - \sinh r_{\omega} \hat{a}_{\omega,I}^{\dagger}$$
(106)

where $\tanh r_{\omega} \equiv e^{-\pi\omega/\kappa}$. Using the above so that the normalization of both sides of (102) is consistent yields

$$|0\rangle = \prod_{\omega} \frac{1}{\cosh r_{\omega}} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \tanh^{n}(r_{\omega}) |n_{\omega}\rangle_{I} |n_{\omega}\rangle_{II}$$
(107)

We see that from the perspective of a uniformly accelerated observer, the Minkowski vacuum $|0\rangle$ consists of correlated pairs of particles. It is a squeezed state with respect to the Rindler basis. Note that the Minkowski vacuum is not in the same Hilbert space as the Rindler vacuum and so the expression (107) is just a formal expression.

A Minkowski observer detects a state absent of particles. However a uniformly accelerated observer detects the state

$$\rho_k^I = \operatorname{tr}_{II}(|0\rangle\langle 0|),$$

where the trace over all states in region *II* is carried out since the Rindler observer has no causal contact with this region. The expectation value of the particle number operator $N_k = \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} \hat{a}_k$ is then

$$\operatorname{tr}_{I}(N_{k}\rho_{k}^{I}) = \operatorname{tr}_{I}(\hat{a}_{k}^{\dagger}\hat{a}_{k}\rho_{k}^{I}) = \sinh^{2}(r_{k}) = \frac{1}{e^{2\pi\omega_{k}/\kappa} - 1},$$

which is a Bose-Einstein distribution at temperature

$$T = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi k_B}$$

where k_B is Boltzmann's constant.

A similar situation holds from spinors. A Dirac spinor field $\Psi(x)$ of mass *m* can be quantized in a straightforward manner by expanding it in terms of a complete set of positive and negative frequency modes in Minkowski space-time

5 Particle Creation and Observer-Dependent Radiation

$$\hat{\Psi}(x) = \int dk \left(\hat{a}_k \psi_k^+(x) + \hat{b}_k^\dagger \psi_k^-(x) \right),$$

partitioned according to the eigenvalues Minkowski timelike Killing vector ∂_t . The operators \hat{a}_k and \hat{b}_k^{\dagger} are then interpreted as particle annihilation operators and antiparticle creation operators, and they obey the canonical anticommutation relations $\{\hat{a}_k, \hat{a}_{k'}^{\dagger}\} = \{\hat{b}_k, \hat{b}_{k'}^{\dagger}\} = \delta(k - k')$, with all other anticommutators vanishing. The modes are labelled by \mathbf{k} and for notational ease the spin degree of freedom has been suppressed.

From the perspective of a uniformly accelerated observer, the expansion would be in terms of the complete set of positive and negative frequency Rindler modes

$$\hat{\Psi}(x) = \int dk (\hat{c}_k^I \psi_k^{I+}(x) + \hat{d}_k^{I\dagger} \psi_k^{I-}(x) + \hat{c}_k^{II} \psi_k^{II+} + \hat{d}_k^{II\dagger} \psi_k^{II-}(x)),$$

where the canonical anticommutation relations

$$\{ \hat{c}_{k}^{I}, \hat{c}_{k'}^{I^{\dagger}} \} = \{ \hat{d}_{k}^{I}, \hat{d}_{k'}^{I^{\dagger}} \} = \delta(k - k'), \\ \{ \hat{c}_{k}^{II}, \hat{c}_{k'}^{II^{\dagger}} \} = \{ \hat{d}_{k}^{II}, \hat{d}_{k'}^{II^{\dagger}} \} = \delta(k - k'),$$

hold, with all other anticommutators vanishing. As with the scalar case, the modes $\psi_k^{I\pm}(x)$ have support in region *I*, whereas the modes $\psi_k^{I\pm}(x)$ have support in region *II*, each type divided into positive and negative frequency according to the region-specific Rindler timelike Killing vector. In region *IIII* this is given by $\partial_{\pm T}$, the minus sign ensuring it is future pointing in region *II*. The operators \hat{c}_k^I and $\hat{d}_k^{I\dagger}$ respectively annihilate a particle and create an antiparticle in region *I* while their counterparts \hat{c}_k^I and $\hat{d}_k^{I\dagger}$ do the same in region *II*. Arguments similar to those in the scalar case yield the Bogoliubov

Arguments similar to those in the scalar case yield the Bogoliubov transformation

$$\begin{pmatrix} \hat{a}_k \\ \hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos r_k & -e^{-i\phi_k} \sin r_k \\ e^{i\phi_k} \sin r_k & \cos r_k \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \hat{c}_k^I \\ \hat{d}_{-k}^{II\dagger} \end{pmatrix}$$
(108)

where

$$\cos r_k = \left[2\cosh(\pi\omega_k/\kappa)\right]^{-1/2} \exp(\pi\omega_k/2\kappa),\tag{109}$$

and $\omega_k = \sqrt{k^2 + m^2}$ is the frequency of the mode. This transformation can also be expressed as

$$\begin{pmatrix} \hat{a}_k \\ \hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix} = S_+(r_k) \begin{pmatrix} \hat{c}_k^I \\ \hat{d}_{-k}^{I\dagger} \end{pmatrix} S_+^{\dagger}(r_k),$$
(110)

where the unitary operator $S_+(r_k)$

$$S_{+}(r_{k}) = \exp\left[r_{k}(\hat{c}_{k}^{I^{\dagger}}\hat{d}_{-k}^{II^{\dagger}}e^{-i\phi_{k}} + \hat{c}_{k}^{I}\hat{d}_{-k}^{II}e^{i\phi_{k}})\right]$$

is the two mode squeezing operator [53].

Similarly, if the Rindler observer's antiparticle detector is sensitive to a narrow bandwidth centered about the wavevector $-k_{\perp}$ then

$$\begin{pmatrix} \hat{b}_k \\ \hat{a}_{-k}^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos r_k & e^{-i\phi_k} \sin r_k \\ -e^{i\phi_k} \sin r_k & \cos r_k \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \hat{d}_k^I \\ \hat{c}_{-k}^{II\dagger} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(111)

or

$$\begin{pmatrix} \hat{b}_k \\ \hat{a}_{-k}^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix} = S_{-}(r_k) \begin{pmatrix} \hat{d}_k^I \\ \hat{c}_{-k}^{I\dagger} \end{pmatrix} S_{-}^{\dagger}(r_k),$$
(112)

expressed as a squeezing transformation, where

$$S_{-}(r_{k}) = \exp\left[-r_{k}(\hat{d}_{k}^{I^{\dagger}}\hat{c}_{-k}^{II^{\dagger}}e^{-i\phi_{k}} + \hat{d}_{k}^{I}\hat{c}_{-k}^{II}e^{i\phi_{k}})\right].$$

The phase ϕ_k can be absorbed into the definitions of the mode operators.

The operators \hat{a}_k and \hat{b}_{-k} , respectively, annihilate the single mode particle and anti-particle Minkowski vacua

$$a_k |0_k\rangle^+ = 0$$
 and $b_{-k} |0_{-k}\rangle^- = 0$

and so it is reasonable to postulate that the Minkowski particle vacuum for mode k in terms of Rindler Fock states is given by

$$|0_k\rangle^+ = \sum_{n=0}^1 A_n |n_k\rangle_I^+ |n_{-k}\rangle_{II}^-,$$
 (113)

where

$$c_{k}^{I}|0_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} = 0 \qquad d_{-k}^{II}|0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-} = 0 \qquad c_{k}^{I\dagger}|0_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} = |1_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} \qquad d_{-k}^{II\dagger}|0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-} = |1_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-}$$
(114)

since \hat{a}_k mixes particles in region I and anti-particles in region II. Using (111) yields

$$0 = a_k |0_k\rangle^+ = \left(\cos r_k c_k^I - e^{-i\phi} \sin r_k d_{-k}^{II^{\dagger}}\right) \sum_{n=0}^{1} A_n |n_k\rangle_I^+ |n_{-k}\rangle_{II}^-$$

= $(A_1 \cos r_k - A_0 e^{-i\phi} \sin r_k) |0_k\rangle_I^+ |1_{-k}\rangle_{II}^- \Rightarrow A_1 = A_0 e^{-i\phi} \tan r_k$ (115)

and normalization ${}^+\langle 0_k|0_k
angle^+ = \left|A_0
ight|^2 + \left|A_1
ight|^2 = 1$ gives

$$|0_{k}\rangle^{+} = \cos r_{k} |0_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} |0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-} + e^{-i\phi} \sin r_{k} |1_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} |1_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-}$$

= $\cos r_{k} \exp(\tan(r_{k}) \hat{c}_{k}^{I\dagger} \hat{d}_{-k}^{II\dagger}) |0_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} |0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-}$ (116)

for the mode-k Minkowski particle vacuum. For all modes the formal expression is

$$|0\rangle^{+} = \prod_{k} \cos r_{k} \exp(\tan(r_{k}) \hat{c}_{k}^{I^{\dagger}} \hat{d}_{-k}^{II^{\dagger}}) |0_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+} |0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{-}$$
(117)

for the total Minkowski particle vacuum.

In a similar manner, the Minkowski antiparticle vacuum in mode k can be expressed in the Rindler Fock basis as

$$|0_k\rangle^- = \cos r_k \exp(-\tan(r_k)\hat{d}_k^{I\dagger}\hat{c}_{-k}^{II\dagger})|0_k\rangle_I^-|0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^+$$

for the kth mode, so giving

$$|0\rangle^{-} = \prod_{k} \cos r_{k} \exp(-\tan(r_{k}) \hat{d}_{k}^{I^{\dagger}} \hat{c}_{-k}^{II^{\dagger}},)|0_{k}\rangle_{I}^{-}|0_{-k}\rangle_{II}^{+}$$

as the formal expression for the total Minkowski antiparticle vacuum.

As with the scalar case, while a Minkowski observer detects only a vacuum absent of particles, the Rindler observer detects the state

$$\rho_k^I = \operatorname{tr}_{II}(|0\rangle^{++}\langle 0|),$$

where the trace over all states in region *II* is carried out as before. The expectation value of the particle number operator $N_k = \hat{c}_k^{I^{\dagger}} \hat{c}_k^I$ is then

$$\operatorname{tr}_{I}(N_{k}\rho_{k}^{I}) = \operatorname{tr}_{I}(\hat{c}_{k}^{I\dagger}\hat{c}_{k}^{I}\rho_{k}^{I}) = \sin^{2}(r_{k}) = \frac{1}{e^{2\pi\omega_{k}/\kappa}+1},$$

which is a Fermi-Dirac distribution at temperature

$$T = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi k_B}$$

Note that in both cases that while the frequency with respect to the Rindler time coordinate T is ω , the physical energy of the mode depends on the location of the accelerating observer, with increasing redshift as X increases. The energy measured by a given observer is $E_{local} = \omega/\kappa X$ and an outgoing wave packet moving along lines of constant t + x will redshift as it gets to larger X.

5.3 Pair Creation

An intuitive argument illustrating how particle creation can take place was recently given by Mathur [36]. Consider a choice of spacelike slices in which one spatial region evolves further in time than another, as shown in Fig. 12. This situation is permitted in generally covariant theories of gravity such as general relativity. Both slices satisfy the semiclassical (niceness) conditions. No particle creation occurs classically, but if a quantum field is in the vacuum state ((b) in Fig. 12) then the created-pair state will be in the state

$$|\psi\rangle = \psi_0 e^{\sigma c^{\dagger} b^{\dagger}} |0\rangle_c |0\rangle_b = \left(\alpha |0\rangle_c |0\rangle_b + \beta |1\rangle_c |1\rangle_b\right) + \cdots$$
(118)

where ψ_0 and σ are coefficients noted above for scalars and spinors, and where $|\alpha|^2 + |\beta|^2 = 1$; multi-pair creation has been neglected in the above. In Hawking



Fig. 12 Particle creation due to spacetime distortion: the intrinsic geometry of the initial spatial slice (*horizontal line*) evolves forward in time differently on the *left* than on the *right*, with a concentration of (classical) matter symbolized by the *box* at the *left*. **a** the evolution is fully classical and no pairs are created. **b** the quantum field on the initial slice is in the vacuum, with the space-time distortion on the next slice creating a pair of quanta

radiation the created pair is maximally entangled, with $|\alpha| = |\beta| = 1/\sqrt{2}$, but we can understand what is going on for arbitrary entanglement. The quantum state of the entire system is

$$|\Psi\rangle \approx |\Phi\rangle_M \otimes (\alpha|0\rangle_c|0\rangle_b + \beta|1\rangle_c|1\rangle_b) \tag{119}$$

where $|\Phi_0\rangle_M$ is the quantum state of the matter, symbolized by the box at the left of Fig. 12. If $l \ll L$ then the influence of the matter on the created pair can be neglected (though in principle there is always some influence), and the full state is well approximated by a tensor product.

The locality assumption ensures that the state Ψ is a tensor product. Small departures from whatever physics yields the (α, β) coefficients are permitted

$$|\Psi\rangle \approx (\tilde{\alpha}|\Phi_0\rangle_M + \tilde{\beta}|\Phi_1\rangle_M) \otimes ((\alpha + \epsilon)|0\rangle_c|0\rangle_b + (\beta - \epsilon)|1\rangle_c|1\rangle_b)$$
(120)

but not states of the form

$$|\Psi\rangle \approx ((\tilde{\alpha} + \epsilon)|\Phi_0\rangle_M |0\rangle_c + (\tilde{\beta} - \epsilon)|\Phi_1\rangle_M |1\rangle_1_c) \otimes (\alpha|0\rangle_b + \beta|1\rangle_b)$$
(121)

where for simplicity the matter is assumed to be a single qubit in one of two possible states $|\Phi_0\rangle_M$ or $|\Phi_1\rangle_M$. For the former case (120) the entanglement entropy is, upon tracing over the matter and state c,

$$S_{\text{ent}} = -\text{tr}_{c,M}[\rho \ln \rho] = -(|\alpha|^2 \ln |\alpha| + |\beta|^2 \ln |\beta|) + 2\epsilon(|\beta| \ln(2|\beta|^2) - |\alpha| \ln(2|\alpha|^2))$$
(122)
$$-\epsilon^2(6 + 2\ln(|\alpha||\beta|))$$

which has the value $S_{\text{ent}} = \ln 2 - \epsilon^2 (6 - 2 \ln 2) \approx \ln 2$ for maximal entanglement. However for the latter case (121) the entanglement entropy is

$$S_{\text{ent}} = -\text{tr}_{c,M}[\rho \ln \rho] = 0 \tag{123}$$

since the state b is a direct product with the remaining states. So for $l_p \ll l \ll L$, the entanglement entropy is

$$\left|\frac{S_{\rm ent}}{\ln 2} - 1\right| \ll 1 \tag{124}$$

from pair creation due to space-time distortion when the semiclassical assumptions are valid.

5.4 Accelerating Detectors

The arguments underlying the Unruh effect [42] given above depend on the idealization of eternal uniform acceleration. The Rindler horizons are always present in the spacetime, allowing for a clean transformation of creation and annihilation operators as in (106) and (108). Of course this idealization cannot be realized in practice—it is not possible to construct a detector that has been in constant acceleration for all time. In general neither a Rindler-like spacetime structure nor the presence of an event horizon is available for physical systems of interest, such as detectors place in cavities or launched in orbit, and so neither thermality arguments nor geometric properties are of much use in understanding the behaviour of an accelerating probe. Furthermore, for non-uniform acceleration there is no timelike Killing vector nor equilibrium condition to define an Unruh temperature for all times.

So do accelerated detectors get hot? This question was raised over 20 years ago [54] and has been a subject of increasing interest ever since [55–75]. Physically there should be no fundamental distinction between nonuniform and uniform acceleration, and so one expects acceleration radiation, though perhaps not in a strictly thermal form. The more general question is that of how a detector responds to changes in its motion, for example from an inertial state to a uniformly accelerated state and back again. This more generic case is what one encounters in the everyday experience of driving a car. However this simple intuitive perspective is not easy to formulate, because of the lack of an event horizon (from the geometric viewpoint) and of an equilibrium condition (from the field theoretic viewpoint). Methods from stochastic field theory indicate that observers experience nonthermal radiance [55] and recently new methods have been developed that are probing the details of how accelerating detectors behave in more physically realistic situations [61, 62, 65, 68, 70, 72, 73]. The emerging results indicate that the temperature dependence on the changing motion of accelerating detectors contains rather subtle and interesting features. A recent review of this subject appears in Ref. [76].

6 Black Hole Radiation

The key distinction between radiation emitted from a black hole and that emitted from a hot material object (such as a lump of coal) is in how the emitted quanta are generated. A lump of coal emits radiation because the atoms near its surface are excited, and emit quanta as they fall to states of lower energy. A black hole, however, emits quanta that arise due to entangled pair creation from the distortion of space-time, with one partner in the pair remaining inside the black hole and thus inaccessible to observers outside. Put another way, hot material bodies emit radiation from their constituents whereas black holes pull entangled pairs of quanta out



Fig. 13 Creation of correlated pairs outside a black hole: pairs of quanta (symbolized by the shapes) are created near the event horizon. The collapsing matter on the same corresponding spatial slices is very far from these pairs

of the vacuum as the result of 'stretching' a region of a space-like slice. The situation is illustrated in Fig. 13.

The Schwarzschild black hole metric (2) is

$$ds^{2} = -\left(1 - \frac{2M}{r}\right)dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{1 - \frac{2M}{r}} + r^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(125)

upon setting $r_h = 2M$. The space-time (125) is static, and has a Killing vector $\xi = \partial_t$. There is Killing horizon at $\xi^a \xi_a = g_{tt} = 0$ (which is r = 2M) so one might expect some generalization of the situation for uniformly accelerated observers to apply. This is indeed the case. Analytically continuing $t \rightarrow i\tau$ yields the Euclidean metric

$$ds^{2} = +\left(1 - \frac{2M}{r}\right)d\tau^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{1 - \frac{2M}{r}} + r^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(126)

which appears to diverge at r = 2M. This divergence is actually a bit subtle. Writing

$$R = \int \frac{dr}{1 - \frac{2M}{r}} = r\sqrt{1 - \frac{2M}{r}} + M\ln\left(\frac{r}{M}\left(1 + \sqrt{1 - \frac{2M}{r}}\right) - 1\right)$$
(127)

gives

$$ds^{2} = +\left(1 - \frac{2M}{r(R)}\right)d\tau^{2} + dR^{2} + r(R)^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(128)

from (126). The function r(R) is implicitly defined, but can be expanded near r = 2M, yielding $r = 2M + \frac{R^2}{8M} + \cdots$ and

$$ds^{2} \approx + \left(\frac{R}{4M}\right)^{2} d\tau^{2} + dR^{2} + (2M)^{2} d\Omega_{2}^{2} + \cdots$$
 (129)

where terms of order R^4/M^4 are neglected. We see that the structure of the metric (128) near r = 2M is actually that of the product of a 2-sphere with a plane written in polar coordinates whose origin is at r = 2M. The actual geometry of the entire space is like the product of 2-sphere with a (semi-infinite) cigar whose tip is at r = 2M, shown in Fig. 14. The singularity at r = 2M is actually the singularity at the tip of a cone if τ is an angular coordinate (as we anticipate for describing thermal states).

If we are to apply the KMS condition, we must eliminate this singularity. The only way to do so is to set the period of τ so that r = 2M is indeed the origin of a plane and not the tip of a cone. Hence the quantity $\tau/4M$ must have period 2π , or τ must have period $8\pi M$. Taking the Euclidean Green's function $G(\Delta \tau, \vec{x}, \vec{y})$ to define



Fig. 14 Euclidean schwarzschild solution: a depiction of the 'cigar' shape of the Schwarzschild space-time. The conical singularity at the r = 2M tip is removed only for the particular choice $8\pi M$ for the period of the Euclidean time τ

6 Black Hole Radiation

a quantum state on this space and then analytically continuing it to obtain a twopoint function on the original Lorentzian black hole spacetime, (2), the resulting two-point function $G^{8\pi M}(\Delta t, \vec{x}, \vec{y})$ will satisfy the KMS condition for the same reasons as in the Rindler case. This state, defined by analytic continuation from the Euclidean black hole, is known as the Hartle-Hawking state. It is a thermal state at temperature $T = \kappa/2\pi$, where $\kappa = 1/4M$ is the surface gravity of the black hole.

The temperature is set by the requirement that the Euclidean counterpart of the black hole space-time is smooth at the horizon. This requirement is quite general and holds for a broad variety of black holes. The metric of any static black hole can be written as

$$ds^{2} = -f(r)dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{g(r)} + r^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2} \to +f(r)d\tau^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{g(r)} + r^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(130)

where the latter relation follows the analytic continuation $t \to i\tau$. If there is a black hole, then *f* and *g* both vanish linearly at the same point $r = r_+$, which is the event horizon. Hence $f(r) = (r - r_+)f'_+ + \cdots$, $g(r) = (r - r_+)g'_+ + \cdots$, and

$$ds^{2} = R^{2} \frac{g'_{+} f'_{+}}{4} d\tau^{2} + dR^{2} + r_{+}^{2} d\Omega_{2}^{2} + \cdots$$
(131)

where $R = \int dr / \sqrt{g(r)}$ and the prime denotes an *r*-derivative. The metric (131) will be smooth at the horizon provided $\sqrt{g'_+f'_+}\tau/2$ has period 2π . Applying the KMS criterion implies $\beta = 2\pi/\kappa$, or that the Hartle-Hawking state has temperature $T = \kappa/2\pi$, where

$$\kappa^{2} = -12\nabla^{a}\xi^{b}\nabla_{a}\xi_{b}|_{r=r_{+}} = \frac{g(r)(f'(r))^{2}}{4f(r)}|_{r=r_{+}} = \frac{g'_{+}f'_{+}}{4}$$
(132)

yields the surface gravity at the horizon.

The Hartle-Hawking state functions as the vacuum state of the Schwarzschild black hole (2). In flat Minkowski space there was a natural choice of vacuum since the Killing vector $\xi = \partial_t$ was globally defined. No such globally defined timelike Killing vector exists for the metric (2), or for any metric in the class (130). However it can be shown [40] that the unique Hadamard state invariant under the action of $\xi = \partial_t$ for a free scalar field on the Schwarzschild geometry is the thermal state at temperature $T = \kappa/2\pi$. This singles out the Hartle-Hawking state as the preferred vacuum, and only scalar thermal radiation at this temperature can be in equilibrium with the black hole.

Unfortunately this is an unstable equilibrium. The specific heat $C_V = \partial M / \partial T = -8\pi M^2$ of the black hole is negative: as it radiates its temperature rises, and it emits more radiation than it absorbs. Furthermore, since the Hartle-Hawking state is symmetric under time-reversal, its boundary conditions are such that it describes

equal fluxes of ingoing and outgoing radiation, a rather unrealistic situation for an actual black hole even at late times.

So the black hole solution (2) is illustratively useful in describing black hole radiation, but is limited in its physical relevance. Fortunately other options are available for understanding this phenomenon. Hawking's original calculation [10] was for a free scalar field propagating in a classical background spacetime describing gravitational collapse of matter to a Schwarzschild black hole. Prior to collapse the scalar is initially in its vacuum state. At late times, long after the black hole has formed, the positive frequency mode function corresponding to a particle state is traced backwards in time to determine its positive and negative frequency parts in the asymptotic past. The expected number of particles at infinity corresponds to emission from a perfect black body (of finite size) at the temperature $T = \kappa/2\pi$. Other than in justifying use of the background space-time, nowhere are any gravitational field equations employed in this calculation. Furthermore, the results are mathematically well defined: no divergences arise and so there is no need for regularization or renormalization. A collapse situation is well approximated by the eternal black hole (2) but with boundary conditions in which the field is Hadamard only on the future horizon. This is called the Unruh state.

The calculation is quite robust, and can be generalized in a number of ways. First, once the collapsing matter has passed through the event horizon, the black hole will "settle down" to a stationary final state satisfying the 0th law of black hole mechanics. The geometry of any small neighbourhood of the future event horizon will therefore approximate flat space, stationary observers outside the black hole will approximate flat-space Rindler observers, and the result will again follow. Second, the initial state of the field need not be the vacuum state, but can be any Hadamard state. Indeed, if an invariant Hadamard state exists on a stationary spacetime with a bifurcate Killing horizon, it is a KMS state with temperature $T = \kappa/2\pi$ [40]. Third, not only does the expected particle number per mode agree with the black body prediction at temperature T, but *all* aspects of the final state at late times correspond to (possibly rotating) black body thermal radiation emanating from the black hole at temperature T [77].

While the preceding considerations are quite promising, there are a number of caveats and assumptions underlying the calculations of black hole temperature [35, 36].

A1 Invariant Hadamard states do not exist for all stationary black holes. The Kerr solution, describing a rotating black hole, is one such example, and as a consequence has a super-radiant instability [78–80].

A2 Asymptotically flat black holes will lose mass as they radiate, invalidating the late-time stationarity assumption. However the outgoing radiation will only

carry an appreciable fraction of the mass over timescales $t \sim (M/M_P)^3$ [81]. A3 One of the most crucial assumptions is that the quantum state of the field is

regular (Hadamard) at the horizon: its local behaviour at the horizon is the same as it would be in the Minkowski vacuum. This is an application of the equivalence principle, that locally (on sufficiently short time and distance scales)

6 Black Hole Radiation

gravity and acceleration are indistinguishable. Freely-falling observers near the horizon should not see any unusual behaviour in high-energy processes. This is sometimes call the "no drama" assumption.

The no-drama assumption is somewhat paradoxical. An observer distant from a black hole formed from collapse who detects a mode at any finite frequency ω_f will realize that it has been redshifted. This must mean that it had a very large frequency in the past when it was propagating near the event horizon, of order $\omega = e^{\kappa t} \omega_f$ where *t* is the time it takes for the mode to reach the distant observer: the mode is blueshifted in the past. There is no past horizon (or other obvious physical effect) to provide a compensating effect for a mode propagating through the collapsing matter from the asymptotic past. Within a time scale of order $1/\kappa$ of the black hole's formation, the intermediate steps of the derivation implicitly involve propagation of trans-Planckian modes, modes that are much higher that the Planck frequency $\omega_P = \sqrt{c^5/\hbar G} \sim 10^{43} \text{ s}^{-1}$. This suggests lots of drama, since it is difficult to believe in the reliability of free-field theory (or any other known physical theory) at such high frequencies/energies [82].

Extensive study of this trans-Planckian problem [83–91] suggests that, despite the above, Hawking radiation is actually a low-energy phenomenon. Studies of quantized sound waves in a fluid undergoing supersonic flow indicate that a sonic analogue of the Hawking effect is present here as well. There is also a past-blueshift effect that renders invalid the continuum fluid equations that described the situation in the first place. However modifying these equations to yield a dispersion relation that is altered at ultra-high frequencies to alleviate this problem still yields sonic Hawking radiation. A variety of alternative models that significantly modify the

Fig. 15 Mode stretching: a Fourier mode created on some slice is stretched as it evolves to later slices. This eventually leads to a distorted waveform, resulting in particle creation



continuum fluid equations at high energies have verified this, and a recent experiment with water waves [92] is in accord with the basic theoretical predictions.

The low-energy character of Hawking radiation appears to emerge from the behaviour of the field in the WKB regime [93]. Moving backward in time, the pastblueshift effect will bring the field into the WKB regime before it enters the trans-Planckian regime. The WKB approximation remains valid throughout the evolution provided the Hawking temperature is much smaller than the trans-Planckian scale (the scale at which the modified dispersion relation is relevant). The outgoing radiation does not come about because of any interaction with other degrees of freedom but rather is a consequence of the tidal disruption (or space-time distortion) of free-field evolution by stretching the wavelengths. The major ingredient of Hawking radiation appears to be a "tearing apart" of the waves into an outgoing (positive norm) component and its infalling (negative norm) partner (Fig. 15).

6.1 Tunnelling

An intuitive picture, developed in recent years, was the notion that black hole radiation can be understood as a quantum tunnelling process [94]. Unlike other



Fig. 16 Diagram of contours between black hole and observer for both outgoing and incoming trajectories

tunnelling processes, in which two separated classical turning points are joined by a trajectory in imaginary time, the outgoing particle itself creates the tunnelling barrier. Its trajectory is from the inside of the black hole to the outside, a classically forbidden process. Many papers have been written on this subject and a review recently appeared describing the state of research in this area [95].

The simplest case for exemplifying this process is to consider scalar particles. The idea is to apply the WKB approximation to the Klein-Gordon equation, solving it with the ansatz $\varphi \propto \exp(\frac{iI}{\hbar})$ and then integrating the action *I* along the classically forbidden trajectory, which starts inside the horizon and finishes at the outside observer (usually at infinity) [96, 97]. The equation will have a simple pole located at the horizon (since the trajectory is classically forbidden), and complex path analysis can be applied to do the integration [98], appropriately avoiding the pole [99]. The part of the trajectory that starts outside the black hole and continues to the observer will not contribute to the final tunnelling probability and can be safely ignored (shown in Fig. 16). This finally gives

$$\Gamma \propto |\varphi|^2 = \exp\left[-\frac{2\Im[I]}{\hbar}\right] = \exp(-\beta E)$$
 (133)

for the semi-classical tunnelling probability for the emitted particle, the form of the latter part following from the assumed stationarity of the space-time. The parameter β is interpreted as the inverse temperature of the black hole, and $\Im[I]$ is the imaginary part of the action.

Consider a general (non-extremal) black hole metric of the form

$$ds^{2} = -f(r)dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{g(r)} + C(r)h_{ij}dx^{i}dx^{j}$$
(134)

Applying the WKB approximation via the ansatz

$$arphi(t,r,x^i) = \exp[rac{i}{\hbar}I(t,r,x^i) + I_1(t,r,x^i) + O(\hbar)]$$

yields from the Klein Gordon equation (46)

$$g^{ab}\partial_a\partial_b\varphi - \frac{m^2}{\hbar^2}\varphi = 0 \tag{135}$$

(restoring the factors of \hbar) the Hamilton-Jacobi equation

$$-\left[g^{ab}\partial_a I\partial_b I + m^2\right] + O(\hbar) = 0 \tag{136}$$

to lowest order in \hbar . Explicitly this equation is

$$-\frac{\left(\partial_{t}I\right)^{2}}{f(r)} + g(r)\left(\partial_{r}I\right)^{2} + \frac{h^{ij}}{C(r)}\partial_{i}I\partial_{j}I + m^{2} = 0$$
(137)

and has a solution of the form

$$I = -Et + W(r) + J(x^{i}) + K$$
(138)

where

$$\partial_t I = -E, \quad \partial_r I = W'(r), \quad \partial_i I = J_i$$

and *K* and the J_i 's are constant (*K* can be complex). Since $\xi = \partial_t$ is the timelike killing vector with unit norm at infinity, *E* is the energy of the particle as detected by an observer at infinity. Solving (137) for W(r) yields

$$W_{\pm}(r) = \pm \int \frac{dr}{\sqrt{f(r)g(r)}} \sqrt{E^2 - f(r)\left(m^2 + \frac{h^{ij}J_iJ_j}{C(r)}\right)}$$
(139)

as the two possible solutions. One solution corresponds to scalar particles moving away from the black hole (i.e. +outgoing) and the other solution corresponds to particles moving toward the black hole (i.e. –incoming).

The imaginary parts of the action arise either because of the pole at the horizon or from the imaginary part of K. The probabilities of crossing the horizon each way are proportional to

$$\operatorname{Prob}[out] \propto \exp[-\frac{2}{\hbar}\operatorname{Im}I] = \exp[-\frac{2}{\hbar}(\operatorname{Im}W_{+} + \operatorname{Im}K)]$$
(140)

$$\operatorname{Prob}[in] \propto \exp\left[-\frac{2}{\hbar}\operatorname{Im}I\right] = \exp\left[-\frac{2}{\hbar}(\operatorname{Im}W_{-} + \operatorname{Im}K)\right]$$
(141)

Ensuring that any incoming particles crossing the horizon have a 100 % chance of entering the black hole, we set $\text{Im}K = -\text{Im}W_-$. Since $W_+ = -W_-$, the probability of a particle tunnelling from inside to outside the horizon is:

$$\Gamma \propto \exp[-\frac{4}{\hbar} \mathrm{Im} W_+] \tag{142}$$

If one starts with an ansatz that does not contain the constant K, then the ratio of outgoing and incoming rates (140) and (141) gives the correct net tunnelling rate (142).

Integrating (139) for W_+ around the pole at the horizon (and setting $\hbar = 1$) yields [97]

6 Black Hole Radiation

$$W_{+} = \frac{\pi i E}{\sqrt{g'(r_0)f'(r_0)}}$$
(143)

where the imaginary part of W_+ is now manifest. This leads to the tunnelling probability

$$\Gamma = \exp\left[-\frac{4\pi}{\sqrt{f'(r_0)g'(r_0)}}E\right]$$
(144)

implying upon using (133)

$$T_H = \frac{\sqrt{f'(r_0)g'(r_0)}}{4\pi} \frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$$
(145)

the usual Hawking temperature consistent with (132).

One of the more useful features of the tunnelling approach is that it can be extended straightforwardly to particles of any spin [100–102]. A black hole is expected to radiate all types of particles as though it were a black body at temperature $t = \kappa/2\pi$, and so the emission spectrum of a black hole is expected to contain particles of all spins [103, 104]. Prior to the advent of the tunnelling method there were almost no calculations for fermion emission from black holes, apart from a model in 2 dimensions [105, 106] and an approach using a generalized tortoise coordinate transformation (GTCT) [107–110].

Consider first Rindler spacetime. Instead of the metric (79), set $\kappa^2 X^2 = \kappa^2 Z^2 - 1$ to obtain

$$ds^{2} = -f(Z)dT^{2} + \frac{dZ^{2}}{g(Z)} + \sum_{i=x}^{y} dW^{i}dW^{i} \qquad f(Z) = \kappa^{2}Z^{2} - 1$$

$$g(z) = \frac{\kappa^{2}Z^{2} - 1}{\kappa^{2}Z^{2}}$$
(146)

so chosen for its convenience in extending the technique to non-rotating black holes. The Dirac equation is:

$$i\gamma^a D_a \psi + \frac{m}{\hbar} \psi = 0 \tag{147}$$

where:

$$D_a = \partial_a + \Omega_a \qquad \Omega_a = \frac{1}{2}i\Gamma_a^{\alpha\beta}\Sigma_{\alpha\beta} \qquad \Sigma_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{4}i[\gamma^{\alpha},\gamma^{\beta}] \qquad (148)$$

and the γ^a matrices satisfy $\{\gamma^a, \gamma^b\} = 2g^{ab} \times \mathbb{I}$ and can be chosen as

$$\gamma^{t} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \qquad \gamma^{\mathsf{W}_{1}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{1}\\ \sigma^{1} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \qquad \gamma^{\mathsf{W}_{2}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{2}\\ \sigma^{2} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

$$\gamma^{\mathsf{z}} = \sqrt{g(\mathsf{Z})} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{3}\\ \sigma^{3} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(149)

and the $\sigma's$ are the Pauli Sigma Matrices.

If the detector measures spin along the Z direction (the direction of the accelerating observer) then the ansatz

$$\psi_{\uparrow}(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z}) = \begin{bmatrix} \mathsf{A}(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z})\xi_{\uparrow} \\ B(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z})\xi_{\uparrow} \end{bmatrix} \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar}I_{\uparrow}(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z})\right]$$
(150)

$$\psi_{\downarrow}(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z}) = \begin{bmatrix} C(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z})\xi_{\downarrow}\\ D(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z})\xi_{\downarrow} \end{bmatrix} \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar}I_{\downarrow}(\mathsf{T},\mathsf{W}_{1},\mathsf{W}_{2},\mathsf{Z})\right]$$
(151)

will ensure that $\psi_{\uparrow/\downarrow}$ are eigenvectors

$$S^{Z} = e_{i}^{z}S^{i} = \sqrt{g(\mathsf{Z})}\frac{\hbar}{2}\begin{pmatrix}\sigma^{3} & 0\\ 0 & \sigma^{3}\end{pmatrix}$$

where

$$S^i = rac{\hbar}{2} egin{pmatrix} \sigma^i & 0 \ 0 & \sigma^i \end{pmatrix}$$

and $\xi_{\uparrow\uparrow\downarrow}$ are the eigenvectors of σ^3 . At the location of the Rindler observer g(Z) = 1 so the spin in the *Z*-direction (and thus the helicity) will be measured as $\pm \hbar/2$.

Applying the WKB approximation (150), the Dirac Equation becomes

$$-B\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})}}\partial_{T}I_{\uparrow} + \sqrt{g(\mathsf{Z})}\partial_{\mathsf{Z}}I_{\uparrow}\right) + Am = 0 \qquad B\left(\partial_{\mathsf{W}_{1}}I_{\uparrow} + i\partial_{\mathsf{W}_{2}}I_{\uparrow}\right) = 0$$
(152)

$$A\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{f(Z)}}\partial_{\mathrm{T}}I_{\uparrow} - \sqrt{g(Z)}\partial_{\mathrm{Z}}I_{\uparrow}\right) + Bm = 0 \qquad A\left(\partial_{\mathrm{W}_{1}}I_{\uparrow} + i\partial_{\mathrm{W}_{2}}I_{\uparrow}\right) = 0 \quad (153)$$

to leading order in \hbar . Although *A*, *B* are not constant, their derivatives (and the components Ω_a) are all of order $O(\hbar)$ and so can be neglected to lowest order in the WKB approximation we employ.

6 Black Hole Radiation

When $m \neq 0$ the first of Eqs. (152) and (153) couple whereas they decouple when m = 0. Using an ansatz similar to that of (138)

$$I_{\uparrow} = -E\mathsf{T} + W(\mathsf{Z}) + P(\vec{\mathsf{W}}) \tag{154}$$

gives

$$-B\left(\frac{-E}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})}} + \sqrt{g(\mathsf{Z})}W'(\mathsf{Z})\right) + mA = 0 \qquad -B(P_{W_1} + iP_{W_1}) = 0 \qquad (155)$$

$$-A\left(\frac{E}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})}} + \sqrt{g(\mathsf{Z})}W'(\mathsf{Z})\right) + mB = 0 \qquad -A(P_{W_1} + iP_{W_2}) = 0 \qquad (156)$$

upon insertion into Eqs. (152, 153), considering only positive frequency contributions without loss of generality. Equations (155) and (156) both yield $(P_{W_1} + iP_{W_2}) = 0$ regardless of *A* or *B*, implying

$$P(\vec{\mathsf{W}}) = h(\mathsf{W}_1 + i\mathsf{W}_2) \tag{157}$$

where h is some arbitrary function.

Consider first m = 0. The reminder of Eqs. (155) and (156) then have two possible solutions

$$A = 0 \text{ and } W'(\mathsf{Z}) = W'_{+}(\mathsf{Z}) = \frac{E}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})g(\mathsf{Z})}}$$
 (158)

$$B = 0 \text{ and } W'(\mathsf{Z}) = W'_{-}(\mathsf{Z}) = \frac{-E}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})g(\mathsf{Z})}}$$
 (159)

corresponding to motion away from (+) and toward (–) the horizon, chosen to be at $Z = 1/\kappa$.

It is straightforward to show that the solution [A, 0, 0, 0] is an eigenvector of $\gamma^5 = i\gamma^T \gamma^{W_1} \gamma^{W_2} \gamma^Z$ with negative eigenvalue. Its spin and momentum vectors are therefore opposite, consistent with the fact that the particle is moving toward the horizon with spin up. It will also have negative helicity since \hat{p}_r is in the negative *r*-direction, consistent with left-handed chirality. The solution [0, 0, B, 0] is also an eigenvector of γ^5 with positive eigenvalue; its spin and momentum vectors are therefore in the same direction, consistent with the particle being spin up and moving away from the horizon, and with positive helicity (right handed chirality).

Hence with the Rindler horizon at $Z = 1/\kappa$, the (±) cases correspond to outgoing/incoming solutions of the same spin. Neither of these cases is an antiparticle solution since positive frequency modes have been assumed in the ansatz. The ratio of emission probabilities is

$$\Gamma \propto \frac{\operatorname{Prob}[out]}{\operatorname{Prob}[in]} = \frac{\exp[-2(\operatorname{Im}W_{+} + \operatorname{Im}h)]}{\exp[-2(\operatorname{Im}W_{-} + \operatorname{Im}h)]} = \exp[-2(\operatorname{Im}W_{+} - \operatorname{Im}W_{-})$$
$$= \exp[-4\operatorname{Im}W_{+}]$$
(160)

using reasoning similar to the scalar case. Note that, other than the trivial P = 0 solution, $P(\vec{W})$ must be complex and so yields a contribution for both incoming and outgoing solutions. However these are the same and so cancel out in the ratio.

Solving for W_+ by integrating around the pole

$$W_{+}(\mathsf{Z}) = \int \frac{Ed\mathsf{Z}}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})g(\mathsf{Z})}} = \frac{\pi iE}{\sqrt{g'(\mathsf{Z}_{0})f'(\mathsf{Z}_{0})}} = \frac{\pi E}{2\kappa}$$
(161)

yields the resulting tunnelling probability $\Gamma = \exp[-\frac{2\pi}{\kappa}E]$ and so recovering

$$T_H = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi} \tag{162}$$

which is the Unruh temperature.

For the massive case the first of Eqs. (155) and (156) no longer decouple. Eliminating the function W'(Z) from the two equations gives

$$\frac{A}{B} = \frac{-E \pm \sqrt{E^2 + m^2 f(\mathbf{Z})}}{m \sqrt{f(\mathbf{Z})}}$$

where

$$\lim_{Z \to Z_0} \left(\frac{-E + \sqrt{E^2 + m^2 f(Z)}}{m\sqrt{f(Z)}} \right) = 0 \qquad \lim_{Z \to Z_0} \left(\frac{-E - \sqrt{E^2 + m^2 f(Z)}}{m\sqrt{f(Z)}} \right) = -\infty$$
(163)

after some manipulation. Hence either $\frac{A}{B} \to 0$ or $\frac{A}{B} \to -\infty$ at the horizon, implying either $A \to 0$ or $B \to 0$.

Solving the first of Eqs. (155, 156) for each of these possibilities yields

$$W'(\mathsf{Z}) = \begin{pmatrix} W'_{+}(\mathsf{Z}) = \frac{E}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})g(\mathsf{Z})}} \begin{pmatrix} 1 + \frac{a^{2}}{B^{2}} \\ 1 - \frac{a^{2}}{B^{2}} \end{pmatrix} & A \to 0 \\ W'_{-}(\mathsf{Z}) = \frac{-E}{\sqrt{f(\mathsf{Z})g(\mathsf{Z})}} \begin{pmatrix} 1 + \frac{B^{2}}{A^{2}} \\ 1 - \frac{B^{2}}{A^{2}} \end{pmatrix} & B \to 0 \end{cases}$$
(164)

Since the extra contributions vanish at the horizon, the result of integrating around the pole for W in the massive case is the same as the massless case and the Unruh temperature is recovered for the fermionic Rindler vacuum.

6 Black Hole Radiation

The spin-down case proceeds in a manner fully analogous to the spin-up case discussed above, apart from some changes of sign. Due to the statistical nature of the heat bath there should be no net angular momentum is imparted to the accelerating detector—on average there are as many spin up particles as spin down particles detected. For both the massive and massless cases the Unruh temperature (162) is obtained, implying that both spin up and spin down particles are emitted at the same rate.

The black hole case follows the same procedure as the Rindler case. It is instructive to see how this works in Painlevé coordinates that are not singular at the horizon, indicating that the tunnelling emission rate is not an artifact of a bad choice of coordinates.

The generic static black hole metric

$$ds^{2} = -f(r)d\tilde{t}^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{g(r)} + r^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}(\theta)d\phi^{2})$$
(165)

under the transformation

$$\tilde{t} = t - \int \sqrt{\frac{1 - g(r)}{f(r)g(r)}} dr$$
(166)

becomes

$$ds^{2} = -f(r)dt^{2} + 2\sqrt{\frac{f(r)}{g(r)}}\sqrt{1 - g(r)}drdt + dr^{2} + r^{2}d\Omega^{2}$$
(167)

which is the Painlevé form of a spherically symmetric metric. In these coordinates the spatial geometry is flat at any fixed time, and at any fixed radius the boundary geometry for the Painlevé metric is exactly the same as that of the unaltered black hole metric (165). This form of the metric is a very convenient to employ in black hole tunnelling calculations, since the imaginary part of the action for the incoming solution is zero.

Choosing

$$\gamma^{t} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{f(r)}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 + \sqrt{1 - g(r)}\sigma^{3} \\ -1 + \sqrt{1 - g(r)}\sigma^{3} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$\gamma^{r} = \sqrt{g(r)} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{3} \\ \sigma^{3} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \qquad \gamma^{\theta} = \frac{1}{r} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{1} \\ \sigma^{1} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \qquad \gamma^{\phi} = \frac{1}{r\sin\theta} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{2} \\ \sigma^{2} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

as the representation for the γ matrices, it is easy to show that

$$\gamma^5 = i\gamma^t \gamma^r \gamma^\theta \gamma^\phi = \sqrt{\frac{g(r)}{f(r)}} \frac{1}{r^2 \sin \theta} \begin{pmatrix} -1 - \sqrt{1 - g(r)}\sigma^3 & 0\\ 0 & +1 - \sqrt{1 - g(r)}\sigma^3 \end{pmatrix}$$

is the expression for γ^5 .

Analogous to the Rindler case, spin will be measured along the *r*-direction positive/negative-spin is along the positive/negative *r*-directions respectively. This suggests the ansatz

$$\psi_{\uparrow}(t,r,\theta,\phi) = \begin{bmatrix} A(t,r,\theta,\phi)\xi_{\uparrow} \\ B(t,r,\theta,\phi)\xi_{\uparrow} \end{bmatrix} \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar}I_{\uparrow}(t,r,\theta,\phi)\right]$$

$$\psi_{\downarrow}(t,x,y,z) = \begin{bmatrix} C(t,r,\theta,\phi)\xi_{\downarrow} \\ D(t,r,\theta,\phi)\xi_{\downarrow} \end{bmatrix} \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar}I_{\downarrow}(t,r,\theta,\phi)\right]$$
(168)

and $\xi_{\uparrow/\downarrow}$ the eigenvectors of σ^3 as before. Employing further the ansatz

$$I_{\uparrow} = -Et + W(r) + J(\theta, \phi) \tag{169}$$

yields from the Dirac equation

$$B\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{f(r)}}\left(1+\sqrt{1-g(r)}\right)E-\sqrt{g(r)}W'(r)\right)+Am=0$$
(170)

$$-A\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{f(r)}}\left(1-\sqrt{1-g(r)}\right)E+\sqrt{g(r)}W'(r)\right)+Bm=0$$
(171)

along with the equation

$$\left(J_{\theta} + \frac{1}{\sin\theta} i J_{\phi}\right) = 0 \tag{172}$$

implying that $J(\theta, \phi)$ must be a complex function. The same solution for J is obtained for both the outgoing and incoming cases, analogous to the Rindler case.

For m = 0 Eqs. (169) and (17) have two possible solutions:

$$W'(r) = W'_{\pm}(r) = \frac{\pm E\left(1 \pm \sqrt{1 - g(r)}\right)}{\sqrt{f(r)g(r)}}$$
(173)

for A = 0 and B = 0 respectively with $W_{+/-}$ corresponding to outward/inward solutions. In these coordinates W'_{+} has a pole at the horizon whereas but W'_{-} does

not. Instead it has a well defined limit at the horizon, implying its imaginary part is zero, yielding Prob [in] = 1. The overall tunnelling probability is thus

$$\Gamma \propto \operatorname{Prob}\left[out\right] \propto \exp\left[-2\Im W_{+}\right] = \exp\left[-\frac{4\pi E}{\sqrt{g'(r_{0})f'(r_{0})}}\right]$$
(174)

and so the Hawking Temperature

$$T_H = \frac{\sqrt{f'(r_0)g'(r_0)}}{4\pi}$$
(175)

is recovered. The same result holds for $m \neq 0$, as can be seen by solving (169) and (170) for A and B: either $A \rightarrow 0$ as $r \rightarrow r_0$ or $B \rightarrow 0$ as $r \rightarrow r_0$, and the manipulations then follow the same path as for the $m \neq 0$ Rindler case.

The tunnelling approach is one of the few methods that can actually calculate spin-1/2 fermion radiation [100, 101], and can be extended to particles of higher-spin [102]. In this sense it is superior to the Wick rotation methods employed above, which can only model a black hole at equilibrium with a scalar particle heat bath. However one of the assumptions of this semi-classical calculation is to neglect any change of angular momentum of the black hole due to the spin of the emitted particle. This should be a good approximation for black holes masses much larger than the Planck mass. Statistically, particles of opposite spin will be emitted in equal numbers, yielding no net change in the angular momentum of the black hole, though second-order statistical fluctuations will be present.

6.2 Black Hole Entropy

One of the puzzles of black hole thermodynamics is the meaning of black hole entropy. In non-gravitational thermodynamic systems (with which we have 'everyday' experience), entropy refers to the degree of disorder in a system. It is a measure of the number of specific ways in which a thermodynamic system may be arranged, or the degree to which the probability of a given system is distributed over its different possible microstates; the more states available, the greater the entropy of the system. As noted above in Eq. (122), it a logarithmic measure of the number of states:

$$S_{\text{ent}} = -k_B \sum_{i} p_i \ln(p_i) \tag{176}$$

where k_B is Boltzmann's constant and p_i is the probability that the system is in the i-th microstate [111]. If occupation of any state is equally probable, then $p_i = 1/N$ for each *i*, and so

$$S_{\rm ent} = -k_B \ln(N) \tag{177}$$

which is the more familiar definition from introductory textbooks.

For non-gravitational systems the mircostates are understood in terms of the degrees of freedom of the system: the positions and velocities of the molecules in a gas, for example. But for a black hole it is not at all clear what the degrees of freedom are, and a huge literature has been devoted to this subject. Indeed, for approximately two decades after the introduction of black hole entropy the relation $S_{bh} = A/4$ from the laws of black hole mechanics was derivable only by integrating the formula dE = TdS from the first law of thermodynamics (32) using the temperature-mass relation $T = \kappa/2\pi$. This only gave the entropy up to an additive constant, which could be fixed by relating it to the black hole instanton in the Euclidean path integral [112], itself a rather mysterious procedure.

Further clues came upon studying the pair production of black holes [113–116]. If indeed black hole entropy counts degrees of freedom, then the number of quantum states of a black hole is given by

$$N_{bh} = \exp(S_{bh}) \tag{178}$$

and is finite. In the pair-production of black holes due to some process (e.g. cosmological expansion [115], one would expect the production rate to be proportional to the number of independent black hole states produced, and so the pair production amplitude should be multiplied by the factor N_{bh} , just as particle/antiparticle pairs produced in a background electromagnetic field have a production rate that grows as the number of particle species produced via the Schwinger process [117]. This was shown to take place in a broad variety of circumstances for a wide range of black holes [5, 113–116, 118–120], providing strong circumstantial evidence for the validity of (177).

However there is still no consensus as to what the physical degrees of freedom are for a black hole, with a number of interpretations remaining open.

Internal states of matter and gravity The laws of black hole mechanics suggest that a black hole with particular values of M, J, and Q can be formed in many ways, and that the entropy of the black hole is given by the internal states of the various matter and gravitational configurations that could have formed it [121]. **Brick Wall Model** The idea here is that there is a gas of quanta forming a thermal atmosphere near the black hole, whose entropy is the entropy of the black hole [122]. This atmosphere is prevented from making contact with the horizon via a boundary condition referred to as a "brick wall" [123]. The entropy is found to be proportional to the horizon area, but with infinite coefficient, and so a renormalization of sorts is required here as well. This approach works in any dimension [124].

Entropy of entanglement An external observer cannot access the interior state of the black hole, so the only meaningful exterior quantum states are reduced states for which the internal degrees of freedom have been traced out. In general the degrees of any quantum field external to the horizon should be entangled with those inside the black hole, and so even if the global state of the field was pure (and therefore of zero entropy), such reduced states will be mixed, with non-zero entropy. This entanglement entropy is indeed proportional to the horizon area (as required), but with a coefficient that diverges at short distance, requiring renormalization by physical arguments [125, 126].

Noether Charge A geometric argument, valid in theories of gravity more general than general relativity (e.g. that include higher-curvature terms in the action), has been put forward that indicates black hole entropy is the Noether charge of the diffeomorphism symmetry. When the gravitational action is of first order in the curvature (as in general relativity) the relation S = A/4 is reproduced, but in higher-curvature theories this formula is modified [127].

Horizon gravitational states Perhaps the degrees of freedom are not inside the black hole, but instead reside on its horizon. The algebra of constraints in general relativity at a black hole horizon, regarded as a boundary, acquires a central extension that contains a natural Virasoro sub-algebra; this can be used to obtain the correct entropy of a black hole in any dimension via Cardy's formula [128].

String Excitations The idea here is that string theory is the underlying theory of quantum gravity and that black hole entropy counts the number of states or excitations of a fundamental string. The first direct demonstration of this idea was in the context of five-dimensional extreme black holes [129]. The approach is to begin with an extremal black hole and compute its entropy. In string theory, extremal black holes are strong coupling analogs of BPS states, and by reducing the string coupling *g* one obtains a weakly coupled system of strings (and branes) with the same charge. A count of the number of BPS states in the system at this weak coupling yields $N_{BPS} = \exp(S_{bh})$, providing (albeit in this restricted context) a microscopic derivation of (177). Unlike previous attempts to explain black hole entropy, the counting of states is carried out in flat spacetime, where there is no horizon. This calculation was subsequently extended to include both rotation and near-extremal black holes [130], and to include quantum corrections [131].

Quantum Geometric Excitations In the context of Loop Quantum Gravity [132, 133] the entropy of a black hole can be understood as being related to the number of quantum black hole degrees of freedom described by a Chern-Simons field theory on the horizon [134]. The approach here is to isolate a sector of the classical theory corresponding to black holes and find its associated phase space description. Upon quantizing this phase space, the quantum states describing the horizon geometry can be identified; their statistical mechanical entropy yields the expected entropy of the black hole. This approach is not restricted to extremal or near-extremal black holes, though it does require choosing a particular parameter (the Immirzi parameter) appropriately.

It should be clear from the above that there is no consensus as to what the underlying degrees of freedom are for a black hole. Our present understanding of this circumstantial evidence has yet to lead to a resolution of the most baffling of paradoxes associated with black holes: the Information Paradox, and its descendant, the Firewall problem.

7 The Information Paradox

The no-drama assumption is tantamount to assuming the horizon of the black hole is 'information-free': that field modes with wavelengths $l_p \ll \lambda \lesssim M$ are described by curved space-time quantum field theory on the black hole background. We have seen that the notion of a particle is contingent on what the vacuum, or 'empty space' is taken to be. Modes with wavelengths λ smaller than the curvature scale *R* will yield differing definitions of particle quanta, but the difference between definitions will consist of about 1 quanta for wavelengths as large as the curvature scale, $\lambda \sim R$. For black holes $R \sim M$ and so different particle-definitions will differ by about 1 quanta for wavelength $\lambda \sim M$, but by a negligible number of quanta for wavelengths $\lambda < kM$, where $k \sim 10^{-1}$. Hence a robust notion of vacuum, or empty space, is well defined for such wavelengths: no modes are present for $l_p \ll \lambda < kM$.

In illustrating the information paradox, the assumptions A1–A3 will be assumed to hold, and so it will be sufficient to employ the metric (2). At late times this can describe a collapsing black hole, formed perhaps by a shell of matter or a ball of dust. Since this metric has a singularity at r = 0, spacelike slices must avoid this singularity or else the niceness conditions will not hold, undermining the calculations yielding black hole radiation.

These slices will be chosen to obey the following criteria [36]

- **Outside** Σ_0 Slices are at t = constant for r > 4M; this portion is outside the black hole
- **Inside** Σ_I Slices are at r = constant for M/2 < r < 3M/2; this portion is inside the black hole. This segment will be smoothly extended to r = 0 at early times before the singularity has formed
- **Connect** Σ_C The preceding two segments are joined by a smooth connecting segment C; this portion crosses the event horizon. The spatiotemporal dimensions of this segment are both of size $\sim M$

thereby respecting the niceness conditions. Nowhere does the slice $\Sigma(t, r, C) = \Sigma_O \cup \Sigma_I \cup \Sigma_C$ go near the singularity, and the appropriate connecting segment can always be appropriately chosen.

Each slice is contingent on the choice of time, and it is essential that the slices smoothly evolve into each other (not merging or crossing). If $\Sigma_0 = \Sigma(t_0, r_0, C_0)$ describes an initial slice, then a subsequent slice is $\Sigma_1 = \Sigma(t_1, r_1, C_1) =$ $\Sigma(t_0 + \delta t, r_0 + \delta r, C_0 + \delta C)$. Increasing t_0 and r_0 respectively correspond to forward evolution outside and inside the black hole. The geometry of the connecting segments can be taken to be the same for all slices provided $\delta r \ll M$ is sufficiently small. This has the consequence that the constant-*r* segments of the slices become increasingly longer since the constant-*t* parts outside the horizon are further in the future.

Foliating the space-time with these slices $\Sigma(t, r, C)$ along a unit timelike normal u^a (with zero shift vector) indicates that only the connecting segment *C* becomes stretched. The segment Σ_0 advances forward in time with lapse function $N = \sqrt{1 - 2M/r}$, and the segment Σ_I will remain unchanged in its intrinsic geometry provided δr is sufficiently small, though its length increases. The connecting segment Σ_C must therefore stretch since it has to evolve to cover the additional part of Σ_I and the connecting segment of the next slice.

The slicing is therefore time-dependent since it must cover both the outside and inside of the black hole; it therefore depends on the temporal coordinate r on the inside of the hole. The Kretschmann scalar and all other measures of curvature are small for all slices in this evolution. It is the time-dependent stretching of Σ_C , and not large-curvature effects, that yields particle production. This choice of slicing (and its resultant stretching) is a necessary consequence of the existence of the black hole. It is not an option in flat space-time: any such choice will necessarily force the slices to eventually become null and then timeline at some point in the evolution. Since spatial and temporal directions interchange roles for a black hole, the slices always remain space like. The stretching of the slices is localized to a region in the vicinity of the horizon: a field mode in this region will become increasingly stretched to longer wavelengths, generating particles for as long as the assumptions concerning the use of (2) are valid.

The particle creation scenario proceeds along the following lines. The quantum state on the initial slice Σ_0 is that of the matter field $|\Phi(t, r)\rangle$ that will later form the black hole. This can be taken to be a sharply-peaked wavepacket that in the classical limit describes a shell of collapsing matter. Prior to formation of the black hole no particles are created since the entire slice is outside of the black hole. Upon formation of the black hole the quantum state is $|\Phi\rangle$. On some subsequent slice there will be sufficient stretching of region Σ_C to create a pair of quanta of sufficiently short wavelength $\lambda = 2\pi/k$. The matter state $|\Phi\rangle$ will be localized in Σ_I and so will be negligibly affected by this process. The quantum state on this slice will therefore be

$$|\Psi\rangle_{1} \approx \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\Phi\rangle_{I_{1}} \otimes (|0_{k}\rangle^{+}_{I_{1}}|0_{-k}\rangle^{-}_{O_{1}} + |1_{k}\rangle^{+}_{I_{1}}|1_{-k}\rangle^{-}_{O_{1}})$$
(179)

using, for example, (117) near the horizon, where the subscripts I/O refer to inside/ outside the horizon. An outside observer has no access to the states inside, and so must employ the reduced density matrix


Fig. 17 Mode evolution: Long wavelength modes (*dashed*) and short wavelength modes (*solid*) created on the same slice generate created pairs differently. The long wavelength modes get distorted earlier, creating an entangled pair first ($|outside\rangle_1$, $|inside\rangle_1$). The short wavelength modes take longer to distort, and so the pairs they create ($|outside\rangle_2$, $|inside\rangle_2$) emerge later

$$\rho_{O_1} = \operatorname{tr}_{I}[|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|] = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} \end{pmatrix}$$
(180)

in describing the physics of the outside state. The entanglement entropy of the outside state with the state inside the black hole is

$$S_{\rm ent} = -\mathrm{tr} \big[\rho_{\rm O_1} \ln \rho_{\rm O_1} \big] = 2 \times \frac{1}{2} \ln 2 = 2 \ln 2 \tag{181}$$

On the next slice the process repeats. The inside state $|\psi\rangle_{I}$ moves into region Σ_{I} and the matter state $|\Phi\rangle_{I_{1}}$ moves deeper into this region, becoming the state $|\Phi\rangle_{I_{2}}$. The outside state $|\psi\rangle_{O}$ moves into region Σ_{O} . The additional stretching of region Σ_{C} creates a new pair, yielding the state

$$\begin{split} |\Psi\rangle_{2} \approx &\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\Phi\rangle_{I_{2}} \otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{I_{1}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{O_{1}}^{-} + |1_{k}\rangle_{I_{1}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{O_{1}}^{-}) \otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{I_{2}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{O_{2}}^{-} \\ &+ |1_{k}\rangle_{I_{2}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{O_{2}}^{-}) \end{split}$$
(182)

assuming the stretching region has negligible influence on the first pair of states. The reduced density matrix is now

7 The Information Paradox

$$\rho_{O_2} = \operatorname{tr}_{I}[|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|] = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{4} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1}{4} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{4} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{4} \end{pmatrix}$$
(183)

and

$$S_{ent} = -\text{tr}[\rho_{O_2} \ln \rho_{O_2}] = 4 \times \frac{1}{4} \ln 4 = 4 \ln 2$$
 (184)

is entanglement entropy of the outside state on this next slice (Fig. 17).

After n steps the quantum state is

$$|\Psi\rangle_{n} \approx \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\Phi\rangle_{I_{n}} \prod_{m=1}^{n} \left[\otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{I_{m}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{O_{m}}^{-} + |1_{k}\rangle_{I_{m}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{O_{m}}^{-}) \right]$$
(185)

and the reduced density matrix is $\rho_{O_n} = diag(2^{-n}, 2^{-n}, \dots, 2^{-n})$, yielding

$$S_{ent} = -\text{tr}\left[\rho_{O_n} \ln \rho_{O_n}\right] = -2^n \times \frac{1}{2^n} \ln 2^{-n} = n \ln 2$$
(186)

for the entanglement entropy.

The quantity *n* is an enormously large number, as can be seen from energy conservation. Suppose each quanta contains the same amount of energy in units of the Planck mass. For a mass *M* black hole, the energy per quanta is $E_Q = \sigma (M_p/M)M_p \ll M$ where σ is a parameter of order unity. The total mass of the black hole is $nE_Q = M$ implying $n = (M/M_P)^2/\sigma$. For a solar mass black hole $n \sim (2 \times 10^{30}/(2 \times 10^{-8}))^2 = 10^{76}$. There is no upper bound on *n* since in principle the mass of the black hole can be arbitrarily large, though one might argue that the largest black hole possible is constrained by the mass of the universe, $M_U = 10^{52}$ kg, giving $n \le 10^{120}$.

Expression (186) contains the nub of the information paradox: the entanglement of the radiation state $|\psi\rangle_0$ grows without bound as more pairs are created. Eventually it must terminate, of course, as the radiation cannot contain more energy than was in the initial quantum state $|\Phi\rangle$ (or the mass *M* of the black hole). Indeed the niceness conditions will (at least) fail to hold once $M \sim M_p$, since the Kretschmann scalar (for example) $K = 48M^2/r^6 \rightarrow M_p^2/l_p^6 = l_p^4$ becomes too large for semiclassicality to hold. But this situation evidently leaves us with one of three unpleasant choices [135].

Remnants Something terminates the evolution once $M \sim M_r \gtrsim M_p$. The object of mass M_r is called a remnant. Its number of possible states must be at least as large as the unbounded number *n*, since its entanglement with the final state of radiation is *n* ln 2. Hence it is an *n*-fold degenerate state of finite size and energy.

Apart from this being a quantum state unlike any normal quantum state we know of, since *n* is arbitrarily large, it will generate divergent loop corrections in particle physics. No matter how small the coupling of the remnant to normal matter, as long as it is finite, each state of the remnant gives a finite loop correction to any scattering process, and the sum over *n* yields a divergence. If some other physics yields an upper bound to *n* (say $n \le 10^{120}$) then the couplings of all remnant states to normal matter must be kept extremely tiny so as not to significantly modify known scattering process in particle physics.

Mixedness The black hole completely evaporates away, with all of its energy contained in the radiation. However the radiation has entanglement entropy $n \ln 2$, but there is no quantum state with which it is entangled. Hence the evolution has taken us from the pure state $|\Phi\rangle$ to a mixed state described only by the density matrix ρ_{O_n} and not by any quantum wave function. There is no unitary matrix evolving $\rho_{\Phi} = |\Phi\rangle\langle\Phi|$ to ρ_{O_n} or vice versa, so this option violates unitarity.

Bleaching Some process prevents the information associated with the state $|\Phi\rangle$ from entering the black hole or even from forming it in the first place. This begs the question as to what process this might be. It seems straightforward that an astrophysical black hole can absorb an electron, so if this option holds then some new kind of physics—some kind of drama—must be present at the horizon to either prevent this from happening or to decouple the information in this state from its energy and angular momentum (whatever that means). Of course if black hole, but rather some new form of dark matter whose interactions contain some repulsive effect to counteract any possible gravitational pull toward collapse.

Of course the assumptions leading to (186) do not hold in full generality. The mass of the black hole is not constant, the created pairs might interact with each other, and the state $|\Phi\rangle$ could have some interaction with the created pairs. Could these small corrections invalidate the argument in some way, allowing some escape from one of the these three unpleasant choices?

Before proceeding it is important to note that this resolution itself will involve some strange physics. The state $|\Phi\rangle$ moves a distance *M* deeper into region Σ_I as each pair is created. This is not too far at first, perhaps, but after n/2 pairs, the matter is located at a distance $GM(M/M_P)^2/c^2$ which is about 3×10^{76} km for a solar mass black hole from the pair-creation region. Likewise the earlier created quanta move away at the same rate, so most of them are very distant from this region as well. Of course any given created pair will be most influenced by its recent predecessor pair. But it is the stretching of modes that creates a pair, and this stretching also pushes away the predecessors, minimizing their influence.

However there will still be some correction effects, if only due to gravitational instantons. Corrections due to instantons are to leading order proportional to $\exp\{-S_{inst}[g]\}$ where $S[g] \sim (M/M_P)^2$ is the Euclidean action of the metric (126).

This is a very tiny effect, but it could perhaps diminish the entanglement (186) between the outside quanta and the inside state. If it could do so completely, then the arguments above are invalidated, and the outside state would be a pure state containing the information in the original $|\Phi\rangle$ and the inside created quanta.

Unfortunately this proves not to be the case [36]. Suppose at the *j*-th step of the process, the full quantum state is not of the form (185) but is rather

$$|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j} = |\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(+)}|\Xi\rangle_{j}^{(+)} + |\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(-)}|\Xi\rangle_{j}^{(-)}$$
(187)

where

$$|\Xi\rangle_{j}^{(\pm)} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathbf{I}_{j}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{j}}^{-} \pm |1_{k}\rangle_{\mathbf{I}_{j}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{j}}^{-})$$
(188)

and the state $|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j=1}^{(+)}$ can be expressed as

$$|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(\pm)} = \sum_{l,m} \alpha_{l,m} |\tilde{\tilde{\psi}}_l^{\pm}(\Phi, \mathbf{I})\rangle |\chi_m(\mathbf{O})\rangle = \sum_m \gamma_m |\tilde{\psi}_m^{\pm}(\Phi, \mathbf{I})\rangle |\chi_m(\mathbf{O})\rangle$$
(189)

where $|\tilde{\psi}_m^{\pm}(\Phi, \mathbf{I})\rangle$ and $|\chi_m(\mathbf{O})\rangle$ are orthonormal bases for the respective inside and outside states, and a unitary transformation has been applied to obtain the second equality. The newly created state is spanned by $\Xi_j^{(\pm)}$. Assuming locality, the outside states $|\psi\rangle_{O_j}^-$ generated in earlier stages of the evolution are not affected by the current proposed step (187); hence the basis $|\chi_m(\mathbf{O})\rangle$ remains unchanged.

The proposed correction (187) to the Hawking process is a deformation of the original process (185), in which $|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{i=1}^{(-)} = 0$. Unitarity implies that

$$|_{j-1}^{(+)} \langle \tilde{\Psi} | \tilde{\Psi} \rangle_{j-1}^{(+)} |^{2} + |_{j-1}^{(-)} \langle \tilde{\Psi} | \tilde{\Psi} \rangle_{j-1}^{(-)} |^{2} = 1$$
(190)

since the $\Xi_j^{(\pm)}$ are orthonormal. If the corrections to (185) due to (187) are small, then

$$\left| \begin{array}{c} {}_{j-1}^{(-)} \langle \tilde{\Psi} | \tilde{\Psi} \rangle_{j-1}^{(-)} \right| < \epsilon \tag{191}$$

where $\epsilon \ll 1$. To say that corrections to the Hawking radiation process are small is to say that one obtains the state $\Xi_j^{(+)}$ with high probability when the pair is created, and that the orthogonal state $\Xi_i^{(-)}$ is observed with low probability.

There are thus three subsystems at stage-*j* of the evolution: (i) the outside state O_{j-1} of all previously emitted outside quanta, (ii) the inside state $|\tilde{\psi}(\Phi, \mathbf{I})\rangle_{j-1}$

consisting of the original matter state and previously-created inside partner quanta, modified perhaps by previous interactions, and (iii) the newly created pair described by the state $|\Xi\rangle_j$, spanned by the basis $|\Xi\rangle_j^{(\pm)}$. The reduced density matrix for this newly created pair is

$$\rho_{\Xi_{j}} = \operatorname{tr}_{|\tilde{\psi}(\Phi,\mathbf{I})\rangle_{j-1},\mathbf{O}_{j-1}} \left[|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j \ j} \langle \tilde{\Psi}| \right] = \begin{pmatrix} \stackrel{(+)}{_{j-1}} \langle \tilde{\Psi}|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(+)} & \stackrel{(+)}{_{j-1}} \langle \tilde{\Psi}|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(-)} \\ \stackrel{(-)}{_{j-1}} \langle \tilde{\Psi}|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(+)} & \stackrel{(-)}{_{j-1}} \langle \tilde{\Psi}|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(-)} \end{pmatrix} \\
= \begin{pmatrix} 1 - \epsilon_{-}^{2} & \epsilon_{+-} \\ \epsilon_{+-}^{*} & \epsilon_{-}^{2} \end{pmatrix}$$
(192)

where by (191), $|\epsilon_{+-}| < \epsilon$ and $|\epsilon_{-}| < \epsilon$. The eigenvalues of this matrix are $\frac{1}{2}(1 \pm \sqrt{1 + 4(|\epsilon_{+-}|^2 - \epsilon_{-}^2)})$ to this order, yielding

$$S(\Xi_j)_{ent} = \left(|\epsilon_{+-}|^2 - \epsilon_{-}^2\right) \ln\left(\frac{e}{|\epsilon_{+-}|^2 - \epsilon_{-}^2}\right) + \dots < \epsilon^2 \ln \epsilon < \epsilon$$
(193)

for the entanglement entropy of the newly created pair. The entropy of the joint subsystem $\{O_{j-1}, \Xi_j\}$ is therefore

$$S(\{O_{j-1}, \Xi_j\}) \ge |S(\{O_{j-1}\}) + S(\Xi_j\})| = S(\{O_{j-1}\}) - \epsilon$$
(194)

using the strong subadditivity property of entropy.

Next, tracing over everything except the inside state I_i yields

$$\begin{split} \rho_{\mathbf{I}_{j}} &= \mathrm{tr}_{|\tilde{\Psi}(\Phi,\mathbf{I})\rangle_{j-1},\mathbf{O}_{j}} \Big[|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j\,j} \langle \tilde{\Psi}| \Big] = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} \binom{(+)}{j-1} \langle \tilde{\Psi}| + \binom{(-)}{j-1} \langle \tilde{\Psi}| \rangle \Big(|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(+)} + |\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(-)} \Big) & 0 \\ 0 & \binom{(+)}{j-1} \langle \tilde{\Psi}| - \binom{(-)}{j-1} \langle \tilde{\Psi}| \Big) \Big(|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(+)} - |\tilde{\Psi}\rangle_{j-1}^{(-)} \Big) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 + \Re(\epsilon_{+-}) & 0 \\ 0 & 1 - \Re(\epsilon_{+-}) \end{pmatrix} \end{split}$$

$$(195)$$

and so

$$S(I_{j})_{ent} = \ln 2 - 2[\Re(\epsilon_{+-})]^{2} > \ln 2 - 2\epsilon^{2} > \ln 2 - 2\epsilon$$
(196)

for the entanglement entropy of the inside partner of the newly created pair. Applying strong subadditivity to the system $\{O_{i-1}, O_i, I_i\}$ gives

$$S({O_j})_{ent} + S(\Xi_j)_{ent} = S({O_{j-1}}, O_j)_{ent} + S(O_j, I_j)_{ent} > S({O_{j-1}}) + S(I_j)_{ent}$$
(197)

or

$$S({O_j})_{ent} > S({O_{j-1}}) + S(I_j)_{ent} - S(\Xi_j)_{ent} = S({O_{j-1}}) + \ln 2 - 2\epsilon$$
(198)

using (194), (196).

The relation (198) is very important for the information paradox. It demonstrates that the entanglement entropy of the outgoing radiation always increases by at least ln $2 - 2\epsilon$ as each new pair is created. In other words, the increase of entanglement entropy is stable, and small corrections cannot accumulate to invalidate the result (186) [36].

This is unlike the situation for radiation emitted from normal matter, in which the matter/radiation interaction necessarily increases the dimensionality of the space of entangled states to leading order in the interaction. Each emission of radiation can be entangled with the emitting atom(s) in the matter in any one of a number of orthogonal states. The data of the state of the hot matter is shared amongst many quanta of radiation, making its original state difficult to extract; the actual correlations themselves change radically from emission to emission. In contrast to this, the stretching of space-time requires that the outgoing radiation is always entangled in the same way to leading order regardless of the state of the black hole. The actual correlations themselves do not change radically from emission to emission, but at best receive only small corrections, assuming semiclassical physics is valid at and near the horizon.

7.1 Implications of the Information Paradox

To summarize: if (a) the niceness conditions admit local Hamiltonian evolution and (b) the event horizon of the black hole is information-free (or alternatively freely-falling observers do not see any unusual behaviour in high-energy processes) then the end state of evaporation of the black hole is that of a remnant or a mixed state. These two conditions imply that any outgoing mode $|\vartheta\rangle$ whose wavelength λ is within the range $l_p \ll \lambda \lesssim M$ will predominantly be a vacuum state when expanded in a Fock basis near the horizon

$$|\vartheta\rangle = \alpha_0|0\rangle + \alpha_1|1\rangle + \alpha_2|2\rangle + \cdots$$
(199)

with $\sum_{j>0} |\alpha_j|^2 = \varepsilon \ll 1$, since otherwise the state at the horizon would not be a vacuum state. The evolution of $|\vartheta\rangle$ must therefore agree with the standard vacuum evolution to leading order such that any corrections are constrained by (191). The entanglement entropy S_{ent} therefore increases by $\ln 2 - 2\epsilon$ (with $\epsilon \sim \varepsilon$) during each step of the evolution. After *n* steps $S_{ent} > n/2 \ln 2$ since $\epsilon \ll 1$. This process will continue until $n \sim (M/M_P)^2$, when the size of the black hole is about a Planck length L_p . At this point either the process stops, leaving behind a highly-degenerate

remnant or the hole fully evaporates, leaving the outgoing radiation in a mixed state (it is entangled with nothing) violating unitarity.

What might resolve the information problem? Clearly what is needed is that the outgoing radiation at least contain the information of the matter state that forms the black hole. To see what this means in a simple example, consider the matter to be a shell collapsing to a black hole that is initially in the state $|\Phi\rangle = \alpha |\Phi_0\rangle + \beta |\Phi_1\rangle$ where $\{|\Phi_0\rangle, |\Phi_1\rangle\}$ are two possible orthogonal states of the shell. The information would escape the black hole if the pairs were created such that the evolution of the state were

$$|\Phi\rangle = \alpha |\Phi_0\rangle + \beta |\Phi_1\rangle \rightarrow \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\Phi_0\rangle|1_k\rangle_{I_1}^+ + |\Phi_1\rangle|0_k\rangle_{I_1}^+) \otimes (\alpha |0_{-k}\rangle_{O_1}^- + \beta |1_{-k}\rangle_{O_1}^-)$$
(200)

since tracing over the inside will yield the density matrix of the pure state $\alpha |0_{-k}\rangle_{O_1}^- + \beta |1_{-k}\rangle_{O_1}^-$, which has all the information of the infalling matter. A resolution of the information paradox must implement this kind of evolution. However there are significant obstacles to overcome.

First, the proposed evolution (200) is a radical departure from that in (179) or even (187). It is *not* a small correction to the standard pair-creation process at the horizon, and so its implementation is not obvious. It would represent a radical departure from our understanding of the behaviour of quantum field theory in curved space-time as described in preceding sections, at least near the event horizon.

Second, there can be no other pair-creation processes accompanying (200). To see why, suppose that there are further steps to the evolution (prior and/or afterward) such that for the k-th mode

$$\begin{split} |\Phi\rangle &= \alpha |\Phi_{0}\rangle + \beta |\Phi_{1}\rangle \to \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\Phi_{0}\rangle|1_{k}\rangle_{I_{1}}^{+} + |\Phi_{0}\rangle|0_{k}\rangle_{I_{1}}^{+}) \otimes (\alpha |0_{-k}\rangle_{O_{1}}^{-} + \beta |1_{-k}\rangle_{O_{1}}^{-}) \\ & \left[\otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{I_{1}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{O_{1}}^{-} + |1_{k}\rangle_{I_{1}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{O_{1}}^{-}) \right]^{n} \end{split}$$

$$(201)$$

after *n* steps. Even though the information forming the black hole comes out, the end point of the evolution is still either a mixed state or a remnant due to all of the other created pairs. It is not sufficient to modify the evolution so that the information comes out. It must be modified to prevent the growth in entanglement entropy from the extra created pairs. The number of quanta emitted from the black hole is somewhat larger than the number needed to retain the information of the infalling matter (the entropy of the emitted radiation is about 30 % larger than the horizon entropy A/4 [136]), and it is just as important that these additional quanta do not yield remnants or mixed states.

Third, purity of the outside state is not sufficient. An evolution of the form

$$|\Phi\rangle = \alpha |\Phi_0\rangle + \beta |\Phi_1\rangle \rightarrow \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (\alpha |\Phi_0\rangle |1_k\rangle_{I_1}^+ + \beta |\Phi_0\rangle |0_k\rangle_{I_1}^+) \otimes (|0_{-k}\rangle_{O_1}^- + |1_{-k}\rangle_{O_1}^-)$$
(202)

yields a pure outside state, but this state retains no information about the (α, β) coefficients of the infalling matter. The challenge of resolving the information paradox is to construct an evolution in which the final state of the outside radiation is both pure and information-retaining. Pair-creation at the horizon does neither.

7.2 Remedies for the Information Paradox

In attempting to resolve the information paradox, the obvious thing to try is to modify the assumptions that yielded the unbounded growth in entanglement entropy. Indeed, this has been the approach of many papers on the subject: change one of the assumptions undergirding the pair-creation scenario described above and see if this modification can resolve the problem.

Insufficiency of the Niceness Conditions Perhaps the Niceness conditions don't ensure local Hamiltonian evolution. The large distance $GM(M/M_P)^2/c^2$ along the slice between the matter state and most of the pairs created near the horizon is huge compared to the size $2GM/c^2$ seen by an external observer. This rather strange situation occurs because the spatial slices going from the centre of the collapsing matter prior to singularity formation (but inside the horizon) can be very close to null, greatly stretching their length; indeed it is possible to make the slice arbitrarily long inside the hole for any constant *r*. But perhaps the actual physics involves the entire horizon region within $2GM/c^2$ such that some non-perturbative physical process yields large corrections to the pair-creation process at the horizon.

The challenge here is to propose a plausible model. An instanton might be expected to suffice, but as noted above it yields corrections of order $\exp[-(M/M_P)^2]$ —far too small to do the job. The nonlocal physics proposed must (a) be operative only inside event horizons (or, more generously, only in regimes for which we so far have no experiments), (b) modify the pair creation process at the horizon so the outside radiation is pure and information-retaining, and (c) apply to all possible black holes; if not then the paradox will not be fully solved.

Hairy Black Holes Perhaps when a black hole forms the horizon becomes distorted in a way that retains the information of the infalling matter. Such distortions are called 'hair', and typically have divergent stress-energy at the event horizon. Furthermore there are theorems that indicate the geometry of a black hole is characterized only by its global conserved quantum numbers: its mass, charge and angular momentum. Any attempts to resolve the problem along these lines must both evade the constraints of the no-hair theorems and ensure the hair properly transfers information to the outgoing radiation to ensure purity.

Exotic End states Perhaps there are no black holes, and something halts the gravitational collapse of any form of matter. One might think of some kind of universal "quantum pressure", analogous to what prevents electrons from spiralling into atoms, generating effective Bohr orbits. As noted above, this would mean that any supposed black hole is really some kind of dark object with a considerable degree of structure. All collapsing matter would have to form such objects without exception, no matter how large the mass of the infalling matter. If they radiate, then they could presumably 'burn' the way normal matter does. If these objects do not radiate they would be "hairy remnants", and it would be necessary to bound the number of microscopic types so as to avoid the problems with divergences in scattering amplitudes noted above.

One of the more concrete ideas along these lines is that of the Fuzzball [137]. This approach grew out of several results that emerged from string theory that suggest the end-state of gravitationally collapsing matter is not a traditional black hole because the degrees of freedom of the hole distribute themselves throughout a horizon sized object referred to as a fuzzball. Particular examples of this kind of structure were obtained by considering various extremal black brane solutions to the low-energy string equations with multiple charges [138–151]. The basic idea is that as matter undergoes gravitational collapse, its (presumed) fundamentally stringy degrees of freedom distribute their momenta in such a way that the final solution has neither a horizon nor a singularity [142–144]. Instead of a black hole, matter undergoing gravitational collapse will quantum tunnel to a fuzzball: a complicated "hairy" structure that contains all of the degrees of freedom of the black hole. Hawking radiation would be due to emission from an ergoregion near the fuzzball. This radiation can carry information about the original state of matter because it is not entangled with any states inside a horizon as no such horizon exists [137].

The problem with the fuzzball proposal at the moment is its lack of generality. Notwithstanding the fact that first-order corrections suggest that perhaps fuzzballs can form from generic collapse [152, 153], the proposal only appears to work for particular brane configurations. However to resolve the information paradox *all* possible matter configurations must form a fuzzball structure.

7.3 Complementarity

One idea that emerged as a means of reconciling black hole radiation with known quantum physics was complementarity [154, 155]. The idea here is that one cannot ask a physical theory to yield descriptions of observers that cannot exist—specifically observers that can make measurements both inside and outside of the black hole.

Consider a choice of spacelike slices describing an evaporating black hole. The original slice Σ contains matter that will go into forming the black hole, and the

slices that go through the event horizon obey the niceness conditions. This breaks down at the point *P*, where the black hole finally evaporates (no remnant assumed), but one might expect that a proper understanding of quantum gravity will ameliorate this, leading to a well-defined physical description of the end point of evaporation. After evaporation, the slices Σ' obey the niceness conditions.

The problem presented by black hole evaporation is that the quantum state on Σ' must be described by unitary evolution from the quantum state on Σ . However the only way this can happen is if the quantum state on the part of the slice inside the black hole has no dependence on the initial state. This is tantamount to bleaching: all distinctions between the initial states of infalling matter must be expunged before the state crosses the global event horizon. In other words, the evolution of the quantum state must proceed as follows

$$\begin{aligned} |\Psi(\Sigma)\rangle &\to |\Psi(\Sigma_P)\rangle = |\Xi(\Sigma_{\rm IN})\rangle \otimes |\Upsilon(\Sigma_{\rm OUT})\rangle \to |\Psi(\Sigma')\rangle \\ \text{where } |\Psi(\Sigma')\rangle &= U_2|\Upsilon(\Sigma_{\rm OUT})\rangle = U_1|\Psi(\Sigma)\rangle \end{aligned} \tag{203}$$

with U_1 and U_2 unitary operators and with the Hilbert space of states on Σ_P likewise decomposing into a tensor product $\mathcal{H}_P = \mathcal{H}_{IN} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{OUT}$ with $\Xi(\Sigma_{IN}) \subset \mathcal{H}_{BH}$ and $\Upsilon(\Sigma_{OUT}) \subset \mathcal{H}_{OUT}$. The evolution between $|\Psi(\Sigma')\rangle$ and $|\Psi(\Sigma)\rangle$ is fully unitary and reversible, uninfluenced by $|\Xi(\Sigma_{IN})\rangle$.

Complementarity posits that the flaw in the above argument is in the assumption of the existence of $|\Psi(\Sigma_P)\rangle$. This is a quantum state that simultaneously describes both the interior and the exterior of a black hole. The claim is that any state of this nature has no operational meaning, since no "super-observers" exist that compare measurements both inside and outside the black hole. Rather any observer must choose a basis in which to work: either one describes particles beyond the horizon or the particles in the Hawking radiation, but not both. Indeed, the trans-Planckian problem suggests that large non-vanishing commutators exist between operators describing ingoing material and those describing outgoing Hawking radiation, and so correlations between inside and outside the hole lose any operational meaning.

The advent of the Anti de Sitter/ Conformal Field Theory correspondence provided further confidence for this perspective, suggesting that all information is indeed carried away by the Hawking radiation. The idea here is that the quantum states (and their evolution) of any gravity theory whose solutions are asymptotic to anti de Sitter (AdS) space-time are in 1-1 correspondence with those of a Conformal Field Theory (CFT). This conjecture has more recently has broadened to a proposed duality between gravitational and gauge theories (gauge/gravity duality) under more general asymptotic conditions and symmetries. The CFT (or dual gauge theory) is unitary and so cannot admit any information loss, and its duality with gravity indicates that the same must be true there as well. There is strong circumstantial evidence in favour of this kind of duality, and hence of the purity of radiation emitted by a black hole.

Of course gauge/gravity duality does not prove that information loss cannot occur. Rather it provides a new paradigm by which one might seek to understand

the process of black hole formation and evaporation. If indeed a dual gauge theory can describe this process, then the onus is on this theory to explain either (a) which conditions are modified so that mixedness is avoided, (b) the formation of remnants, or (c) new physics in the gravity theory that either prevents black hole formation or modifies the state near the horizon. So far such a description has yet to be given.

So complementarity asserts that there is no logical contradiction in assuming that a distant outside observer sees all infalling information returned in Hawking-like radiation, and that the infalling observer experiences nothing unusual before or during horizon crossing. The thermality of Hawking radiation will be affected by interactions very near the horizon, and these presumably ensure that the net emission process is pure as seen by the outside observer. The physical model an outside observer employs will therefore postulate a boundary condition for all fields a few Planck distances away from the horizon. These include the brick wall model [123, 124], bounce models, and stretched horizon models [154]. A full quantum theory of gravity is expected to set this distance, but it can be input into the theory for the purpose of doing phenomenological calculations. This membrane/wall distance is dependent on the matter content of the theory (the number of fields, for example), and so constraining this distance to be consistent with observation will constrain the matter content of the theory, providing (in principle) an additional degree of falsifiability. From the perspective of the outside observer the membrane/ wall absorbs infalling matter and then thermalizes it, unitarily re-radiating it as Hawking radiation via a process similar to the manner in which a normal body radiates. Complementarity implies that an observer falling into the black hole will see no such membrane or brick wall, in contrast to the outside observer for whom this virtual structure is quite real [154].

So the postulates of black hole complementarity are as follows:

- 1. **Unitarity** The process of formation and evaporation of a black hole, as viewed by a distant observer, can be described entirely within the context of standard quantum theory. In particular, there exists a unitary *S*-matrix which describes the evolution from infalling matter to outgoing Hawking-like radiation.
- 2. **Semi-Classicality** Outside the stretched horizon of a massive black hole, physics can be described to good approximation by a set of semi-classical field equations. The semi-classical field equations are those of a low energy effective field theory with local Lorentz invariance.
- 3. **Placidity** A freely falling observer experiences nothing out of the ordinary when crossing the horizon, as expected from the equivalence principle—gravity is locally indistinguishable from acceleration. This is basically the 'information-free' condition mentioned earlier: it is exponentially unlikely for infalling observer to measure a quantum of energy $E \gg 1/r_+$.
- 4. Thermality To a distant observer, a black hole appears to be a quantum system with discrete energy levels. The dimension of the subspace of states describing a black hole of mass M, angular momentum J, and charge Q is the exponential of the Bekenstein entropy S(M, J, Q), so that the standard black hole thermodynamic relations are obeyed.

These postulates have been slightly modified from their original form, but contain the essential aspects of what black hole complementarity is based on. Black hole nohair theorems implied that the membrane/wall must be virtual, as noted above; no known physics at the time complementarity was proposed could generate such a structure, though new ideas have been put forward recently [156]. But even though the degrees of freedom of the membrane/wall are virtual, they must be generated by some nonlocal effect. The reason is that if normal semiclassical physics is valid for small curvatures, then pair creation takes place via the Hawking process described above and not due to reflection/generation from a wall or membrane. This is a consequence of the niceness conditions, namely the assumption that one can always choose a set of slices through the black hole where curvatures are everywhere small and the vacuum is well-defined. If complementarity is valid then some new, nonlocal, physics must dominate—over scales of the horizon size—since semiclassical physics yielding pair creation is valid along the slices [157].

8 Firewalls

The Firewall argument asserts that the postulates of black hole complementarity are not self-consistent [158, 159]. Specifically one of the first three postulates must be incorrect, since assuming all three together yield a contradiction.

8.1 The Firewall Argument

This rather surprising claim follows from a fairly straightforward argument, put forward by Almheiri, Marolf, Polchinski and Sully (known as AMPS) [159]. The unitarity postulate # 1 implies that radiation emitted from the black hole must not be in a mixed state, and so some process must convert the state (185) to

$$|\Psi\rangle_{n} \approx \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\Phi\rangle_{\mathbf{I}_{n}} \prod_{m=1}^{n} \left[\otimes (|\mathbf{0}_{k}\rangle_{\mathbf{I}_{m}}^{+}|\mathbf{0}_{-k}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{m}}^{-} + |\mathbf{1}_{k}\rangle_{\mathbf{I}_{m}}^{+}|\mathbf{1}_{-k}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{m}}^{-}) \right] \to |\tilde{\Phi}\rangle_{\mathbf{I}_{n}}|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{n}}$$
(204)

after some large number *n* of steps, where the outside radiation state $|\Xi\rangle_{O_n}$ is pure. At some point in time (called the Page time [81]) the entanglement entropy of the emitted radiation must reach a maximum, after which point there is more entropy in the radiation than there is in the black hole. The black hole continues to shrink in size and entropy, emitting successively fewer quanta. Consequently the number of states N_L accessible after the Page time [160] (the 'late' subspace) will be much smaller than the number N_E in the space of states prior to this (the 'early' subspace):

 $N_L \ll N_E$. Expanding the full outside radiation state $|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n}$ in an orthonormal basis $\{|j\rangle_L\}$ of the late subspace yields

$$|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n} = \sum_{\mathbf{k}}^{N_L} |\psi_{\mathbf{k}}\rangle_E \otimes |\mathbf{k}\rangle_L \tag{205}$$

where $\{|\psi_1\rangle_E, |\psi_2\rangle_E, ..., |\psi_{N_E}\rangle_E\}$ span the early subspace. Consider the norm of the state $\mathcal{P}^j|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n}$, where the operator $\mathcal{P}^j \equiv P^j - \hat{P}^j = |j\rangle_{LL}\langle j| - N_L |\psi_j\rangle_{EE} \langle \psi_j|$. Expanding this out yields

$$\begin{split} ||\mathcal{P}^{j}|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_{n}}||^{2} &= |||j\rangle_{LL}\langle j|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_{n}} - N_{L}|\psi_{j}\rangle_{EE}\langle\psi_{j}|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_{n}}||^{2} \\ &= |||j\rangle_{L}|\psi_{j}\rangle_{E} - N_{L}|\psi_{j}\rangle_{E}\sum_{k}^{N_{L}} {}_{E}\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{k}\rangle_{E}\otimes|k\rangle_{L}||^{2} \\ &= |||\psi_{j}\rangle_{E}||^{2}|||j\rangle_{L} - N_{L}\sum_{k}^{N_{L}} {}_{E}\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{k}\rangle_{E}\otimes|k\rangle_{L}||^{2} \\ &= |||\psi_{j}\rangle_{E}||^{2}\left[\left(1 - N_{LE}\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{j}\rangle_{E}\right)^{2} + N_{L}^{2}\sum_{k\neq j}^{N_{L}} {}_{E}\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{k}\rangle_{E}|^{2}\right] \end{split}$$
(206)

Expanding the state $|\psi_k\rangle_E = \sum_{a=1}^{N_E} c_{ka} |a\rangle$ in an orthonormal basis $|a\rangle$ of the early states yields

$$\overline{c_{ja}c_{kb}^*} = \frac{1}{N_L N_E} \delta_{jk} \delta_{ab} \qquad \overline{c_{ja}c_{kb}^* c_{ic}c_{ld}^*} = \frac{1}{N_L^2 N_E^2} \left(\delta_{jk} \delta_{ab} \delta_{il} \delta_{cd} + \delta_{jl} \delta_{ad} \delta_{ik} \delta_{bc} \right) \quad (207)$$

upon averaging over $|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n}$, assuming a uniform measure for the outside state. Consequently $\overline{E\langle\psi_j|\psi_k\rangle_E} = \delta_{jk}/N_L$ and $\overline{E\langle\psi_j|\psi_k\rangle_{EE}\langle\psi_i|\psi_l\rangle_E} = \delta_{jk}\delta_{il}/N_L^2 + \delta_{jl}\delta_{ik}/(N_L^2N_E)$, yielding

$$\overline{\mathcal{E}} = \frac{\overline{||\mathcal{P}^{j}|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_{n}}||^{2}}}{|||\psi_{j}\rangle_{E}||^{2}} = 1 - 2N_{L} \overline{E\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{j}\rangle_{E}} + N_{L}^{2} \sum_{k}^{N_{L}} \overline{E\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{k}\rangle_{EE}}\langle\psi_{j}|\psi_{k}\rangle_{E}^{*}$$
$$= 1 - 2N_{L} \frac{\delta_{jj}}{N_{L}} + \frac{N_{L}^{2}}{N_{L}^{2}N_{E}^{2}} \left(N_{E}^{2}\delta_{jj} + N_{L}N_{E}\delta_{jj}\right)$$
$$= \frac{N_{L}}{N_{E}}$$
(208)

in the limit $N_E \gg N_L \gg 1$. Hence

$$P^{\mathbf{j}}|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{n}} \approx \hat{P}^{\mathbf{j}}|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{\mathbf{O}_{n}} = |\psi_{\mathbf{j}}\rangle_{E} \otimes |\mathbf{j}\rangle_{L}$$
(209)

and so it is possible to project onto any given subspace of the late radiation, up to a relative error of order N_L/N_E . The argument is essentially the same if grey-body factors are taken into account.

So for a distant observer after *n* steps the radiation $|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n}$ is near infinity and can be decomposed into a set of modes $\{|j\rangle\}$. In particular, it is possible to project onto eigenspaces of the number operator in an observer-independent way, according to the semi-classicality assumption. These modes can be evolved backward in time toward the horizon—they will be of much higher frequency at these earlier times, but can be kept to the sub-Planckian regime if one does not evolve too far back. However the placidity assumption #3 implies that an infalling observer sees the vacuum near the horizon, and so the number operator of the radiation $|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n}$ must be zero, in contradiction to what the observer at infinity measures. This contradiction can be avoided if the infalling observer does not see a vacuum, but instead encounters a large number of high-energy modes: in other words, a firewall.

A regular horizon implies increasing entanglement, as shown in (198). Conversely, if entanglement is to decrease, then the state at the horizon cannot be the vacuum. This is the firewall argument in a nutshell.

An alternative version of the argument employs the strong subadditivity condition [156]. The radiation after *n* steps is $|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n}$, with the next mode $|n + 1\rangle_O$ emitted near the horizon. The former can be evolved backward in time near the horizon. Semiclassicality implies that

$$|\tilde{\Xi}\rangle'_{O_n} = |\tilde{\Xi}\rangle_{O_n} \qquad |n+1\rangle'_{O} = |n+1\rangle_{O}$$
(210)

where the primes refer to the states measured by the infalling observer. Since this observer sees a vacuum at the horizon, the state $|n + 1\rangle'_{O}$ must be entangled with some state $|n + 1\rangle'_{I}$ inside the horizon. Strong subadditivity then implies that (198) holds

$$S'(n+1)_{ent} > S'(n)_{ent} + \ln 2 - 2\epsilon$$
 (211)

and the equivalence (210) implies

$$S(n+1)_{ent} > S(n)_{ent} + \ln 2 - 2\epsilon$$
 (212)

which means the entropy in the radiation cannot decrease, in contradiction with the unitarity postulate, which implies that it must decrease after the halfway point.

So complementarity is incompatible with the local evolution that creates the pairs of Hawking quanta. Even though complementarity invoked non-locality to argue that the slices permitted by the niceness conditions are not valid, it requires that local semiclassical physics applies outside the membrane or stretched horizon. Non-local physics is therefore constrained to be inside the horizon. The firewall argument rules out this kind of complementarity and hence this kind of sharply-limited non-locality.

8.2 Responses to the Firewall Argument

The response of the physics community to the firewall argument was rapid, intense, and diverse, ranging from skepticism, to ambivalence, to endorsement.

Those endorsing the firewall argument have emphasized that standard arguments from quantum field theory in curved spacetime and quantum information should lead one to expect this result [161–173]. Standard semi-classical methods analyzing causal patches [169], string-creation [173], and freely-falling observers [170] have each been used to buttress the argument. Indeed numerical analysis of a particular class of models suggests a breakdown of effective field theory, in turn implying the existence of firewalls on black hole horizons [171]. It has even been suggested that alternatives to firewalls may suffer contradictions similar to those associated with time travel [162]. Rindler horizons have been argued to be immune (or at least not necessarily susceptible) to the firewall argument [174].

Nevertheless initial skepticism [175] was soon followed by a number of challenging responses to the firewall argument. A number were rebutted by Almheiri and collaborators [176]. Let's consider some of the main objections and their corresponding responses.

8.2.1 Absorbing the Interior Hilbert Space

Since the outside modes must be entangled with both the early outside modes and with their inside pair-created partners (violating quantum limits on entanglement) then perhaps the interior Hilbert space of an old black hole is embedded in the larger Hilbert space of the early radiation. The claim is that the firewall phenomenon can occur only for an exponentially fine-tuned (and intrinsically quantum mechanical) initial state, analogous to an entropy decreasing process in a system with large degrees of freedom [177–182]. Alternatively, quantum computations required to carry out the thought experiments undergirding the firewall argument take so long (a time exponential in the entropy of the black hole) that this prevents the experiments from being done [183, 184]. In other words, excitations exist at the horizon only if such quantum computations have been performed.

Both considerations run afoul of standard quantum mechanics. Assuming unitarity, an observer outside the black hole (Charlie) can extract a bit of information that will be entangled with a later outside pair-created bit. Another spacelike separated observer (Alice, say) can jump into the black hole and extract information about both the inside and outside created pair, whilst Charlie can send the quantum state of the early bit to Alice. Alice will then possess information concerning three quantum bits, two of which are maximally entangled with the third, which violates quantum mechanics.

More generally, operators associated with the early radiation will generically not commute with operators associated with the Hilbert space of an infalling observer if the interior Hilbert space is embedded in the early radiation Hilbert space [176]. Consider the parity operator $(-1)^{N_c}$ of an early outside bit $e \subset E$

$$(-1)^{N_e} = \sigma^z \otimes I \tag{213}$$

written above in a basis factorized into the measured parity and everything else. Since the interior Hilbert space is a subset of the outside early radiation space, we can expand the parity operator of an inside bit $i \subset I$

$$(-1)^{N_i} = I \otimes S^0 + \sigma^x \otimes S^x + \sigma^y \otimes S^y + \sigma^z \otimes S^z$$
(214)

where the matrices S^{λ} are constrained by the requirement $(-1)^{N_i}(-1)^{N_i} = 1$. Suppose the parity of an early state $|\psi\rangle$ is positive, so that $(-1)^{N_e}|\psi\rangle = +|\psi\rangle$. Then the expectation value of $(-1)^{N_e}$ for the state $(-1)^{N_i}|\psi\rangle$ is

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \psi | (-1)^{N_{e}} (-1)^{N_{e}} (-1)^{N_{e}} | \psi \rangle \\ &= \langle \psi | \sigma^{z} \otimes (S^{0})^{2} + \sigma^{x} \sigma^{z} \sigma^{x} \otimes (S^{x})^{2} + \sigma^{y} \sigma^{z} \sigma^{y} \otimes (S^{y})^{2} + (\sigma^{z})^{3} \otimes (S^{z})^{2} | \psi \rangle + \text{cross terms} \\ &= \langle \psi | \sigma^{z} \otimes \left((S^{0})^{2} - (S^{x})^{2} - (S^{y})^{2} + (S^{z})^{2} \right) | \psi \rangle + \text{cross terms} \end{aligned}$$

Upon averaging over all possible operators S^{λ} (requiring $(-1)^{N_i}(-1)^{N_i} = 1$) the cross-terms will average to zero since independent sign flips in parity are allowed. Each $(S^{\lambda})^2$ term will average to the same value since these operators are generic and so their eigenvalues will be comparable in size. Hence $\langle \psi | (-1)^{N_i} (-1)^{N_e} (-1)^{N_i} | \psi \rangle$ averages to zero.

So if we start with an eigenstate of $(-1)^{N_e}$ and measure the parity $(-1)^{N_i}$, the expectation value flips from 1 to 0. Hence the eigenvalue changes with near-unit probability, implying the commutator of $(-1)^{N_i}$ and $(-1)^{N_e}$ is of order unity, and hence the commutator of early and interior operators is also of order unity. Hence if an infalling observer sees a vacuum (so that $a|\psi\rangle = 0$ where a is an annihilation operator in the Hilbert space of the infalling observer), then since the interior operators can be expanded in terms of the infalling operators, the early creation/ annihilation operators will not commute with any of the operators a, strongly perturbing the infalling vacuum and creating a firewall. This abolishes (or at least renders highly problematic) the notion that infalling observers see no firewall because the deviation from thermality is too small to detect [185].

8.2.2 Broadening Complementarity

One recent proposal posits that each observer has their own Hilbert space, with suitable overlap conditions [186–196]. This broadens the notion of complementarity insofar as there is no global Hilbert space. The idea is that space-time physics is described in terms of an infinite number of quantum systems, each of which encodes the physics as seen along a particular time-like trajectory, in a proper time dependent Hamiltonian [186]. Extending these ideas to a matrix theory model of black holes suggests that there are no high energy particles available that could constitute the firewall [189]. The vacuum entanglement that is a crucial feature of Hawking radiation is claimed not to be a feature of the physics described by matrix theory. Whether or not this proposal can be fully consistently implemented remains to be seen.

8.2.3 Non-locality

Prior to the advent of the Firewall argument, the idea that non-locality can and should play a role in resolving the information paradox was already being actively explored [197, 198]. Although generic nonlocality leads to causality paradoxes, perhaps there are regions (near a black hole, for example) where locality is not exact but only approximate. The idea here is to weaken the assumptions of the semiclassicality postulate #2 and introduce some form of mild (or non-violent) non-local physics [199–204].

Since if locality is exact outside the horizon any information transfer from the black hole to the radiation produces singular behaviour at the horizon [36, 158], it is necessary to weaken locality outside of the black hole. Each black hole would therefore have a "nonlocal zone" (about the size of the black hole itself) within which information transfer from the black hole to the outgoing radiation takes place. This information transfer is a transfer of the entanglement between the early radiation and black hole interior to entanglement between the early and late radiation. It requires an additional energy flux beyond that of the Hawking radiation [201, 202], and modulates the Hawking radiation in a sufficiently fine-grained manner so as to preserve the average properties of the Hawking flux. Leading order calculations in a model in which nonlocal metric perturbations couple to the stress tensor suggest in a two-dimensional model this might be possible [203].

The challenge such proposals face is that any scheme that physically separates transfer of energy from transfer of information runs into conflict with the Bekenstein-Hawking density of states $\exp[S]$ of the black hole. As noted previously, there is strong circumstantial evidence from black hole pair creation to support this notion [113–116], and so modifying it would necessitate at the least a revision of how this process works.

Consider a process that transports quanta behind the horizon where they become outgoing quanta. Suppose a pair is created outside the black hole as in Eq. (179).

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\Phi\rangle_{\mathrm{I}} \otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-} + |1_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\Phi_{0}\rangle + |\Phi_{1}\rangle) \otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-} + |1_{k}\rangle_{I}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-})$$
(215)

where the Hilbert space has been separated into orthogonal states as in Eq. (200). As the outgoing mode move through the nonlocal zone, some process will cause it to exchange information with a state in the interior so that

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}|\Phi\rangle_{\mathrm{I}} \otimes (|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-} + |1_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-}) \rightarrow \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\Phi_{0}\rangle|1_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}_{1}}^{+} + |\Phi_{0}\rangle|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}_{1}}^{+}) \\ \otimes (\alpha|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}_{1}}^{-} + \beta|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}_{1}}^{-})$$
(216)

This would avoid the firewall problem just as it resolved the information paradox problem.

However this approach will also entail the same difficulties noted in the previous section, and will allow the number of internal states of the black hole to exceed the entropy S = A/4 discussed in Sect. 3. The reason is that it is possible to interact with the outgoing bit as it moves through the nonlocal zone, say by introducing a phase

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}|\Phi\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}\otimes(|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-}+|1_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}}^{+}|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}}^{-}) \rightarrow \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\Phi_{0}\rangle|1_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}_{1}}^{+}-|\Phi_{0}\rangle|0_{k}\rangle_{\mathrm{I}_{1}}^{+}) \\ \otimes(\alpha|0_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}_{1}}^{-}+\beta|1_{-k}\rangle_{\mathrm{O}_{1}}^{-})$$
(217)

and so a larger set of interior states, beyond that given by exp[S] has been accessed by this process.

Another recent proposal involves using wormholes to transfer information beyond the horizon [205–209]. The idea is that the Einstein Rosen bridge connecting the right side of Fig. 2 ("our universe") and its left side is created by quantum correlations between the microstates of the black holes on each side. The conjecture is that any entangled pair of quantum states is connected by a similar sort of space-time bridge or wormhole. These wormholes non-locally connect quantum states inside and outside of the horizon, allowing for information from the black hole to escape.

8.2.4 Exotic Objects

Of course if an event horizon never forms then a firewall can be avoided [210–212]. The fuzzball proposal [137] fits into this class, but there have been several other recent speculative ideas along these lines, including Grireballs [213], leaky horizons [214], and aether-like fluids whose atmosphere mimics Hawking radiation [215, 216]. All of these ideas must universally replace the generic collapse of matter into a black hole if

they are to be viable candidates for eliminating the firewall. Of course if a remnant forms, this could also avoid a firewall; an explicit example in two dimensions was recently given [217].

8.2.5 Additional Degrees of Freedom

Some responses to the firewall argument have suggested it is lacking because additional degrees of freedom are present in quantum gravity that are otherwise unaccounted for [218-220] or not properly treated.

One such approach involves distinguishing virtual qubits (the entangled created pairs) from real qubits (that store the information inside the black hole) [221, 222]. The idea is that black hole information is stored both inside and outside the stretched horizon, yielding twice the usual black hole entropy and therefore extra room to arrange the quantum degrees of freedom so that paradoxical results are avoided. The apparent firewall obstruction can be removed, via a universal entanglement swap operation that transports all free quantum information from the interior of the black hole to its exterior. This swap can be created locally and in the near horizon region; however this firewall-removing operation cannot be used to transfer information from an infalling state into the outgoing radiation [223, 224].

8.2.6 Loopholes

A number of papers have been written contending that the existence of firewalls depends on a chain of reasoning that is incomplete, and that one or more loopholes exist that allow one to escape the conclusions of the argument.

It has been suggested that the space of physical quantum gravity states does not factorize into a tensor product of localized degrees of freedom, invalidating one of the assumptions of the firewall argument [225]. The idea here is that in any diffeomorphism invariant ultra-violet complete theory with an asymptotic region in which an algebra of observables can be defined (which presumably is a feature of quantum gravity), the Hamiltonian is a surface integral in this asymptotic region (or boundary). The boundary encodes all degrees of freedom, including those inside the horizon, and the algebra of boundary observables evolves into itself unitarily over time. Hence no boundary information can ever be lost, not even temporarily. This is argued to invalidate a key assumption of the firewall argument, which is that the early time Hawking radiation is in a mixed quantum state and gets purified later by the late time Hawking radiation to preserve unitarity. Rather there must be continuous purity, with the Hawking quanta always entangled with exterior degrees of freedom and never with interior ones. The Hilbert space does not factorize into exterior and interior state spaces, and so the 'partner behind the horizon' does not actually exist in a full quantum theory of gravity. Of course for this picture to be accepted, the details of the physical states and how they are encoded into the boundary needs to be made explicit.

Some effort has been put into seeing what happens if the horizon geometry undergoes quantum fluctuations [226]. The claim is that both the black hole information paradox and firewalls originate from treating the geometry as strictly classical, and that it is an ill-posed problem to employ quantum fields in a classical curved space with a horizon. Instead, one should first integrate out fluctuations of the background geometry and then evaluate matter observables. Some models of shell collapse indicate that a firewall may or may not form depending on the ratio of the black hole entropy to the square of the number of coherently emitted particles [227, 228].

Additional evasive tactics have been proposed. Some have proposed that the firewall issue is purely quantum information theoretic and so we should have an answer once we know exactly what computation we need to do [229]. Another argument posits that the firewall paradox is likely to be an artifact of using an effective theory beyond its domain of validity [230]. It has been suggested that a distillation-like process for extracting information needs to be clarified before one can conclude that black hole complementarity is not valid [231]; indeed this distillation process may back-react on the black hole, breaking cross-horizon entanglement and removing the firewall [232].

Another suggestion is that a firewall will not emerge if the energy cost of measurement on the early states (yielding information about the late states) is much smaller than the ultraviolet cutoff scale [233]. Perhaps it is necessary to modify the expected entanglement of states near a horizon [234] or to take macroscopic superpositions of black holes [235–237], or to introduce new causality requirements into physics [238].

The final state-proposal in which a generalization of quantum mechanics allowing postselection on a final state at the black hole singularity, has been suggested as a resolution for the black hole information paradox [239] and for firewalls [240]. The idea here is that quantum information can escape from the black hole interior via postselected quantum teleportation [241]. The information moves forward in time to the singularity, backward in time from the singularity to the horizon, then forward in time from the horizon to future infinity, but if suitable dynamical constraints are satisfied, this is equivalent to a causally ordered flow of information moving unitarily forward in time. However these constraints appear to be rigorously fulfilled only by fine tuning [240]. Furthermore, the final state projection postulate has been shown to be inadequate for abolishing firewalls [242].

Some have contented that the firewall follows from making assumptions about physics inside the stretched horizon that do not follow from the semiclassicality postulate #2. One claim [243, 244] is that firewalls are avoided if the degrees of freedom of the stretched horizon retain information for a sufficiently long time known as the scrambling time (the minimum time required for the information about the initial state to be lost without measuring a large fraction of all the degrees of freedom). Alternatively, if the semiclassicality postulate holds, firewalls are avoided, but at the price of introducing remnants [245].

Finally it was recently shown that Einstein's field equations do not admit a solution in which a Planck-density, Planck-scale firewall is just outside the event

horizon [246]. Any shell located at the horizon of an astrophysical black hole must necessarily have a density many orders of magnitude lower than the Planck density. A recent analysis of the behaviour of photons from the cosmic microwave back-ground falling into a black hole indicates that they form a "classical firewall" in the frame of a static observer near the horizon, but that this firewall has negligible effects on both freely infalling observers and the evolution of the black hole [247].

8.3 A Toy Firewall Model

A recent development in exploring the Firewall problem involves modelling it via severing quantum correlations across a Rindler horizon [248]. The rationale behind this is that the firewall argument implies that unitary evolution of the full black hole system cannot permit strong quantum correlations between the black hole interior and exterior to exist. So the toy Rindler firewall is constructed by "by hand", breaking the quantum correlations across the horizon with no deeper explanation as to how this might come about.

For a conformal scalar field in two flat space-time dimensions, the required quantum state can be written down. A 2-level Unruh de Witt detector crossing the Rindler firewall was found, within first-order perturbation theory of the coupling, to have a sudden but finite effect on the detector's transition probability [248]. Adding in Rindler excitations behind the horizon so as to model an actual firewall also yields a finite detector response, albeit one that can be made increasingly large by adjusting the associated temperature parameter. These results hold for both linear and derivative couplings of the detector to the scalar field; the latter type of coupling is regarded as being more similar to that of a detector in (3 + 1) dimensions [60, 74, 249].

9 Summary

Black holes retain a powerful grip on both the physical universe and the human imagination. At a classical level they absorb all matter and energy they encounter, growing ever larger in the process. Our best understanding of quantum physics indicates that they thermally radiate like black bodies, undergoing phase transitions into other forms and eventually evaporating away.

But away to what? We have no self-consistent description of this process. Our present understanding suggests that either a radiating black hole eventually either cools down into an information-rich nugget or erects a firewall around itself. Neither scenario appears to be compatible with our understanding of physics. The problem is not so much with particular models of black hole radiation but rather with a clash of the basic principles of relativity and quantum physics.

It appears we must either give up the predictive power of quantum mechanics (unitarity), or the notion that gravity is locally indistinguishable from acceleration (the equivalence principle), or the view that a physical phenomenon is influenced directly only by its immediate surroundings (locality). Each of these principles is supported—directly and indirectly—by a wealth of experimentation. The physics community at the moment is quite divided on the resolution to this problem, and may be for some time to come.

References

- 1. Michell, J.: On the means of discovering the distance, magnitude etc. of the fixed stars. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. **74**, 35 (1783)
- Bradley, J.: Account of a new discovered motion of the fix'd stars. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. 35, 637 (1783)
- 3. Oppenheimer, J., Snyder, H.: On continued gravitational contraction. Phys. Rev. 56, 455–459 (1939)
- Aminneborg, S., Bengtsson, I., Holst, S., Peldan, P.: Making anti-de Sitter black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 13, 2707–2714 (1996). arXiv:gr-qc/9604005
- 5. Mann, R.B.: Pair production of topological anti-de Sitter black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 14, L109–L114 (1997). arXiv:gr-qc/9607071
- Fidkowski, L., Hubeny, V., Kleban, M., Shenker, S.: The black hole singularity in AdS/CFT. JHEP 0402, 014 (2004). arXiv:hep-th/0306170
- 7. Bekenstein, J.D.: Black holes and entropy. Phys. Rev. D 7, 2333-2346 (1973)
- 8. Hawking, S.: Gravitational radiation from colliding black holes. Phys. Rev. Lett. 26, 1344–1346 (1971)
- 9. Bardeen, J.M., Carter, B., Hawking, S.: The four laws of black hole mechanics. Commun. Math. Phys. **31**, 161–170 (1973)
- 10. Hawking, S.: Particle creation by black holes. Commun. Math. Phys. 43, 199-220 (1975)
- Parker, L.: Quantized fields and particle creation in expanding universes. Phys. Rev. 183, 1057–1068 (1969)
- 12. Dolan, B.P.: Where is the PdV term in the fist law of black hole thermodynamics? arXiv: 1209.1272
- Traschen, J.: Constraints on stress energy perturbations in general relativity. Phys. Rev. D 31, 283 (1985)
- 14. Sudarsky, D., Wald, R.M.: Extrema of mass, stationarity, and staticity, and solutions to the Einstein Yang-Mills equations. Phys. Rev. D 46, 1453–1474 (1992)
- Traschen, J., Fox, D.: Tension perturbations of black brane space-times. Class. Quantum Gravity 21, 289–306 (2004). arXiv:gr-qc/0103106
- Kastor, D.: Komar integrals in higher (and lower) derivative gravity. Class. Quantum Gravity 25, 175007 (2008). arXiv:0804.1832
- Kastor, D., Ray, S., Traschen, J.: Enthalpy and the mechanics of AdS black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 26, 195011 (2009). arXiv:0904.2765
- Dolan, B., Kastor, D., Kubiznak, D., Mann, R., Traschen, J.: Thermodynamic volumes and isoperimetric inequalities for de Sitter black holes. arXiv:1301.5926
- Altamirano, N., Kubiznak, D., Mann, R.B., Sherkatghanad, Z.: Thermodynamics of rotating black holes and black rings: phase transitions and thermodynamic volume. Galaxies 2, 89–159 (2014). arXiv:1401.2586
- Gibbons, G., Perry, M., Pope, C.: The first law of thermodynamics for Kerr-anti-de Sitter black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 22, 1503–1526 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0408217

- 21. Smarr, L.: Mass formula for Kerr black holes. Phys. Rev. Lett. 30, 71-73 (1973)
- Caldarelli, M.M., Cognola, G., Klemm, D.: Thermodynamics of Kerr-Newman-AdS black holes and conformal field theories. Class. Quantum Gravity 17, 399–420 (2000). arXiv:hepth/9908022
- Chamblin, A., Emparan, R., Johnson, C., Myers, R.: Charged AdS black holes and catastrophic holography. Phys. Rev. D 60, 064018 (1999). arXiv:hep-th/9902170
- Kubiznak, D., Mann, R.B.: P-V criticality of charged AdS black holes, JHEP 1207, 033 (2012). arXiv:1205.0559
- 25. Goldenfeld, N.: Lectures on Phase Transitions and the Renormalization Group. Westview Press, New York (1992)
- Hawking, S., Page, D.N.: Thermodynamics of black holes in anti-de Sitter space. Commun. Math. Phys. 87, 577 (1983)
- Altamirano, N., Kubiznak, D., Mann, R.B., Sherkatghanad, Z.: Kerr-AdS analogue of triple point and solid/liquid/gas phase transition. Class. Quantum Gravity **31**, 042001 (2014). arXiv:1308.2672
- 28. Hudson, C.: Phys. Chem. 47, 113 (1904)
- Narayanan, T., Kumar, A.: Reentrant phase transitions in multicomponent liquid mixtures. Phys. Rep. 249, 135–218 (1994)
- Gunasekaran, S., Kubiznak, D., Mann, R.: Extended phase space thermodynamics for charged and rotating black holes and Born-Infeld vacuum polarization. JHEP 1211, 110 (2012). arXiv:1208.6251
- Wei, S.-W., Liu, Y.-X.: Triple points and phase diagrams in the extended phase space of charged Gauss-Bonnet black holes in AdS space. arXiv:1402.2837
- Kastor, D., Ray, S., Traschen, J.: Smarr formula and an extended first law for Lovelock gravity. Class. Quantum Gravity 27, 235014 (2010). arXiv:1005.5053
- Kastor, D., Ray, S., Traschen, J.: Mass and free energy of Lovelock black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 28, 195022 (2011). arXiv:1106.2764
- 34. Birrell, N.D., Davies, P.C.W.: Quantum Fields in Curved Space. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1982)
- 35. Ross, S.F.: Black hole thermodynamics. arXiv:hep-th/0502195
- Mathur, S.D.: The information paradox: a pedagogical introduction. Class. Quantum Gravity 26, 224001 (2009). arXiv:0909.1038
- Fulling, S.A.: Nonuniqueness of canonical field quantization in Riemannian space-time. Phys. Rev. D 7, 2850–2862 (1973)
- Wald, R.M.: Quantum Field Theory in Curved Spacetime and Black Hole Thermodynamics. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago (1994)
- 39. Peskin, M.E., Schroeder, D.V.: An introduction to quantum field theory
- Kay, B.S., Wald, R.M.: Theorems on the uniqueness and thermal properties of stationary, nonsingular, quasifree states on space-times with a bifurcate killing horizon. Phys. Rep. 207, 49–136 (1991)
- Davies, P.: Scalar particle production in Schwarzschild and Rindler metrics. J. Phys. A 8, 609–616 (1975)
- 42. Unruh, W.G.: Notes on black-hole evaporation. Phys. Rev. D 14, 870-892 (1976)
- 43. Dowker, J.: Quantum field theory on a cone. J. Phys. A 10, 115–124 (1977)
- Dowker, J.: Thermal properties of Green's functions in Rindler, de Sitter, and Schwarzschild spaces. Phys. Rev. D 18, 1856–1860
- 45. Christensen, S., Duff, M.: Flat space as a gravitational instanton. Nucl. Phys. B 146, 11 (1978)
- 46. DeWitt, B.S.: Quantum gravity: the new synthesis
- 47. Sewell, G.: Relativity of temperature and the hawking effect. Phys. Lett. A 79, 23-24
- 48. Kay, B.S.: Purification of KMS states. Helv. Phys. Acta 58, 1030 (1985)
- 49. Kay, B.S.: A uniqueness result for quasifree KMS states. Helv. Phys. Acta 58, 1017 (1985)

- Kubo, R.: Statistical mechanical theory of irreversible processes. 1. General theory and simple applications in magnetic and conduction problems. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 12, 570–586 (1957)
- Martin, P.C., Schwinger, J.S.: Theory of many particle systems I. Phys. Rev. 115, 1342–1373 (1959)
- Fulling, S., Ruijsenaars, S.: Temperature, periodicity, and horizons. Phys. Rep. 152, 135–176 (1987)
- 53. Walls, D.F., Milburn, G.J.: Quantum Optics. Springer, New York (1994)
- Raval, A., Hu, B., Koks, D.: Near thermal radiation in detectors, mirrors and black holes: a stochastic approach. Phys. Rev. D 55, 4795–4812 (1997). arXiv:gr-qc/9606074
- Hu, B., Johnson, P.R.: Beyond Unruh effect: nonequilibrium quantum dynamics of moving charges. arXiv:quant-ph/0012132
- Lin, S.-Y.: Unruh-Dewitt type monopole detector in (3+1)-dimensional space-time. Phys. Rev. D 68, 104019 (2003)
- 57. Lin, S.-Y., Hu, B.: Accelerated detector—quantum field correlations: from vacuum fluctuations to radiation flux. Phys. Rev. D 73, 124018 (2006). arXiv:gr-qc/0507054
- Louko, J., Satz, A.: How often does the Unruh-DeWitt detector click? Regularisation by a spatial profile. Class. Quantum Gravity 23, 6321–6344 (2006). arXiv:gr-qc/0606067
- Lin, S.-Y., Hu, B.: New Insights into uniformly accelerated detector in a quantum field. Found. Phys. 37, 480–490 (2007). arXiv:gr-qc/0610024
- Louko, J., Satz, A.: Transition rate of the Unruh-DeWitt detector in curved spacetime. Class. Quantum Gravity 25, 055012 (2008). arXiv:0710.5671
- Russo, J.G., Townsend, P.K.: On the thermodynamics of moving bodies. J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 222, 012040 (2010). arXiv:0904.4628
- Acquaviva, G., Di Criscienzo, R., Tolotti, M., Vanzo, L., Zerbini, S.: Unruh-DeWitt detectors in spherically symmetric dynamical space-times. Int. J. Theor. Phys. 51, 1555–1571 (2012). arXiv:1111.6389
- 63. Lin, S.-Y.: Dynamics of Unruh-DeWitt detectors in a relativistic quantum field. J. Phys: Conf. Ser. **306**, 012060 (2011)
- Hodgkinson, L., Louko, J.: How often does the Unruh-DeWitt detector click beyond four dimensions? J. Math. Phys. 53, 082301 (2012). arXiv:1109.4377
- 65. Ostapchuk, D.C., Lin, S.-Y., Mann, R.B., Hu, B.: Entanglement dynamics between inertial and non-uniformly accelerated detectors. JHEP **1207**, 072 (2012). arXiv:1108.3377
- Martin-Martinez, E., Montero, M., del Rey, M.: Wavepacket detection with the Unruh-DeWitt model. Phys. Rev. D 87(6), 064038 (2013). arXiv:1207.3248
- Barbado, L.C., Visser, M.: Unruh-DeWitt detector event rate for trajectories with timedependent acceleration. Phys. Rev. D 86, 084011 (2012). arXiv:1207.5525
- Brown, E.G., Martin-Martinez, E., Menicucci, N.C., Mann, R.B.: Detectors for probing relativistic quantum physics beyond perturbation theory. Phys. Rev. D 87, 084062 (2013). arXiv:1212.1973
- Hodgkinson, L., Louko, J.: Static, stationary and inertial Unruh-DeWitt detectors on the BTZ black hole. Phys. Rev. D 86, 064031 (2012). arXiv:1206.2055
- Doukas, J., Lin, S.-Y., Hu, B., Mann, R.B.: Unruh effect under non-equilibrium conditions: oscillatory motion of an Unruh-DeWitt detector. JHEP 1311, 119 (2013). arXiv:1307.4360
- Hodgkinson, L., Louko, J., Ottewill, A.C.: Static detectors and circular-geodesic detectors on the Schwarzschild black hole. Phys. Rev. D 89, 104002 (2014). arXiv:1401.2667
- Ahmadzadegan, A., Martin-Martinez, E., Mann, R.B.: Cavities in curved spacetimes: the response of particle detectors. Phys. Rev. D 89, 024013 (2014). arXiv:1310.5097
- Brenna, W.G., Brown, E.G., Mann, R.B., Martin-Martinez, E.: Universality and thermalization in the Unruh effect. Phys. Rev. D 88(6), 064031 (2013). arXiv:1307.3335
- Juárez-Aubry, B.A., Louko, J.: Onset and decay of the 1+1 Hawking-Unruh effect: what the derivative-coupling detector saw. arXiv:1406.2574

- 75. Ng, K.K., Hodkingson, L., Louko, J., Mann, R.B., Martin-Martinez, E.: Unruh-DeWitt detector response along static and circular geodesic trajectories for Schwarzschild-AdS black holes. arXiv:1406.2688
- Hu, B., Lin, S.-Y., Louko, J.: Relativistic quantum information in detectors-field interactions. Class. Quantum Gravity 29, 224005 (2012). arXiv:1205.1328
- 77. Wald, R.M.: On particle creation by black holes. Commun. Math. Phys. 45, 9–34 (1975)
- Starobinsky, A.A.: Amplification of waves during reflection from a rotating black hole. Sov. Phys. JETP 37, 28–32 (1973)
- 79. Unruh, W.: Second quantization in the Kerr metric. Phys. Rev. D 10, 3194–3205 (1974)
- 80. Chandrasekhar, S.: The Mathematical Theory of Black Holes
- Page, D.N.: Average entropy of a subsystem. Phys. Rev. Lett. 71, 1291–1294 (1993). arXiv: gr-qc/9305007
- Barcelo, C., Liberati, S., Visser, M.: Analogue gravity. Living Rev. Relativ. 8, 12 (2005). arXiv:gr-qc/0505065
- 83. Unruh, W.: Experimental black hole evaporation. Phys. Rev. Lett. 46, 1351–1353 (1981)
- Unruh, W.: Sonic analog of black holes and the effects of high frequencies on black hole evaporation. Phys. Rev. D 51, 2827–2838 (1995)
- Brout, R., Massar, S., Parentani, R., Spindel, P.: Hawking radiation without transPlanckian frequencies. Phys. Rev. D 52, 4559–4568 (1995). arXiv:hep-th/9506121
- Corley, S., Jacobson, T.: Hawking spectrum and high frequency dispersion. Phys. Rev. D 54, 1568–1586 (1996). arXiv:hep-th/9601073
- Barrabes, C., Frolov, V.P., Parentani, R.: Metric fluctuation corrections to Hawking radiation. Phys. Rev. D 59, 124010 (1999). arXiv:gr-qc/9812076
- Parentani, R.: Quantum metric fluctuations and Hawking radiation. Phys. Rev. D 63, 041503 (2001). arXiv:gr-qc/0009011
- Barrabes, C., Frolov, V.P., Parentani, R.: Stochastically fluctuating black hole geometry, Hawking radiation and the transPlanckian problem. Phys. Rev. D 62, 044020 (2000). arXiv: gr-qc/0001102
- Unruh, W.G., Schutzhold, R.: On the universality of the Hawking effect. Phys. Rev. D 71, 024028 (2005). arXiv:gr-qc/0408009
- Liberati, S., Sindoni, L., Sonego, S.: Linking the trans-Planckian and the information loss problems in black hole physics. Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 42, 1139–1152 (2010). arXiv:0904. 0815
- Weinfurtner, S., Tedford, E.W., Penrice, M.C., Unruh, W.G., Lawrence, G.A.: Measurement of stimulated Hawking emission in an analogue system. Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 021302 (2011). arXiv:1008.1911
- 93. Schtzhold, R., Unruh, W.: Hawking radiation with dispersion versus breakdown of the WKB approximation. Phys. Rev. D 88(12), 124009 (2013). arXiv:1308.2159
- Parikh, M.K., Wilczek, F.: Hawking radiation as tunneling. Phys. Rev. Lett. 85 5042–5045 (2000). arXiv:hep-th/9907001
- Vanzo, L., Acquaviva, G., Di Criscienzo, R.: Tunnelling methods and Hawking's radiation: achievements and prospects. Class. Quantum Gravity 28, 183001 (2011). arXiv:1106.4153
- Angheben, M., Nadalini, M., Vanzo, L., Zerbini, S.: Hawking radiation as tunneling for extremal and rotating black holes. JHEP 0505, 014 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0503081
- Kerner, R., Mann, R.B.: Tunnelling, temperature and Taub-NUT black holes. Phys. Rev. D 73, 104010 (2006). arXiv:gr-qc/0603019
- Srinivasan, K., Padmanabhan, T.: Particle production and complex path analysis. Phys. Rev. D 60, 024007 (1999). arXiv:gr-qc/9812028
- Stotyn, S., Schleich, K., Witt, D.: Observer dependent horizon temperatures: a coordinatefree formulation of Hawking radiation as tunneling. Class. Quantum Gravity 26, 065010 (2009). arXiv:0809.5093
- Kerner, R., Mann, R.B.: Fermions tunnelling from black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 25, 095014 (2008). arXiv:0710.0612

- 101. Kerner, R., Mann, R.B.: Charged fermions tunnelling from Kerr-Newman black holes. Phys. Lett. B 665, 277–283 (2008). arXiv:0803.2246
- 102. Yale, A., Mann, R.B.: Gravitinos tunneling from black holes. Phys. Lett. B **673**, 168–172 (2009). arXiv:0808.2820
- 103. Page, D.N.: Particle emission rates from a black hole: massless particles from an uncharged, nonrotating hole. Phys. Rev. D 13, 198–206 (1976)
- 104. Page, D.N.: Particle emission rates from a black hole. 2. Massless particles from a rotating hole. Phys. Rev. D 14, 3260–3273 (1976)
- 105. Morsink, S.M., Mann, R.B.: Black hole radiation of Dirac particles in (1+1)-dimensions. Class. Quantum Gravity 8, 2257–2268 (1991)
- 106. Wanders, G.: Fermion emission in a two-dimensional black hole space-time. Phys. Rev. D 50, 2731–2743 (1994). arXiv:gr-qc/9403045
- Li, Z.-H., Zhao, Z.: Thermal radiation of Dirac particles from Vaidya black hole. Chin. Phys. Lett. 10, 126–128 (1993)
- Zhu, J.-Y., Zhang, J.-H., Zhao, Z.: Hawking effect in Vaidya-Bonner space-time. Int. J. Theor. Phys. 33, 2137–2145 (1994)
- Wu, S., Cai, X.: Hawking radiation of Dirac particles in an arbitrarily accelerating Kinnersley black hole. Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 34, 1207–1220 (2002). arXiv:gr-qc/0202070
- 110. Wu, S.-Q., Yan, M.-L.: Hawking radiation of an arbitrarily accelerating Kinnersley black hole: spin acceleration coupling effect. Chin. Phys. Lett. 20, 1913–1916 (2003). arXiv:gr-qc/ 0306044
- 111. Frigg, R., Werndl, C.: 'Entropy-A Guide for the Perplexed' in Probabilities in Physics
- Gibbons, G., Hawking, S.: Action integrals and partition functions in quantum gravity. Phys. Rev. D 15, 2752–2756 (1977)
- Garfinkle, D., Giddings, S.B., Strominger, A.: Entropy in black hole pair production. Phys. Rev. D 49, 958–965 (1994). arXiv:gr-qc/9306023
- 114. Dowker, F., Gauntlett, J.P., Kastor, D.A., Traschen, J.H.: Pair creation of dilaton black holes. Phys. Rev. D 49, 2909–2917 (1994). arXiv:hep-th/9309075
- Mann, R.B., Ross, S.F.: Cosmological production of charged black holes pairs. Phys. Rev. D 52, 2254 (1995). arXiv:gr-qc/9504015
- 116. Hawking, S., Horowitz, G.T., Ross, S.F.: Entropy, area, and black hole pairs. Phys. Rev. D 51, 4302–4314 (1995). arXiv:gr-qc/9409013
- 117. Schwinger, J.S.: On gauge invariance and vacuum polarization. Phys. Rev. 82, 664–679 (1951)
- 118. Mann, R.B.: Charged topological black hole pair creation. Nucl. Phys. B 516, 357–381 (1998). arXiv:hep-th/9705223
- Booth, I., Mann, R.B.: Complex instantons and charged rotating black hole pair creation. Phys. Rev. Lett. 81, 5052–5055 (1998). arXiv:gr-qc/9806015
- Booth, I.S., Mann, R.B.: Cosmological pair production of charged and rotating black holes. Nucl. Phys. B 539, 267–306 (1999). arXiv:gr-qc/9806056
- Frolov, V.P., Novikov, I.: Dynamical origin of the entropy of a black hole. Phys. Rev. D 48, 4545–4551 (1993). arXiv:gr-qc/9309001
- 122. Zurek, W., Thorne, K.S.: Statistical mechanical origin of the entropy of a rotating, charged black hole. Phys. Rev. Lett. 54, 2171 (1985)
- 123. 't Hooft, G.: On the quantum structure of a black hole. Nucl. Phys. B 256, 727 (1985)
- 124. Mann, R.B., Tarasov, L., Zelnikov, A.: Brick walls for black holes. Class. Quantum Gravity 9, 1487–1494 (1992)
- Bombelli, L., Koul, R.K., Lee, J., Sorkin, R.D.: A quantum source of entropy for black holes. Phys. Rev. D 34, 373–383 (1986)
- 126. Srednicki, M.: Entropy and area. Phys. Rev. Lett. 71, 666–669 (1993). arXiv:hep-th/9303048
- 127. Wald, R.M.: Black hole entropy is the Noether charge. Phys. Rev. D 48, 3427–3431 (1993). arXiv:gr-qc/9307038
- 128. Carlip, S.: Entropy from conformal field theory at Killing horizons. Class. Quantum Gravity 16, 3327–3348 (1999). arXiv:gr-qc/9906126

- Strominger, A., Vafa, C.: Microscopic origin of the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy. Phys. Lett. B 379, 99–104 (1996). arXiv:hep-th/9601029
- Horowitz, G.T., Strominger, A.: Counting states of near extremal black holes. Phys. Rev. Lett. 77, 2368–2371 (1996). arXiv:hep-th/9602051
- 131. Dabholkar, A.: Exact counting of black hole microstates. Phys. Rev. Lett. **94**, 241301 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0409148
- 132. Ashtekar, A.: New variables for classical and quantum gravity. Phys. Rev. Lett. 57, 2244–2247 (1986)
- Rovelli, C., Smolin, L.: Loop space representation of quantum general relativity. Nucl. Phys. B 331, 80–152 (1990)
- Ashtekar, A., Baez, J., Corichi, A., Krasnov, K.: Quantum geometry and black hole entropy. Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 904–907 (1998). arXiv:gr-qc/9710007
- 135. Preskill, J.: Do black holes destroy information? arXiv:hep-th/9209058
- 136. Zurek, W.: Entropy evaporated by a black hole. Phys. Rev. Lett. 49, 1683-1686 (1982)
- 137. Mathur, S.D. The fuzzball proposal for black holes: an elementary review. Fortschr. Phys. 53, 793–827 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0502050
- 138. Cvetic, M., Youm, D.: General rotating five-dimensional black holes of toroidally compactified heterotic string. Nucl. Phys. B **476**, 118–132 (1996). arXiv:hep-th/9603100
- Balasubramanian, V., de Boer, J., Keski-Vakkuri, E., Ross, S.F.: Supersymmetric conical defects: towards a string theoretic description of black hole formation. Phys. Rev. D 64, 064011 (2001). arXiv:hep-th/0011217
- Maldacena, J.M., Maoz, L.: Desingularization by rotation. JHEP 0212, 055 (2002). arXiv: hep-th/0012025
- Lunin, O., Mathur, S.D.: Metric of the multiply wound rotating string. Nucl. Phys. B 610, 49–76 (2001). arXiv:hep-th/0105136
- 142. Lunin, O., Mathur, S.D.: AdS/CFT duality and the black hole information paradox. Nucl. Phys. B 623, 342–394 (2002). arXiv:hep-th/0109154
- Lunin, O., Maldacena, J.M., Maoz, L.: Gravity solutions for the D1-D5 system with angular momentum. arXiv:hep-th/0212210
- 144. Kanitscheider, I., Skenderis, K., Taylor, M.: Fuzzballs with internal excitations. JHEP 0706, 056 (2007). arXiv:0704.0690
- 145. Mathur, S.D., Saxena, A., Srivastava, Y.K.: Constructing 'hair' for the three charge hole. Nucl. Phys. B 680, 415–449 (2004). arXiv:hep-th/0311092
- 146. Giusto, S., Mathur, S.D., Saxena, A.: Dual geometries for a set of 3-charge microstates. Nucl. Phys. B 701, 357–379 (2004). arXiv:hep-th/0405017
- 147. Giusto, S., Mathur, S.D., Saxena, A.: 3-charge geometries and their CFT duals. Nucl. Phys. B 710, 425–463 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0406103
- 148. Lunin, O.: Adding momentum to D1-D5 system. JHEP 0404, 054 (2004). arXiv:hep-th/ 0404006
- 149. Giusto, S., Mathur, S.D.: Geometry of D1-D5-P bound states. Nucl. Phys. B 729, 203–220 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0409067
- Bena, I., Warner, N.P.: Black holes, black rings and their microstates. Lect. Notes Phys. 755, 1–92 (2008). arXiv:hep-th/0701216
- 151. Balasubramanian, V., Gimon, E.G., Levi, T.S.: Four dimensional black hole microstates: from D-branes to spacetime foam. JHEP **0801**, 056 (2008). arXiv:hep-th/0606118
- 152. Giusto, S., Mathur, S.D.: Fuzzball geometries and higher derivative corrections for extremal holes. Nucl. Phys. B 738, 48–75 (2006). arXiv:hep-th/0412133
- 153. Mathur, S.D.: Black hole size and phase space volumes. arXiv:0706.3884
- 154. Susskind, L., Thorlacius, L., Uglum, J.: The stretched horizon and black hole complementarity. Phys. Rev. D 48, 3743–3761 (1993). arXiv:hep-th/9306069
- Stephens, C.R., 't Hooft, G., Whiting, B.F.: Black hole evaporation without information loss. Class. Quantum Gravity 11, 621–648 (1994). arXiv:gr-qc/9310006
- 156. Mathur, S.D., Turton, D.: The flaw in the firewall argument. arXiv:1306.5488
- 157. Mathur, S.D.: Black holes and beyond. Ann. Phys. 327, 2760–2793 (2012). arXiv:1205.0776

- 158. Braunstein, S.L., Pirandola, S., Zyczkowski, K.: Better late than never: information retrieval from black holes. Phys. Rev. Lett. **110**(10), 101301 (2013). arXiv:0907.1190
- Almheiri, A., Marolf, D., Polchinski, J., Sully, J.: Black holes: complementarity or firewalls? JHEP 1302, 062 (2013). arXiv:1207.3123
- 160. Page, D.N.: Time dependence of hawking radiation entropy. JCAP 1309, 028 (2013). arXiv: 1301.4995
- 161. Bousso, R.: Complementarity is not enough. Phys. Rev. D 87(12), 124023 (2013). arXiv: 1207.5192
- 162. Susskind, L.: The transfer of entanglement: the case for firewalls. arXiv:1210.2098
- 163. Giveon, A., Itzhaki, N.: String theory versus black hole complementarity. JHEP 1212, 094 (2012). arXiv:1208.3930
- 164. Giveon, A., Itzhaki, N.: String theory at the tip of the cigar. JHEP **1309**, 079 (2013). arXiv: 1305.4799
- 165. Avery, S.G., Chowdhury, B.D.: Firewalls in AdS/CFT. arXiv:1302.5428
- 166. Smerlak, M.: The two faces of Hawking radiation. Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 22, 1342019 (2013). arXiv:1307.2227
- 167. Marolf, D., Polchinski, J.: Gauge/gravity duality and the black hole interior. Phys. Rev. Lett. 111, 171301 (2013). arXiv:1307.4706
- 168. Chowdhury, B.D.: Cool horizons lead to information loss. JHEP 1310, 034 (2013). arXiv: 1307.5915
- 169. Bousso, R.: Firewalls from double purity. Phys. Rev. D 88, 084035 (2013). arXiv:1308.2665
- 170. Kim, W., Son, E.J.: Freely falling observer and black hole radiation. Mod. Phys. Lett. A **29**, 1450052 (2014). arXiv:1310.1458
- 171. Berenstein, D., Dzienkowski, E.: Numerical evidence for firewalls. arXiv:1311.1168
- 172. Park, I.: Indication for unsmooth horizon induced by quantum gravity interaction. arXiv: 1401.1492
- 173. Silverstein, E.: Backdraft: string creation in an old Schwarzschild black hole. arXiv:1402. 1486
- 174. Gary, M.: Still no Rindler firewalls. arXiv:1307.4972
- 175. Susskind, L.: Singularities, firewalls, and complementarity. arXiv:1208.3445
- 176. Almheiri, A., Marolf, D., Polchinski, J., Stanford, D., Sully, J.: An apologia for firewalls. JHEP 1309, 018 (2013). arXiv:1304.6483
- 177. Nomura, Y., Varela, J., Weinberg, S.J.: Complementarity endures: no firewall for an infalling observer. JHEP 1303, 059 (2013). arXiv:1207.6626
- 178. Nomura, Y., Varela, J., Weinberg, S.J.: Black holes, information, and Hilbert space for quantum gravity. Phys. Rev. D 87(8), 084050 (2013). arXiv:1210.6348
- 179. Nomura, Y., Varela, J.: A note on (no) firewalls: the entropy argument. JHEP 1307, 124 (2013). arXiv:1211.7033
- 180. Nomura, Y., Varela, J., Weinberg, S.J.: Low energy description of quantum gravity and complementarity. arXiv:1304.0448
- 181. Nomura, Y., Varela, J., Weinberg, S.J.: Black holes or firewalls: a theory of horizons. Phys. Rev. D 88, 084052 (2013). arXiv:1308.4121
- 182. Nomura, Y., Weinberg, S.J.: The entropy of a vacuum: what does the covariant entropy count? arXiv:1310.7564
- 183. Harlow, D., Hayden, P.: Quantum computation vs. firewalls. JHEP 1306, 085 (2013). arXiv: 1301.4504
- 184. Susskind, L.: Black hole complementarity and the Harlow-Hayden conjecture. arXiv:1301. 4505
- Lowe, D.A., Thorlacius, L.: Pure states and black hole complementarity. Phys. Rev. D 88, 044012 (2013). arXiv:1305.7459
- 186. Banks, T., Fischler, W.: Holographic space-time does not predict firewalls. arXiv:1208.4757
- 187. Papadodimas, K., Raju, S.: An infalling observer in AdS/CFT. JHEP 1310, 212 (2013). arXiv:1211.6767
- 188. Neiman, Y.: On-shell actions with lightlike boundary data. arXiv:1212.2922

- Banks, T., Fischler, W.: No firewalls in holographic space-time or matrix theory. arXiv:1305. 3923
- 190. Iizuka, N., Terashima, S.: Brick walls for black holes in AdS/CFT. arXiv:1307.5933
- 191. Germani, C.: On the many saddle points description of quantum black holes. Phys. Lett. B 733, 93–99 (2014). arXiv:1307.6238
- 192. Papadodimas, K., Raju, S.: The black hole interior in AdS/CFT and the information paradox. Phys. Rev. Lett. **112**, 051301 (2014). arXiv:1310.6334
- 193. Papadodimas, K., Raju, S.: State-dependent bulk-boundary maps and black hole complementarity. Phys. Rev. D 89, 086010 (2014). arXiv:1310.6335
- 194. Verlinde, E., Verlinde, H.: Behind the horizon in AdS/CFT. arXiv:1311.1137
- 195. Banks, T., Fischler, W., Kundu, S., Pedraza, J.F.: Holographic space-time and black holes: mirages as alternate reality. arXiv:1401.3341
- Sasaki, M., Yeom, D.-H.: Thin-shell bubbles and information loss problem in anti de Sitter background. arXiv:1404.1565
- 197. Giddings, S.B.: Models for unitary black hole disintegration. Phys. Rev. D 85, 044038 (2012). arXiv:1108.2015
- Giddings, S.B.: Black holes, quantum information, and unitary evolution. Phys. Rev. D 85, 124063 (2012). arXiv:1201.1037
- 199. Giddings, S.B.: Nonviolent nonlocality. Phys. Rev. D 88, 064023 (2013). arXiv:1211.7070
- 200. Giddings, S.B.: Nonviolent information transfer from black holes: a field theory parametrization. Phys. Rev. D 88(2), 024018 (2013). arXiv:1302.2613
- 201. Giddings, S.B.: Statistical physics of black holes as quantum-mechanical systems. Phys. Rev. D 88, 104013 (2013). arXiv:1308.3488
- 202. Giddings, S.B., Shi, Y.: Effective field theory models for nonviolent information transfer from black holes. arXiv:1310.5700
- 203. Giddings, S.B.: Modulated Hawking radiation and a nonviolent channel for information release. arXiv:1401.5804
- 204. Berenstein, D.: Sketches of emergent geometry in the gauge/gravity duality. arXiv:1404. 7052
- Maldacena, J., Susskind, L.: Cool horizons for entangled black holes. Fortschr. Phys. 61, 781–811 (2013). arXiv:1306.0533
- 206. Susskind, L.: New concepts for old black holes. arXiv:1311.3335
- 207. Susskind, L.: Butterflies on the stretched horizon. arXiv:1311.7379
- 208. Susskind, L.: Computational complexity and black hole horizons. arXiv:1402.5674
- 209. Susskind, L.: Addendum to computational complexity and black hole horizons. arXiv:1403. 5695
- 210. Hawking, S.: Information preservation and weather forecasting for black holes. arXiv:1401. 5761
- 211. Hewitt, M.: Thermal duality and gravitational collapse in heterotic string theories. arXiv: 1309.7578
- 212. Moffat, J.: Stochastic quantum gravity, gravitational collapse and grey holes. arXiv:1402. 0906
- 213. Page, D.N.: Hyper-entropic gravitational fireballs (grireballs) with firewalls. JCAP **1304**, 037 (2013). arXiv:1211.6734
- 214. Braunstein, S.L., Pirandola, S.: Evaporating black holes have leaky horizons or exotic atmospheres. arXiv:1311.1326
- Saravani, M., Afshordi, N., Mann, R.B.: Empty black holes, firewalls, and the origin of Bekenstein-Hawking entropy. arXiv:1212.4176
- 216. Saravani, M., Afshordi, N., Mann, R.B.: Dynamical emergence of universal horizons during the formation of black holes. Phys. Rev. D **89**, 084029 (2014). arXiv:1310.4143
- 217. Almheiri, A., Sully, J.: An uneventful horizon in two dimensions. JHEP 1402, 108 (2014). arXiv:1307.8149
- Gambini, R., Pullin, J.: Loop quantization of the Schwarzschild black hole. Phys. Rev. Lett. 110(21), 211301 (2013). arXiv:1302.5265

- 219. Golovnev, A.: Smooth horizons and quantum ripples. arXiv:1401.2810
- 220. Freivogel, B.: Energy and information near black hole horizons. arXiv:1401.5340
- 221. Verlinde, E., Verlinde, H.: Passing through the firewall. arXiv:1306.0515
- 222. Verlinde, E., Verlinde, H.: Black hole information as topological qubits. arXiv:1306.0516
- 223. Hossenfelder, S.: Comment on the black hole firewall. arXiv:1210.5317
- 224. Hossenfelder, S.: Disentangling the black hole vacuum. arXiv:1401.0288
- 225. Jacobson, T.: Boundary unitarity and the black hole information paradox. Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 22, 1342002 (2013). arXiv:1209.2686
- 226. Brustein, R.: Origin of the blackhole information paradox. Fortschr. Phys. **62**, 255–265 (2014). arXiv:1209.2686
- Brustein, R., Medved, A.: Semiclassical black holes expose forbidden charges and censor divergent densities. JHEP 1309, 108 (2013). arXiv:1302.6086
- 228. Brustein, R., Medved, A.: Firewalls, smoke and mirrors. arXiv:1401.1401
- 229. Varela, J.: Semi-classical field theory as decoherence free subspaces. arXiv:1404.3498
- Torrieri, G.: Multi-particle correlations, many particle systems, and entropy in effective field theories. arXiv:1306.5719
- Ilgin, I., Yang, I.-S.: Causal patch complementarity: the inside story for old black holes. Phys. Rev. D 89, 044007 (2014). arXiv:1311.1219
- 232. Hui, L., Yang, I.-S.: Complementarity+back-reaction is enough. Phys. Rev. D 89, 084011 (2014). arXiv:1308.6268
- 233. Hotta, M., Matsumoto, J., Funo, K.: Black hole firewalls require huge energy of measurement. arXiv:1306.5057
- 234. Hutchinson, J., Stojkovic, D.: Icezones instead of firewalls: extended entanglement beyond the event horizon and unitary evaporation of a black hole. arXiv:1307.5861
- 235. Hsu, S.D.H.: Macroscopic superpositions and black hole unitarity. arXiv:1302.0451
- 236. Hsu, S.D.H.: Factorization of unitarity and black hole firewalls. arXiv:1308.5686
- 237. Hollowood, T.J.: Schrodinger's cat and the firewall. arXiv:1403.5947
- 238. Akhoury, R.: Unitary S matrices with long-range correlations and the quantum black hole. arXiv:1311.5613
- Horowitz, G.T., Maldacena, J.M.: The black hole final state. JHEP 0402, 008 (2004). arXiv: hep-th/0310281
- Lloyd, S., Preskill, J.: Unitarity of black hole evaporation in final-state projection models. arXiv:1308.4209
- 241. Ahn, D., Moon, Y., Mann, R.B., Fuentes-Schuller, I.: The black hole final state for the Dirac fields in Schwarzschild spacetime. JHEP 0806, 062 (2008). arXiv:0801.0471
- 242. Bousso, R., Stanford, D.: Measurements without probabilities in the final state proposal. Phys. Rev. D **89**, 044038 (2014). arXiv:1310.7457
- 243. Larjo, K., Lowe, D.A., Thorlacius, L.: Black holes without firewalls. Phys. Rev. D 87(10), 104018 (2013). arXiv:1211.4620
- 244. Lowe, D.A., Thorlacius, L.: Black hole complementarity: the inside view. arXiv:1402.4545
- 245. Ori, A.: Firewall or smooth horizon? arXiv:1208.6480
- 246. Abramowicz, M., Kluźniak, W., Lasota, J.P.: Mass of a black hole firewall. Phys. Rev. Lett. 112, 091301 (2014). arXiv:1311.0239
- 247. Wielgus, M., Abramowicz, M.A., Ellis, G.F.R., Vincent, F.H.: Cosmic background radiation in the vicinity of a Schwarzschild black hole: no classic firewall. arXiv:1406.6551
- 248. Louko, J.: Unruh-DeWitt detector response across a Rindler firewall is finite. JHEP 1409, 142 (2014). arXiv:1407.6299
- 249. Satz, A.: Then again, how often does the Unruh-DeWitt detector click if we switch it carefully? Class. Quantum Gravity **24**, 1719–1732 (2007). arXiv:gr-qc/0611067

Index

B

Black holes, 2-21, 46-63

C Complementarity, 74

Е

Enthalpy, 16 Entropy, 11, 37, 45, 61–64, 66, 67, 68, 70, 71–72, 73, 76, 77, 79, 80, 83, 84, 85

F Firewall, 1, 2, 77–86

H Hadamard states, 31–32, 49, 50

I Information paradox, 2, 64–76

K

KMS condition, 38-43

Р

Pair creation, 40, 44–46, 62, 65–72, 73, 77, 80, 81, 83, 84 Pressure, 12, 15, 16, 18

Q

Quantum field theory, 22-31

S

Scalar, 23–28, 34, 38, 41, 43, 49, 50, 53, 54, 61, 65, 67, 86 Spinor, 28–31, 40, 44

Т

Thermodynamics, 10–21 Tunnelling, 52–60, 61, 74

V

Volume, 12, 17-19